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ITEM NO. 2(2): GENERAL PLAN UPDATE (MAUI ISLAND PLAN: CHAPTER 8 (DIRECTED
GROWTH PLAN) — (KIHEI-MAKENA REGION AND MAKAWAO-PUKALANIKULA REGION) (CC 07-54)

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: . . (gavel). . . Good morning. Will the General Plan Committee
meeting of June 4th, 2012 come to order. It is about 9:06, and I'm Vice-Chair Don
Couch. Chair Baisa will be coming in a little bit later this morning, I think. This is a
special meeting of the General Plan Committee, and good morning, everybody. Before
we begin, could everybody please grab your cell phones and turn them on to the silent
mode. We want to try and make sure that people's cell phones don't go off and distract
people. I would like to thank everyone again for making time to attend this special
General Plan Committee meeting. Since our first meeting on May 21st, we have
completed our review of the Growth Boundaries for the Wailuku-Kahului region. And at
our last meeting, we made significant progress reviewing the Kihei-Makena region.
Today, we anticipate that the Committee will complete its work on the Kihei-Makena
region and begin review on the Makawao-Pukalani-Kula region. We also will consider a
resolution to approve an extension of the Council's deadline to enact Maui Island Plan
until December 31st of this year. If we run out of time today, we may consider a recess
until tomorrow morning at 9 a.m. I want to welcome the Members of this Committee.
First, we have Councilmember Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Good morning.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Council Chair Mateo. Councilmember Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Councilmember White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Aloha, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And Councilmember Pontanilla, Council Vice-Chair Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Good morning.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Good morning. From the Administration, we have Will Spence, the
Planning Director.
MR. SPENCE: Good morning, Chair
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: John Summers, Administrative Planning Officer.
MR. SUMMERS: Good morning.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Good morning. Simone Bosco, Senior Planner.
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MS. BOSCOE: Good morning, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Connie Tucker, okay, GIS Technician; Mark King, GIS Analyst.
MR. KING: Good morning.
VICE-CHAR COUCH: Dan McNulty-Huffman, GIS Analyst.
MR. McNULTY-HUFFMAN: Good morning, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Peter Graves, GIS Analyst. James Giroux, our Deputy Corporation
Counsel.
MR. GIROUX: Aloha, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Aloha. And, of course, the Committee Staff, we have Attorney Kirstin
Hamman.
MS. HAMMAN: Good morning.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Good morning. And Legislative Analyst Josiah Nishita. Good
morning. And our Committee, well, substituting for our Committee Secretary, Jo-Ann
Sato. Good morning, Jo-Ann.
MS. SATO: Good morning.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you for coming in. All right. A reminder to everybody we are
ready to begin public testimony and you're limited to the item that is on the agenda
today, which is the General Plan - Maui Island Plan Urban Growth Boundaries,
specifically. Please sign up at the desk. I see a lot of you have already, and when you do,
please come on up when your name is called and please limit your testimony to three
minutes. And you'll have a clock here, light will turn green and it will turn red at the end
of three minutes. If you need to conclude, you have one minute to conclude your
remarks. And at that time, Chair will ask you to conclude your remarks At the one
minute left, I will try and find a break in your testimony and remind you, you have one
minute left to conclude. Please, when you come up, state your name and who you're
representing, if anybody. With that being said, we're ready to start public testimony.
First person to sign up to testify is Beverly Foster, followed by William Rishard.
.BEGIN PUBLI

ES I

NY. . .

MS. FOSTER: Hi, my name is Beverly Foster and I'm here as a homeowner and 16 years on
Anuhea Place. So my family own property and lived on Anuhea Place for 16 years and
we have no plans on leaving the area at any time. But I'm here in support of the
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Department of Planning's recommendation to include the Anuhea Place Subdivision
within the Rural Growth Boundaries.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That's it?
MS. FOSTER: That's it.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Oh, wonderful. Thank you. For the record, can you tell us where
Anuhea Place is?
MS. FOSTER: Yes. It's adjacent to the Longs and Kulamalu -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. FOSTER: --and adjacent to, right above Kamehameha School.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you. Members, any questions of the testifier? Hearing
none; thank you, Ms. Foster.
MS. FOSTER: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: William Rishard, followed by Ryan Churchill
MR. RISHARD: Aloha, Members of the Council and the Committee. My name is William
Rishard. I'm here to support the Planning Department's recommendation for Item D064,
Map U2 , to be included in the Rural Boundary on Maui. I am representing myself. I'm
one of the landowners on Anuhea Place. My wife and I moved to Maui just briefly. I'm
not a politician or anything like that so I just want to let you know where my heart is, and
that's. . . and I've been on Maui since 1982. My wife and I we had both of our children
here. I've been working in the Department of Water Supply since 1997. I plan on
retiring from the Water Department and staying here on Maui. A lot of my co-workers
are going to be leaving when they retire, but this is my home, this is my heart, I look
forward to having my children and grandchildren come stay me at my home that I plan on
building on Anuhea Place. And bottom line is I do support the general planning to make
Anuhea Place Rural. And that's about it.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Rishard. Members, any questions of the
testifier? Seeing none; thank you, Mr. Rishard.
MR. RISHARD: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Ryan Churchill followed by Brian Naeole.
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MR. CHURCHILL: Good morning, Chair and Members of the General Plan Committee. My
name is Ryan Churchill with Maui Land &Pineapple Company. I'm here to testify on the
Makawao-Pukalani-Kula region map. In your binder, you should have a presentation on
our Hali'imaile maps with other infoiniation. We respectfully request you add 376 acres
mauka of Hali'imaile Road as Country Town to the growth boundary maps. It's been a
while since I've spoken to you on this topic so I'll provide you with a quick update of the
features of this planned community. The project is approximately 376 acres up to 1,450
homes. It includes the area mauka of the existing town boarded by two gulches. We had
extensive community participation at the week-long charette, which led to the
development of the design and guiding principles for the project. It would include an
agricultural buffer zone for pineapple or other AG in perpetuity and keep Hali'imaile a
distinct town; it does not merge in the Makawao or Pukalani. The plan includes land for
additional schooling options in the Upcountry region, which is currently lacking from the
General Plan maps. The plan includes a collector road to relieve traffic out of Makawao
and upper Haiku. Haliimaile is an excellent location to address and meet future demand
for local housing in the Upcountry area and should be included in the growth area. There
is a strong desire for Upcountry living by local residents so let's plan for it. It's welllocated to future infrastructure, like the Kihei-Upcountry Highway. There's a real
opportunity to create and preserve an existing distinct community This is a long term
project. They'll take a long time to bring to market. It's estimated that it will take
another 7 to 10 years to plan the project but now is the time to plan so you can proceed
with entitlements and additional infrastructure for the region. In addition, current
assumptions of how supply will meet demand in the General Plan document has flaws
which are highlighted in your handout. Basically, the current General Plan assumes
thousands of existing entitled lots scattered across this region will be built. However,
infrastructure is poor in this area and most of these lots will never be brought to market
due to the huge expense to upgrade infrastructure. This type of planning is basically
sprawl, which the General Plan is trying to avoid. The project that we can plan for
infrastructure, plan for education and social services, plan for commercial services, and
plan for a variety of housing options including multi-family, senior housing, and single
family is needed for the long term in this area. There's no other single project proposed
that meets all this. In summary, the Hali'imaile plan addresses the long-term demand for
all levels of local housing is at a scale that infrastructure can be provided and is welllocated. We ask that you add the 376 acres mauka of Hali'imaile Road as Country Town
to the growth boundary. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Churchill Members, any questions of the testifier?
Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Churchill for being here. I
was wondering if we can have copies of your written testimony in regards to your request
regarding Hali'imaile Village. At one time the County was interested in buying a
hundred acres along Baldwin Avenue, which is across this particular area. And my
interest was at the time affordable housing for the people of this County. So your
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proposal of 376 acres, you know, I can take a look at this but as far as the requirements of
376 I'm looking at probably 200 acres. And out of the 200 acres, you know, I'm hoping
that you can consider at least a hundred acres for affordable housing in this area. I know
Hall'imaile is in between Upcountry and Central Maui and with the proposed bypass road
that is being planned between Upcountry and Kihei, I think this is an area that local
people want to live at. So if you can provide us with your written testimony.
MR. CHURCHILL: Okay, will do.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Churchill, this thing that was sent in on the first, is that where your
testimony is derived?
MR. CHURCHILL: The presentation?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, June 1st? Members, we have a piece of testimony dated June
1st. It apparently has a slide show presentation on here. Is that where your testimony is
coming from?
MR. CHURCHILL: It's following that order, the slide show, but since we can't do slide shows
here we handed that in but also provided the written testimony of what I spoke to this
morning.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right. Thank you. Okay, Members, any other questions for the
testifier? All right. Hearing none; thank you, Mr. Churchill
MR. CHURCHILL Thank you.
.

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Brian Naeole followed by Charles Jencks.
MR. NAEOLE: Maikai kakahiaka. Mahalo, kane, wahine (spoke in Hawaiian) I come here in
this hale for only one thing to be recognized. I come here to protect and defend my
ohana for who I come from. I'm here to be recognized, not organized. I'm here to be . . .
(spoke in Hawaiian). I have been in numerous hales to recognize myself, and I think the
State of Hawaii, DLNR - Department of Land and Natural Resources has known me but I
come here all alone as who I am. I'm a makamaka maoli that live in these lands, has
grown up in these lands, and my job is to protect, to see the reality of what's happening
today. I'm not here to discriminate anybody. I'm not here to cause any hassles. I'm here
to, you know, in life there's three forms - there's , there's , and there's
pono. And we follow these forms I think we would be in a better reality about what
we're trying to explain. I think the pictures are pretty much different compared to those
back then. And I think the reality is that if I didn't come forward and protect these,
especially the kapunas they are telling us something that we need to share with
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them. We need to know what's going on in this reality -- what put them there. And I'm
not here to discriminate anybody here. I'm here to protect my ohana, and my ohana is
and this is my bloodline This is my koko and I'm here to have no disrespect.
I'm only here to be recognized to who I am. And I'm here to protect what I am vested to
do. And it's a struggle just my pronunciation; I'm pretty nervous right now and, you
know, not educated, I try my best. But I know in my heart that I'm not here to cause any
hassles with no one. I think it's time to protect and we need to share. Caring is sharing.
I come here in due respect to my family -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: One minute.
MR. NAEOLE: --and everyone around us. And I thank you. Mahalo.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mahalo. Members, questions of the testifier? Seeing none; thank you,
Mr. Naeole. Next testifier is Charles Jencks followed by Mark Sheehan.
MR. JENCKS: Good morning, Mr. Chair, Members of the Committee. My name is Charles
Jencks. I'm here testifying today on behalf of Seabury Hall, Member of the Board of
Trustees, and head of the Physical Facilities Committee commenting on the addition with
the rural of the small town boundary around the Seabury Hall facility and Upcountry
Maui above Makawao. The plan is great. We appreciate the fact that the Maui Island
Plan includes the Seabury Hall boundary, all of its properties within the small town
boundary. There are some items that I'd like to bring to your attention however. Number
one, the acreage that's included in the plan I think states 68 acres. The acreage what
actually be utilized is far less than that and is actually something on the order of about 23
acres. As a consequence, the unit count that's proposed for this area in rural is far less
than what is proposed in the plan. At present, this Council approved in 2011 a
Conditional Permit for a new Creative Arts Facility for the school, which is located on a
part of that land that the Department has described that's included in the boundary. So
much of it is going to be taken up by either parking lots that exist today under conditional
permits or the Head Master's house, et cetera. So the actual net acreage that would be
added that would be used for anything is far less than this 68 acres. However, the 68
includes the entire area. I just want to make that clear. The school right now is
completing the Creative Arts facility which will be a facility that can be used in
Upcountry Maui for meetings. We do have concepts in place for further expansion of the
school to serve the students that we have today, and we do appreciate the fact that the
boundary that you've put on the map includes and provides for that future expansion, so
thank you for that, that movement. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you, Mr. Jencks. Members, any questions of the testifier?
Seeing none; thank you.
COUNOLMEMBER PONTANILLA: I have.

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

June 4, 2012

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Oops, sorry. Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Jencks for being here. I'm
looking at the map and the area number D061. You know, I've heard your testimony. In
D061 - what is being proposed is elimination of 23 acres from Seabury Hall, County [sic]
town growth boundary. And the 68 acres that you talk about, you know, I'm assuming
that it's presently on the school grounds?
MR. JENCKS: The total 68 acres includes everything Includes existing public/quasi-public
facility that is already zoned and urbanized. The balance of it, approximately I would
guess somewhere about 40 acres is the additional land that has been zoned Ag and is not
urban at this point in time.
COUNOLMEMBER PONTAN1LLA: So you have no problem on the elimination of 23 acres?
MR. JENCKS: No, no. What I'm saying is that the net that would be developed at some time in
the future is about 23 acres.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. But the balance of it could be used for
recreational facilities, playgrounds, what have you.
COUNC1LMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, fine, thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Members, any further questions? Seeing
none. Thank you, Mr. Jencks.
MR. JENCKS: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mark Sheehan followed by Cindy Warner.
MR. SHEEHAN: Good morning, Chairman, Members of the Council, members of the public,
my name is Mark Sheehan. And it's been said that God made everything out of nothing
but the nothing is beginning to show through. It's very easy and you've done a very good
job so far of saying, no projects and so on and is very important. I want to
encourage you to be guided by certain principles as you look at it. A variety of the
population of the planet is growing by 210,000 people a day. That's more than the
population of this island with all of the visitors at the same time, more than the
population of the entire State every week, and every four years more than the population
of the entire country. So, the stress on food resources and water resources is growing all
over the planet and it's easy to see here on this island where the drought puts it in the
paper. And this drought is not just a one-time event. It's an event that's been going on
now for years that the islands are drying out. So we have to really ourselves in approving
these projects, where will the water come from? Where would the food resources really
come from if there are any disruptions in the food supply since we are such a remote
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place? You have to ask some really serious questions so I want to encourage you to be
strong in your criteria in looking at which projects are, deserve your approval. We need
to encourage you to leave at least the 70, the 99 acres in Makena that were proposed by
the previous developer in Open Space and not be developed as that is a critical
component to one of the last open places, one of the major parks for locals and visitors
alike. I would like to encourage you to not approve the requested 390 acres that the
Makena development is asking for. They already have 2,700 units approved in South
Maui. We also have to look at the fact that there's an enormous number of units that
have already been approved in these areas so be very careful in granting large projects
additional approval. I would say take a very close look at this proposed Halrimaile
project. Again, easy to say, yes, but where are the water resources? And as I look at the
island, I see more and more sprawl. Honolulu didn't start out to be that way. They didn't
say let's be sloppy. One project that I think does warrant approval, however, and that is
Piiholo South. There's a demand for elder housing. There's greenways, open space,
gardens, facilities for elders in terms of dental and medical clinics and it's tied in with
trails into Makawao. And the people who would be living there would not be traveling as
much. So I think it's a low impact and well-designed project that warrants approval. So,
I guess my time is up. Thank you very much.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you , Mr. Sheehan Members, any questions to the testifier?
Mr. Sheehan, one of the questions I have for you or actually the question I have for you is
when you say approve projects, what do you mean by that?
MR. SHEEHAN: The General Plan Advisory Committee was a process that went on for three
years and hundreds, maybe thousands of people were involved in that process, and I think
we need to take a very close look at the ones that have already been recommended for
approval and realize that we are dealing with very strict, limited resources on this island.
I think many of these projects will never be built because we don't have jobs and the
banks are pretty well figured out of giving out mortgages when they don't have jobs
doesn't really work out.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. I just wanted to remind the Members and the public that we're
not really approving projects here, we're approving boundaries for possible projects. The
community plan is where we really need the testimony whether or not to approve
projects, and that will be hopefully . . .
MR. SHEEHAN: I realize I speak in favor of growth boundaries because if we don't have strong
growth boundaries then we'll just wind up as sprawl.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. Right.
MR. SHEEHAN: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you.
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MR. SHEEHAN: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Cindy Warner followed by Margaret Anne Murray.
MS. WARNER: Good morning, everyone. Thank you all for being here and thank you for all
your commitment and time to this important project and process. I'm Cindy Warner.
I'm a General Partner and Managing member of Piiholo South, and Upcountry resident.
I'm here to request that you consider supporting the Planning Director's inclusion of
Piiholo South Project - D058 into the Urban Growth Boundary expansion as Small Town
designation. On my way down this morning I was thinking, gosh, it's been years and
years since we came up with the concept. And when we thought of it, I was in my 40s
still and now, next year I'll be 55 and so a lot of things take time. We realize that this is
just the first step of a really long process, and that process will be involved with
community master planning and meeting with the community to better deteimine the best
way for projects to proceed, and we embrace the opportunity to do that. I think we have a
great project that would really meet some significant needs that are coming up. And
seniors, we all know that they are a fast increasing group of people that have great needs.
And we're all headed there. Before I use to think, oh, this is for people like my folks' age
but it's the way things take time it's for all of us will benefit for looking ahead to meet
the needs of seniors to be able to age with dignity. So this project is 59 acres, has a lot of
open space, walking trails, gardens, community gardens, orchards. I think the way the
Planning Director has figured out there were greater than 40 percent open space. In our
conceptual plan, which I made available for everybody to be handed out we have a broad
buffer between Piiholo Road and the project. The project is close to Makawao so it has a
great location in that its near amenities already and infrastructure and it's also really great
because it sits on top of a plateau up away from Piiholo Road where the actual elevation
goes up a fairly steep embankment and then you're on this plateau, and the plateau is
about 65 to 80 feet above the road so it's going to have very low visibility and impact for
residents and the community in the neighborhood to not feel like it's a big visual impact.
And because of that, the topography once you get up there is fairly gentle slope and some
nice level spots so it's ideally located for seniors not to have a lot of stairs and steep
aspects to the project. Let's see, probably -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: One minute.
MS. WARNER: --the biggest thing I wanted to convey I'm losing time on is we are in
partnership with Hale Mahaolu, and the Board at Hale Mahaolu has approved us to work
together with them so they would be providing a hundred units of affordable housing.
The other hundred units would be market rate housing of age appropriate, size, and level,
and handicapped accessibility. We think it's really important to provide a choice for
Upcountry seniors to be able to stay Upcountry. Right now, there's very limited
facilities. The Hale Mahaolu project by the post office has a five to seven year waiting
list. So in order to prepare for seniors to stay near their family and friends and be in a

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

June 4, 2012

place where they can mingle with their friends and people that are going through the
same things we really feel like this is a great project to bring to the community. And to
work with our neighbors and the community to make sure that it's done in a way that
feels good for the community. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you. Members, any questions to the testifier? Seeing
none; thank you, Ms. Warner. Margaret Anne Murray followed by Robert Paulson.
MS. MURRAY: Good morning, Chair. Good morning, Committee. I'm Margaret Anne
Murray and I'm testifying as an individual property owner on behalf of myself and my
husband, Michael Jay Murray. We own Lot 19 on Anuhea Place, and we don't live there
but we hope to sell our other property in Pukalani and build there in the near future and
make our permanent residence on the street. And I'm here to testify that I am in favor of
the recommendation that the Planning Commission is making to include this area into the
Rural boundaries. We have no problem with that recommendation. Thank you very
much.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Ms. Murray. Members, any questions to the testifier?
Seeing none; thank you. Robert Paulson followed by Jamie Fry. And Members, after
Robert Paulson speaks, Chair Baisa will come down and she's come back so we'll take a
two-minute recess to swap out the chairs. Okay, Mr. Paulson?
MR. PAULSON: Good morning, Chair, and Members of the Plan Committee [sic]. I'm here to
support the boundary growth amendment in Upcountry and this is for the area of Anuhea
Place adjacent to Kula 200 and Kulamalu. And I'm here as a resident, a business owner
who has lived here for over 30 years. I'm also here as a lot owner in that subdivision.
And I'm also here as a representative of Hale 0 Kaula Church, which is located in that
subdivision. And I'm president of the church and also lot owner, and I'd like to express
my support for this amendment. I think it's a very good thing, and I appreciate this
opportunity to express myself.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Paulson. Members, any questions to the testifier?
Seeing none; thank you, Mr. Paulson. Jamie Fry is up next, Members, but we're going to
take a short recess first, and then following Jamie Fry is Stanford Carr. So, three-minute
recess. . . . (gavel) . . .
RECESS: 9:37 a.m.
RECONVENE: 9:44 a.m.
CHAIR BAISA: . . . (gavel) . . . General Plan Committee, please come back to order. I'm Chair
Baisa and I apologize I had a very urgent meeting this morning at 9 o'clock which
fortunately didn't last very long. And I'd like to thank my Vice-Chair Couch for
proceeding with conducting the meeting. We will continue with public testimony and the
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next person to testify is Jamie Fry who will be followed by Stanford Carr. Good
morning.
MS. FRY: Good morning.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.
MS. FRY: My name is Jamie Fry. Thanks for the opportunity to stand here and be counted in
favor of Anuhea Place, where I'm a landowner, being included in the Rural Growth
Boundaries. I'm a 25-year resident here with my husband. We raise our children here
and we plan to build and live down there. I'm also part of Hale 0 Kaula Church. So I
thank you for the opportunity to voice my support of being included in the growth
boundaries.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, questions for our testifier? Seeing none;
thank you very much.
MS. FRY: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier is Stanford Carr, and Mr. Carr will be followed by Daniel
Kanahele. Good morning.
MR. CARR: Good morning, Madam Chair, Ms. Balsa, my name is Stanford Cam I'm a fifth
generation Maui, born and raised here. I've been on Oahu now though for 30 years. I'm
here on behalf of Stanford Can Development, Principle Partner of ATC Makena
Holdings, LLC which purchased Makena Resort in August of 2010. I apologize for my
absence last week with the prior proceedings and hearings. On our behalf, we had Gwen
Hiraga, Senior Vice President of Munekiyo & Hiraga, our land use consultant testify and
provide written testimony. We also had Tom Leutenaker of Carlsmith that testified and
submitted written testimony on behalf of our land use attorney, Martin Luna. I'm here to
discuss two matters before the Plan Committee [sic]. A measure that did not pass last week
with a 3-3 vote was a consideration to provide, concur with the Planning Director's
recommendations to include in the Urban Boundary 390 acres, parcels known as 5 1 through 4
-

and M-1. These properties are already approved on and adopted by the Kihei-Makena
Community Plan in 1998. All previous owners as well as ourselves have vigorously and
consistently testified through the GPAC process and the Maui Island Plan process for
inclusion within the Urban Boundary. Since the adoption of the Kihei-Makena
Community Plan in 1998, Makena Resort then applied for a Change in Zoning to bring
consistency for the properties that were not zoned as well as zoned in consistent with the
community plan. It took ten years to obtain the approvals, which was approved in
January of 2009. In order, having the Change in Zoning approved in 2009 came with
conditions of the zoning ordinance. It's a matter of law. In order to effectuate those
conditions, it included parcels that we are speaking of here - the 390 acres inclusive that
currently exist outside the Urban boundary. We need these properties to be included in
- 13 -
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the Urban boundary in order to fulfill those conditions. Setting the Urban boundary is
just a long-term Step 1 approach. We must go through a long arduous discretionary
approvals in order to obtain zoning, SMA approvals, and that I ask that this motion be
brought up for reconsideration at the appropriate time.
Also, I want to bring up testimony brought up by Mr. Leutenaker regarding was is known
as Parcel S-6, 90 acres, on the southern boundary of Makena Resort. This property is
already in the Urban boundary, is already zoned R-3 Residential Single Family and to
take this, omit it out of the Urban Growth Boundary as well as redesignate it to
Preservation would be in contravention to the existing laws. We look forward to working
and engaging with the community to the master planning process to vet through the
issues as well as in our process of obtaining our discretionary approvals. Thank you very
much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Carr. Members, questions for the testifier? Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. And thank you, Mr. Can, for being here. Question on the
390 acres, you say that in all of the issues that have been going on before prior Councils
here that they had received their zoning approvals in the 390 acre section?
MR. CARR: That property is already included in the Kihei-Makena Community Plan. It's been
adopted.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, I understand that. But during the whole zoning process, I mean,
it was many years before this previous Councils, has that project gotten its zoning and
was that part of that whole big process that happened here?
MR. C:ARR: Not these parcels. Not this 390 but it already is approved under the community
plan.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. All right. And the 90 acres that Mr. Leutenaker talked about -MR. CARR: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --they have zoning but State . . .
MR. CARR: State Land Use Ag, but County zoning, Community Plan Single Family, and
County zoning R-3.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. That's going to be a question for the Corp. Counsel because -MR. CARR: Correct.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --it's my understanding that we can't zone anything until it's approved.
We can't zone anything R-3 until it's Urban. And if it's State Land Use Ag, I don't know
how we could have zoned it that.
MR. CARR: There are inconsistencies here.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
MR. CARR: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Any other questions for the testifier? Seeing none; Mr. Carr, thank you.
MR. CARR: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier is Daniel Kanahele, and Mr. Kanahele will be followed by
James Hirano.
MR. KANAHELE: Chair, before I begin, I wanted to know if I could ask peimission for my
assistant, Daniel, to hold up a map to the right of me?
CHAIR BAISA: Chair has no objections. Members?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR BAISA: No objections. Thank you.
MR. KANAHELE: Thank you. Aloha, ka kou. My name is Daniel Kanahele. I am testifying in
behalf of the Kihei Community Association. I am a Board Member of that Association.
And also, in behalf of the Hau 0 Moku 0 Maui, Honousula Moku, I am on the Advisory
Committee for that Moku. For now, I'm testifying on behalf of the KCA. I have
submitted for your perusal this map, which should be in front of you that is the Kihei
Community Association's recommended growth boundary line for our region and also
protection areas for our region along with a matrix. I've been sitting on the bench
waiting to get in and participate in this process. What we don't want -- you're all familiar
with the sound a dump truck makes when it backs up - beep, beep, beep, beep.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
MR. KANAHELE: We do not want to become the Kihei-Makena dump. We do want to have
more units, unneeded, unnecessary units beyond our fair share allocated, anticipated
demand for our region. We do not want sprawl as the Kihei Community Association.
And this map not only reflects the feelings of the Board but also of our community cause
we have several community meetings on the Maui Island Plan, and Chair Baisa has been
at one of those meetings. We've also done surveys. So what's on this map is that we
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have reflection of the desires of the community that we represent. In terms of the growth
boundaries, we want numbers tied to the boundary lines. Not some amorphous areas.
We want actual unit numbers tied to the lines. We want scientific studies, give us a basis
for the demand, the future demand for this area - what is the demand? And we want to
know exactly what are the total numbers of units entitled but not yet built especially in
Makena Resort. We keep getting all kinds of numbers and it's confusing to us. What are
the actual entitled units for that resort? This top area on your map is the growth boundary
and as you note it we deleted the big blob in North Kihei. We felt that, that was sprawl.
We went along with the numbers given by the GPAC for a hundred units mauka of
Piilani Highway and the rest would be infill 400 plus units. The number that we used for
demand was 1,482 based upon a study done by SMS for the Planning Department in
2010. The bottom map has to do with areas that we'd like to see protected. And I'll take
a minute to conclude, Chair. There's a matrix in front of you. What we would like you
to do when you start deliberating, we would like you as the Kihei Community
Association to use this matrix and they're numbered 1 through 8, and to discuss it and to
deliberate and to vote on it. We feel very strongly that there are areas that should be
protected. In Kihei, we have areas on the north side, we have areas on the south side, but
we completely forgotten what's in between the Kihei proper. We feel strongly as an. . .
(spoke in Hawaiian) . . . Honua'ula that we support these protection areas especially the
gulches. They are critical, ecological and cultural habitat and we would like to see a
remnant dry land forest protected as indicated on the map. South Maui has the largest
remnant dry land forest in Maui and it is the most endangered ecosystem on the island of
Maui according to our State biologist. So if you have any questions, I would be happy to
answer them.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Kanahele. Members, questions for the testifier? Seeing none;
Mr. Kanahele, thank you but you'll be available if we need you.
MR. KANAHELE: Thank you, Chair Baisa and thank you to my assistant Daniel.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. It's kind of nice to have Vanna with you. Our next
testifier will be James Hirano, and Mr. Hirano will be followed by Irene Bowie. Mr.
Hirano? Is James Hirano here? Well, Chair will put him on the bottom of the pile and
we'll see; he may come back. Our next testifier will be Irene Bowie, and she will be
followed by Larry Stevens.
MS. BOWIE: Good morning, Chair Balsa and Committee Members.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.
MS. BOWIE: I'm Irene Bowie. I'm the Executive Director of Maui Tomorrow Foundation.
I've also served on the Makena Resort Advisory Group and am a member of the Oneloa
Coalition. I'd like to just read briefly from the Directed Growth Plan. The Makena-La
Perouse-Kanaio protection area is intended to set aside a series of shoreline lands with
-16 -
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high, natural, and cultural resource value. The proposed design philosophy of the
protected area is to create recreational access while not detracting from the inherit value
of its natural conditions and historic resources. Maui Tomorrow urges this Committee to
keep Makena Resort's southernmost parcel, those 99 acres, in Preservation. GPAC, the
Maui Planning Commission, and Planning Department's staff have all supported
preserving this area due its proximity to Makena State Park and the natural area preserve.
We had many conversations with Makena Resort's former landowner about keeping this
parcel as an extension of the wilderness park at Makena, and putting in walking trails to
relieve pressures on the State Park from the growing number of recreational users. And
as you look at what we're talking about the number of units going into South Maui and
island wide, we have to realize that our beaches are really suffering a lot of pressure. We
have to create more recreational and wilderness areas. A no carrying capacity has been
determined for Makena State Park at this time. The Department of Aquatic Resources
and Planning Staff have all discussed development in that southern 99 acres would put
severe stress on the marine ecosystem that is across from that. The County Council
changed 40 acres of Oneloa Beach from Residential to Park in the 1980 Community Plan.
This was good planning -- protecting the environmentally sensitive lands, and the same
decision should be made for this parcel. These 99 acres span a number of ahupua'a,
borders three known heiau, and has numerous cultural sites. None of this was known
when it was made residential in the 1970 Civic Plan, Kihei Civic Plan. Makena Resort
claims they have a right to build 400 plus houses on the 99 acres because it is partially
entitled but it does not have complete zoning and it's still is in State Ag. This parcel is
directly mauka of coastal resources that will be at risk of severe impairment if
development of this size is allowed. Makena Resort already has Urban entitlements for a
thousand acres. You can choose to keep this area as Preserve. The current owners have
told us in meetings that they must maximize their investment. We ask you to instead
protect this areas as an investment and our community's wishes, and in what's left of our
natural environment. And I hope you'll consider this. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. Bowie. Members, questions? Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Thank you, Ms. Bowie, for being here. You mentioned
the Makena State Park land that was taken out of residential -MS. BOWIE: Right.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --in the 80s?
MS. BOWIE: Right.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Question for you -- was that zoned or was it just community plan?
MS. BOWIE: I believe it was community plan at that time.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: But no zoning?
MS. BOWIE: I don't believe so.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, we'll check with the -MS. BOWIE: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: -- Department on that. Thank you.
MS. BOWIE: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Are there any other questions? Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTAN1LLA: Yes. Thank you, Irene, for being here. Just a fast
question. Do you know if they have a master plan for that Makena Park?
MS. BOWIE: We've been working on the master plan. We've been working with Makena
Resort and with the Department of Land and Natural Resources. We just met twice in the
last four weeks, and we're trying to go forward with that and a big point of that is that
there is no carrying capacity. Another point of that is through surveys, working with
different stakeholders. The majority of people really want Makena State Park to remain a
wilderness park and, as we know, Hawaii and Maui, in particular, is losing so much
beach that we need to be planning ahead. And as I mentioned, when we were meeting
with the former landowner of Makena Resort, we looked at that as what, you know, for
the future having that 99 acres that could take not only pressure off the State Park but
could be used for recreation and hiking, biking, preserving the archaeological features
that are within there as sea level rise, encroaches on the existing park. So, and again, I
can't stress enough in talking to Aquatic Resources how they have said, build that
development down there and we say goodbye to that reef, it's gone. So, just please
remember that.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you for your comments. When I was on the
Planning Commission, they were suppose to have . . . State DLNR was supposed to have
come up with a master plan below the roadside. So I thought I'd . . .
MS. BOWIE: Yeah, it's a long time coming but I'd say we're closer right now than we've been
in a long, long time and we're working hard on it.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch?
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. And that brought up another question. I
know I have a copy of a master plan on my desk, is that from the Oneloa Coalition side or
is that DLNR?
MS. BOWIE: You may have or in fact you do have the most recent draft from meeting a couple
of weeks ago. That was put together by Makena Resort. We had a meeting, the
stakeholders had a meeting where they showed us that. We have till mid-June to submit
comments on that. We met with DLNR, a number of the stakeholders, and DLNR met
again last week and are putting together our comments. And again, part of that is to
really focus on keeping that a wilderness area and determining carrying capacity as we
know the pressures on the park are going to increase with this increased population.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Madam Chair.
MS. BOWIE: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Any other questions for the testifier? Seeing none; Ms. Bowie, thank you.
Next testifier is Larry Stevens, and he will be followed by Peter Horovitz. Good
morning.
MR. STEVENS: Good morning, Chair, and Committee Members. I'm Larry Stevens. I'm
speaking for the Maui Nui Marine Resource Council this morning. I'd like to read my
testimony. The Marine Resource Council consists of 28 voting members and non-voting
advisors representing a broad spectrum of our community including commercial,
recreational, and subsistence fishers, ocean tourism businesses, scientists, educators, and
cultural practitioners from our County. We had put together a coral reef recovery team,
which is working with the National Ocean and Atmospheric Administration and the
National Fish and Wildlife Federation using scientific and placed based traditional
knowledge of coral reef ecosystems to develop technical and policy related remedies to
address, we've declined. Effective land base planning is a critical part of our reef
recovery process . . . particularly to the Kihei-Makena directed growth areas we believe
that compact expansion of the Kihei mauka development area minimizes the impacts to
our reefs and to our ocean. Mauka growth areas do have impacts to coastal resources in
spite of best management practices. We had no proof over 20 years of development that
the methods that we've used can help remediate storm runoffs in urbanzied areas. We've
had terrible impacts in Kihei as we've seen in the last several years from flooding. The
extent of Kihei mauka growth boundary will impact existing residences makai of Piilani
Highway and our oceans and reefs during the heavy rains that we've received. We ask
the Committee to support a compact growth boundary centered around the 1,200 unit
high-tech park in the Kihei high school project area. The advantages of this approach
include that we can work together to create a model project to minimize our flood water
impacts that we can intentional create a civic center for Kihei which the entire
community supports, that we can reduce our infrastructure cost for water, sewage, and
roads, and that we can better focus the management of our non-point source pollution
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along Kulanihakoi and Waipuilani Gulches. We have the irrigation water that we need
from reclaimed wastewater to irrigate our greenbelt buffers. There are two planned
protection areas in South Maui that we want to particularly support protecting which is
the Kealia Pond and the Makena-LaPerouse- Kanaio areas as shown on the maps. They
will help provide protection for important natural and cultural resources and particularly
insure our marine water quality. So please show the South Maui natural gulches from
Waikoi to Waipau as sensitive lands on the directed growth maps. These areas must be
protected from development. Mahalo for your consideration.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, questions for the testifier? Seeing none; thank you very much. Our
next testifier is Peter Horovitz and he'll be followed by Gwen Hiraga.
MR. HOROVITZ: Good Madam Chair, Members of the Committee. My name is Peter
Horovitz. I'm an attorney. I'm here today on behalf of Paul Boschetti. He owns land
which is designated by Tax Map Key: (2) 3-9-13. That's a 58-acre piece of land that is
along Haleakala Highway above Makani Road and border on the upper end by Makawao
Avenue. In the most recent transmittal dated May 23rd from the Planning Department to
this Committee, that piece of land was included as potentially a greenway or not
greenway, sorry, green space to be left open. I would note that in all prior maps from the
GPAC and the Planning Commission that had never been included with that designation.
It's agricultural property now that was being left as agricultural property before. So we
think this is a bit of a down zoning. And we understand that's part of the process that this
County is going through right now and we have no objection to looking at it. However,
the only notification my client received of this was a phone call on Friday night. And he
quickly called his local agent who then called me, and I did what research I could over
the weekend. They could not find where this piece of land had previously been included
as green space and that he had received any kind of notification prior. I would note that
as far back as 2009 before the Planning Commission, there was discussion with the
Department and direction to the Department that affected landowners really needed to be
notified and included. As you can imagine taking someone's piece of property and
essentially requiring it that it remain open space has a significant impact on the use and
value of that land. Again, that might be a process that this County is entitled to go
through but there is a process that needs to be followed. And I don't believe a phone call
on Friday evening for a hearing on Monday morning is effective notice at all. Again, I'm
dealing with the facts as I've been able to dig up over the weekend, and I'm certain there
are more out there. This affects only Map No. Ul as far as I can tell. Based on the
comments this morning, I'm not certain how far along to that map this Committee will
get to today; however, I would request that the Director's recommendation with specific
regard to my client's property not be accepted at this time. And if needs to be held over
for further discussion, comment, hearing or negotiation even, we'd be more than willing
to entertain that.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Horovitz. Members, questions? Mr. Couch?
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. Thank you, Mr. Horovitz. The question for
you -- you mentioned that it was on Haleakala Highway and that's Makawao side?
MR. HOROVITZ: Makawao side, yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Because I do notice that it's not in GPAC or in Planning
Commission but it did get shown up in the Director's 2010 map.
MR. HOROVITZ: I did see that as well and I can't find where that was previously transmitted
either to this Committee or elsewhere. Perhaps it was. But again, I'm also going after
the fact that back in 2009 there was direction from the Planning Commission to the
Department to notify affected landowners, and we didn't receive any. In fact, the only
notification was a phone call at 10:00 o'clock my client's time where he happened to be
on Friday night.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further comments? Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. So, the recommendation by GPAC in
regards to the Urban Growth Boundary is the one that you're looking at?
MR. HOROVITZ: It's really the designation of my client's property as green space. It was not
included in, you know, any expanded boundaries or whatnot. It was simply left alone.
And that was the GPAC recommendation, that was the Planning Commission's
recommendation. The Director's recommendation as transmitted on May 23rd of this
year includes that property as green space.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further questions for the testifier? Seeing none; Mr. Horovitz, thank you
very much for being here.
MR. HOROVITZ: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Next testifier is Gwen Hiraga, and she'll be followed by Daniel Oliveira.
MS. HIRAGA: Good morning, Chair Baisa, and Members of the General Plan Committee. My
name is Gwen Hiraga and I'm here this morning representing several lot owners that
reside at Anuhea Place in Kula. Thank you for this opportunity to present testimony
today on the Committee's review of the Maui Island Plan, specifically, the MakawaoPukalani-Kula region. On behalf of several lot owners who reside or own property on
Anuhea Place, may I ask your. . . may I request your consideration for designation of the
lots within this subdivision to be included in the Rural Growth Boundaries. The
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subdivision is located just above the Kulamalu Center residential developments, and
Kamehameha Schools. This request is consistent with the recommendation from the
Planning Department regarding Item D-064, specifically Map U2 which includes the
Anuhea Place subdivision within the Rural Growth Boundaries. I appreciate the
opportunity to present this request for designation. Others as you know have already
testified on this item and there will be others that will be following me to offer testimony
in support as well. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. Hiraga. Members, questions? Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. Thank you, Ms. Hiraga, for being here.
Question for you on that. It looks like approximately a dozen parcels.
MS. HIRAGA: There's 15 lots.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Fifteen parcels. Are any of them doing agriculture?
MS. HlRAGA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: What kind of Ag is going on there?
MS. HIRAGA: The one that I'm most familiar with is Mr. Thom Foster's property and he has a
landscape nursery, and he will be testifying.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Any animals or whatnot in that area?
MS. HlRAGA: I think he has a cow. But I don't know the specifics of each lot.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And the lot sizes are. . . looks like they're about five acres each?
MS. HIRAGA: Ranges from five to eight acres.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. And since you're speaking on behalf of a number of the
residents there, if we put in our text, I guess is where it would go, that if it went to Rural
it would only be R-5, would that be sufficient?
MS. HIRAGA: R-5 meaning five-acre minimum lots?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
MS. HlRAGA: I think that could be problematic. I think part of the landowners would like to
see smaller lot sizes, and they are intending to do. . . a couple of them are intending to do
family subdivision for their children and they will not meet the minimum five-acre lot
size if that was put in.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, and if they were left in Ag would they be able to do. . . I guess
that may be, well, you're well versed in the laws. Would they be able to subdivide if they
were left in Ag?
MS. BIRAGA: Yes, they would in most cases. And I believe there are approximately maybe
five or six lots already going through subdivision there.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Any other questions for our testifier? Seeing none; Ms. Hiraga, thank you.
MS. HIRAGA: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Next testifier is Daniel Oliveira and he'll be followed by Thom Foster.
MR. OLIVEIRA: Good morning.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.
MR. OLIVEIRA: Good morning, Chair and all Council Members. I'm Daniel Oliveira and just
like what Gwen Hiraga said I am a resident of Anuhea Place. I'm the Pastor of Hale 0
Kaula Church. And I'm here to speak in support of the recommendation of the
Department of Planning regarding this inclusion of Anuhea Place in the growth
boundaries. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any questions for the testifier? Seeing none; thank you very much.
Our next testifier will be Thom Foster and he'll be followed by Kim Jenkins. Good
morning.
MR. FOSTER: Good morning, Chair Baisa. Good morning, Council Members. I'm here to
speak in support again that Gwen just talked about of the inclusion of Anuhea Place
Subdivision into the Rural Growth Boundaries. They're next to Kulamalu Town Center.
I lived on the street for 16 years. We raised our children there. I do operate a landscape
nursery business there on two of the lots. We live on one of the lots and I have our
nursery on that lot and also another lot. I have two cows. They were grazing right now.
I feel specifically that this is for long term planning I think this is a correct move for the
County and for the area. As you look at the maps on your review, you're going to see
that it is adjacent to the Kulamalu Town Center area. It's adjacent to Kamehameha
Schools. There's a church at the end of the street and so it's adjacent to urban areas.
There are gulches on either side of Anuhea Place Subdivision and so it would be a natural
density and buffer area that would work with a slight possible increase in density. I don't
think there's anyone on the street that would want to see the lots go down to half-acre
size but we do have interest in sharing our property with our families And if I could
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have the public come onto my landscaped nursery at some point, that would be a little
better. I think right now we're limited to a stand or a fruit stand or something and so we
would look forward to that.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very . . .
MR. FOSTER: I'm sorry. This is item D064, Map U2.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Members, questions for the testifier? Seeing none; thank you very
much.
MR. FOSTER: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier is Kim Jenkins, and she will be followed by Paul Jenkins.
Good morning.
MS. JENKINS: Good morning. Chair Baisa and Committee Members. My name is Kim Jenkins
and I'm here to testify also regarding Anuhea Place Subdivision. I'm here to express
support for the recommendation to include the Anuhea Place Subdivision within the
Rural Growth Boundary. My husband and I are both land and homeowners for the last
15 years on the top of the road at Anuhea Place. And we are absolutely in favor of the
Department of Planning's recommendation that our subdivision be included in the
suggested Rural Growth Boundary. Thinking in the long term, we really have our
children's futures in mind and want to provide a lifestyle of extended family to them.
We'd like the ability to potentially subdivide and be able to have them build homes on
our land in the future. In addition, we raise a couple of cattle at a time on our property
and most likely will continue to do so. We have few fruit trees on our land and intend to
plant more. We're not opposed to agricultural usage in any shape or form. Rural zoning
would simply allow us to maintain some agricultural use and create a provision for our
sons and their future families And finally, it appears reasonable being flanked by
Kulamalu on one side and Kamehameha Schools on the bottom of the road that the
subdivision be zoned Rural would just be kind of a natural transition. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members? Mr. Couch? Hang on.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. Thank you, Ms. Jenkins, for being here.
Do you happen to know and I probably should have asked Ms. Hiraga that, but do you
happen to know if there's any CC&Rs in that subdivision?
MS. JENKINS: I don't know what CC&Rs are. Sorry.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, other questions for the testifier? Thank you
very much. Our next testifier is Paul Jenkins, and Mr. Jenkins will be followed by Chris
Hart. Good morning.
MR. JENKINS: Good morning, Chair. Good morning, everyone. My name is Paul Jenkins and
Kim's husband, and we've lived in the Upcountry area. We have been homeowners on
Anuhea Place in Pukalani for 15 years and before that we owned a home in Makawao for
12 years. We're in support of item D064, which is adding Anuhea Place to the Rural
Growth Boundary area. We're right below Kula 200. You probably have seen. . . we
have cattle that we usually have and a cat but we also have like a hundred white homing
pigeons you probably seen flying over the highway when you drive by. . if you drive by
Kula 200.
CHAIR BAISA: We drive fast.
MR. JENKINS: They're in support of Rural zoning also. We are in support because of our
long-term planning. We have two sons and we would like to be able to subdivide, do a
subdivision in a way that would for that. We're next to Kulamalu, which has its zoning.
It has Urban zoning. Kamehameha - I'm not sure what zoning it has but I think it might
have Urban as well ,and so we feel that it's right in line with that. Plus we're members of
Hale 0 Kaula Church and we would like to see the church not have to go through the
Special Use Permit process again. Being in a Rural zone that would be wiped off so
thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Jenkins. Any questions for our testifier? Seeing none; thank
you. Our next testifier is Chris Hart and Mr. Hart would be followed by Darryl
Yagodich.
MR. HART: Good morning, Madam Chair, Members of the General Plan Committee. My name
is Chris. I'm President of Chris Hart and Partners. And I'm testifying this morning on
behalf of Pukalani Associates. I would like to thank you Planning Department for the
letter and this is a letter of support essentially. Include thanking the Planning
Department for including the Upcountry Town Center, which is D-062, as a logical urban
infill project within the Pukalani Urban Growth Boundary. We're testifying in support of
the Upcountry Directed Growth Plan on behalf of our client Pukalani Associates LLC.
We thank you for your consideration and the Department for supporting the inclusion of
the 40-acre Upcountry Town Center. It's also called Pukalani Triangle as a logical urban
infill project within the Pukalani Urban Growth Boundary. The Planning Commission
established during its deliberation that infill development strategy means focusing new
growth inward in existing communities instead of outward into the island's natural areas,
open spaces, and agricultural lands. In this case, we ask you to note that the bypass has
become the edge of Urban growth, and that there is a substantial separation that exists on
the Makawao side of the bypass separating Makawao from Pukalani. As mentioned,
Haleakala Highway has evolved as an edge of Urban growth clearly defined in the
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Pukalani Urban Growth Boundary. In addition, proposed Upcountry Town Center will
complete and incorporate the following positive development features in support of
Pukalani as a Country Town. There is an adaptive reuse of the former Corn Mill
"Barns", Corn Mill Camp Barns as agriculture support. We're talking about feed, farm
equipment, plant nursery. Actually, at the turn of the century, Corn Mill Camp had a
population of approximately 300 residents so it was already urban use in the area. The
Upcountry Town Center will be planned and zoned as a Country Town or a small town
with a widened Pukalani "Main Street" business district - Makawao Avenue, creation of a
senior citizen community and approximately 250 multi-family "senior" units and "gap
group" housing units, a public park, medical facilities, library, and museum facilities. It's
our intention that the urban character would be based upon the Upcountry Design
Guidelines that we would implement the Upcountry Greenway Master Plan; we would
provide a safe route to school from King Kekaulike down to Makawao Avenue, that this
would become a walkable community. We have had some community support for this.
The Makawao Main Street Association supported it and stated that inclusion within the
Urban Growth Boundary will allow creation of the Pukalani Main Street, which is really
a small town concept. Pukalani would then have a sense of place, a sense of arrival
which is similar to Paia and Makawao. We would like to support the inclusion of the
project description into the text of the Maui Island Plan. By having a description of the
project in the Plan, the community would have a better understanding of the objectives of
the Upcountry Town Center and the community benefits the project will provide. Thank
you to the Planning Department and to the Council for your review and consideration of
D-062. If further clarification is necessary, I'm ready for questions. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Hart. Any questions? Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair Thank you, Mr. Hart, for being here and I
hope that you'll be here when we deliberate this probably tomorrow.
MR. HART: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Question for you. The Planning Director says to expand it to Urban
Growth Boundary as opposed to, you mentioned, small town. Are you okay with it going
to small town?
MR. HART: We would assume that in the context of the Director's recommendation that, in
terms of it being a Country Town or a small town, it would be within the Urban Growth
Boundary. In other words, in order to establish it as a small town, it would have to
ultimately be Urban.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Actually, we have a new boundary called "Small Town" that we are
allowing. So are you okay with that?
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MR. BART: Well, does that mean that . . . I'm not sure, you know, I don't have it at my finger
tips a true definition of what "small town" really means. I'm sorry.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, well, we'll bring that up. It is Table 8-2 that we adjusted.
MR. HART: Okay. All right. I'm sorry about that.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We'll bring it up when it comes up and be happy to see if you. . . or
we can get you a copy of this before . . .
MR. HART: I'm sure we have. It's online But I just don't have it right here in front of me.
I'm sorry.
VICE- CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
MR. HART: All right. You're welcome.
CHAIR BAISA: Any questions, further questions? Mr. Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Madam Chair. Mr. Hart, good morning and thank
you.
MR. HART: Good morning, Chairman Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: In your reference to the creation of a small town, you
referenced senior housing as well as the gap group housing.
MR. HART: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Is there anything in between? I'm referring to workforce
housing.
MR. HART: Well, it really depends. I mean, obviously, the senior housing could be basically
designed and sold as affordable or workforce type housing. It could be rented that way.
In other words, in the context of discussing it with Jo-Ann Ridao, Director of the
Department of Housing and Human Concerns, there's different gap, there's different
groups and certainly we would design this to be as affordable as possible.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. The whole purpose of this small property you're looking
at increased density. So, you're looking at a nice Upcountry area, open space that I guess
the ambiance of Upcountry is, in fact, open space. And my difficulty is seeing projects
move in that continue to condense in nature and especially in this triangle area.
MR. HART: I see.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: So at this particular point in time, I still have a little difficulty
with your project.
MR. HART: Well, can I just explain in the context of doing essentially commercial on
Makawao Avenue to basically compliment the makai side of Makawao Avenue and
basically give a Main Street character to Makawao Avenue. We would also be talking
about a two-story senior housing project, a senior community
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah, and that's it, Mr. Hart, because my problem is, it seems
that developers come to us and think the golden word is senior housing. And
unfortunately for me it is "mixed use" that to me is more effective.
MR. HART: Okay.
COUNC1LMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Hart. Thank you, Madam Chair.
MR. HART: You're welcome.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further questions for our testifier? Seeing none; Mr. Hart, thank you.
MR. HART: You're welcome. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier will be Mr. Yagodich and he'll be followed by Foster
Ampong. Good morning.
MR. YAGODICH: Aloha, Chair Balsa and Members of the General Plan Committee. Aloha ka
kou. My name is Darrell Yagodich. I'm the Planning Program Manager for the
Department of Hawaiian Home Lands. And I'm real glad to be here this morning. I
think last Friday there was some discussion of our proposal at Pulehunui and so I came
this morning to provide some background information and our Project Manager, Julie
Cachola, will follow me and she will provide more details on the project. By way of
background, I'd like to go over the origin of the Hawaiian Homes Commission Act
because a lot of people really don't know about how it started. Back in 1921, the Act was
passed by the U. S. Congress to check the extinction of a dying Hawaiian race. At that
time, the Hawaiian people had been decimated from about 400,000 at the point of contact
to only 25,000 in 1920, due to many reasons, you know, health problems, disease, loss of
land, loss of sovereignty. It really wasn't the overthrow itself. The overthrow was really
preceded by a hundred years of problems within the territory, the Kingdom of Hawaii, the
Territory following that. Congress recognized this, and in 1921 passed the Hawaiian
Homes Commission Act. In this Act, they set aside 200,000 acres of land, including land
in Maui for the benefit of native Hawaiians defined as persons of one-half or more
Hawaiian ancestry. They basically created a settlement, homestead settlement program
not very different from the program they had on the mainland for American Indians and
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the opening up of the western areas, western states. Leases are provided at a dollar a year
for 99 years with a possibility of extending that to 199 years. And we provide residential,
farm, and pastoral homestead awards. At the time of Statehood, the responsibility for the
Act transferred over to the new State of Hawaii. The State and United States entered into
a compact to administer the Act, and the United States still has oversight over the
program. They approved certain kinds of amendments to the Act as well as land
exchanges. In order to fund our homesteading program, we generate the funds ourselves.
And this is where Pulehunui is a key ingredient. We have, right now, commercial centers
on the Big Island and industrial areas on Oahu and the Big Island that produced about 1215million dollars a year but we need that constant flow of revenue to produce these
affordable housing homesteads that we offer throughout the State. On Maui, we have
1,000 homestead awards in Waiehu Kou, Waiohuli, Keokea, and Leiali'i in Lahaina;
projects that we are very proud of. They meet all County standards. We pay for the
infrastructure. We do not pass that cost on to the homesteader. So the monies we raise
are used to pay for the water, the sewer, the drainage, the roads, the utilities, and then the
homesteader only pays for the cost of the home itself. So the land is a dollar. We pay for
the infrastructure, the homesteader pays for the home. And that's how we are able to
provide an affordable home ownership product. You know, half a million dollars worth
of property and improvements really for half the cost. And that was really, again,
possible because we were able to work closely with the Administration, Mayor Lingle,
Mayor Arakawa, one and two, you know, Mayor Tavares, the Council, and the different
departments. We were able to bring our commissioners would come in at that time, John
Tomoso, and now we have Perry Artates. They helped us to work very closely and that's
how we were able to accomplish developing those thousand units within a very short
period of time. But again, going back to Pulehunui, we need a means to continue
sustaining financially this business model that we provide homesteading, affordable
homesteading to our native Hawaiian people. If you have any questions, I'd be glad to
answer. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Yagodich. Members, questions for our testifier?
Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Yagodich, for being here
this morning. We had a lot of discussion last week in regards to not only DHHL but also
DLNR. One of the questions, in fact, one of the comments as sitting Members over here,
and I know that you guys are working with the Planning Department in trying to get a
master plan for the whole area, but you mentioned that Oahu and the Big Island already,
you folks already are leasing land to private entities and your generation of revenue is
$12million?
MR. YAGODICH: Yes. We have a WalMart in Hilo. We have a Home Depot, Target stores is
on Hawaiian Home Lands. We have regular commercial centers. We actually are the
hub of commercial activity in the Hilo side. We have industrial land near the airport in
Honolulu and out in Kapolei. And we used to derive most of our revenues from Ag and
- 29 -

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

June 4, 2012

pastoral but we've gotten it down to about 500 acres that accounts for 90 percent of that
revenue stream. We view Pulehunui as not as a commercial center in the sense of a
major mall or anything but more of a commercial recreational kind of area. We also have
attached to that proposal which is on 150 acres about a 500-acre farm, an area we viewed
for native Hawaiian farming in the future. We also plan to use the wastewater from the
commercial side, and the other State and County uses to use that gray water for the
farming area. The farming area would also serve as a buffer between Pulehunui and the
Kihei area, which is growing closer and closer to us. But we've tried to, we've been
talking with the County, we've been talking with the State agencies on how to make that
arrangement so we can meet each other's objectives.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANlLLA: Thank you. And the revenue you generate from Oahu as
well as the Big Island, I know you guys have many programs. Does that solve the
mileage flow back to Maui County in regards to creating subdivisions for the native
Hawaiians?
MR. YAGODICH: Yeah. Actually, I'd say more than half of our homestead development in the
past 15 years has been on Maui. Part of that really is because I think the County of Maui
was very accepting and worked very closely with the Department. So these projects
came in and we worked out the kinks, if there were any and got the projects going very
high level of coordination and cooperation with the County. Other counties are different
sometimes because Maui at that time and still is wanting very much to have affordable
housing provided on the island. The monies we used to produce the 1,000 units are in the
form of bonds. And so we're paying back these bonds with the $12 million that we
make So the more money we can make, the easier it would be for us to not only pay
back the bonds we made, but also have new bonds so that we can have more homestead
development. Right now, we have plans for more homesteads in Waiohuli and we have
another area in Leiali'i.
COUNC1LMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
MR. YAGODICH: I might also add. We have a Planning system at the Department where we
also have something called the Maui Island Plan. And in there we talk about all of our
lands on the island, what the uses are going to be, and we've worked, we did this back in
2000, and we also have a General Plan that came out in 2002. We have a Maui Island
Plan that came out in 2004. We worked very closely with the County at that time. We
had several community and beneficiary meetings. We had our own Technical Studies
done, and there was general agreement that these would be the different land uses for our
properties on Maui. In Pulehunui, the agreement was that it would be commercial and
industrial. So that's what moved forward to the GPAC. Then Chairman Kane came
before the GPAC and expressed our desire to have that included and that's how it got
included in the Growth Urban Boundary.

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

June 4, 2012

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, thank you. Thank you for that information. Since
I've been here I know the Department has been really working hard to create affordable
homes for the Hawaiian community. So, thank you for your testimony. Thank you,
Chairman.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Any further questions? The Chair has one
question. I'm very interested in this discussion of course of raising revenues so that you
can build the homes. Personally being on that list and I'm kind of curious, what is the
immediate future? I mean, we're talking about something down the road. Obviously, if
this gets done, you'll have to build whatever it is that's going to go there, and we all
know how long that takes. So we're talking about, you know, a lot of time. In the
immediate future, can you share with us anything that is likely to happen fairly soon in
terms of building more homes for Hawaiians?
MR. YAGODICH: We are doing design work now for a 320-unit subdivision up on Waiohuli.
It's located between our existing residential community and the new farm lots, Keokea.
So in the middle there's going to be another 300 units. We have water for that already
from the Water Department for improvements that we made about 15 years ago. So
we're okay on the water side. We're just trying to work out some of the drainage issues.
The other one is in Lahaina, we have next to the Leialri Subdivision we have enough for
about another 200 homes there. We have good demand in Lahaina, strong demand.
People who can afford the product. So that one we're again looking at we are in the
design phase for that as well.
CHAIR BAISA: How about finding the money to do both of these things? Do you have it?
MR. YAGODICH: No. We have enough to do the design. When it comes to the construction,
what's happening is in, you know, we received a settlement from the State back in 1995
for past territorial abuses involving Hawaiian Home Lands, so we got this 30 million a
year for 20 years. That 30 million a year will expire in 2014 coming up. That's really
been our major source of funding to get a lot of our improvements going. So we're
facing a situation where our revenue stream will be dropping quite dramatically and we
are trying very hard to increase that, not only through by going to the State but also on
our own by developing our lands that have that kind of potential for commercial
industrial uses. By the way, we have one hotel now on Kauai on Hawaiian Home Lands.
They were trying to, rather than using a lot of land for that kind of Ag purposes which
don't produce enough money, we're trying to zero in strategically on the best properties
we have for the highest kind of uses such as hotel-commercial-industrial.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. I think that kind of gives us a good picture of the
revenue situation that you're faced with. In order for the Hawaiian people to have
homes, there has to be money so that the homes. . . you can do the infrastructure so the
homes can be made.
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MR. YAGODICH: I might add that the general lessees like the commercial-industrial, they will
pay, they are not exempt from property taxes. They will pay property taxes like anybody
else.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you for mentioning that. That question was asked earlier in our earlier
discussion. So your lessees do pay?
MR. YAGODICH: Yes. They are not exempt like the homesteaders are.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Members, further questions for our testifier? Seeing none; thank you
very much for being here today.
MR. YAGODICH: Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: We appreciate it.
MR. YAGODICH: Mahalo.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier will be Mr. Ampong. And after Mr. Ampong, the Chair is
going to give us a little recess, Members. So, Mr. Ampong, if you could, please?
MR. AMPONG: Aloha. Good morning -CHAIR BAISA: Aloha.
MR. AMPONG: --Council Members. Thank you, again, for letting me testify. Woo . . . sigh . .
• Need to take a breath. As I have stated in my previous testimony, I was here on behalf
of the Ahumoku 0 Maui. And, again, I come before you today as a advisor for
the Ahumoku of Wailuku and also as a representative of the Ahumoku 0 Maui in its
entirety. Two things I want to share with you. One is, when I look at the Exhibit B and
Exhibit C, specifically Makena, I see that there are several areas that the Planning
Department wants to remove protected areas from the . . . I mean, excuse me, remove
Preservation areas from the protected areas throughout the Wailea-Makena area. In my
mind I have a question. One, why were these sites and these areas put on a protected list
to begin with? Secondly, I believe if I'm not mistaken, the Planning Department or the
Council is not obligated to explain to the public or to justify why they want to remove
these areas from the protected areas. But as a stakeholder, as someone from the
community, and as I've spoken with many others in my area, we are concerned and
would like to know from the Council and from the Planning Department, why these areas
now are being removed from the protected area designation? That's one of the two
things I wanted to talk about. The other thing I wanted to touch on which I didn't intend
to but after listening to the previous testifier is about the Hawaiian Homes. I've done a
lot of research. I continue to do research. I'm an advocate for justice for everyone.
Doesn't matter what color you are. Doesn't matter what ethnicity. You could be from
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Mars and I will fight for your rights. I mean, that's just the kind of guy I am. But when
it comes to our history in Hawaii be it culturally, be it politically, be it legal, and
Hawaiian Homes there's a lot of misunderstanding out there. The previous testifier was
correct I think in part but not in whole and in entirety. For many Hawaiians living today,
you have to have 50 percent or more blood quantum to qualify. You have to be able to
qualify for a loan. You have to be able to meet all these specific criteria and, if you
don't, you won't get your land. When the Hawaiian Homes Act was originally created
by the U. S. Congress it was done so in 1920. What people failed to understand because
so many times myself personally and many others had been hit by the community as
being racist because we support and we advocate for Hawaiian Homes. But the fact of
the matter is, in 1920, Prince Kuhio really was concerned about the people and the
decline, and the ill and injuries that were being suffered by the people. But in 1920,
please understand that in the House of Representatives of the United States Congress,
there was all white members that voted. Prince Kuhio was only a representative of the
Territory of Hawaii; therefore, his vote technically did not count. It was simply
symbolic. In the U.S. Senate, it was an all white Senate that voted for this law. When it
went to the United States President in 1921, and he signed this into law, it was done by a
white President. Therefore, how can the Hawaiians be considered racist or
discriminatory about this law? The relevance for this and why I bring this up is simple.
Many people and the last count was 30,000 that was on the waiting list for Hawaiian
Home Lands. Many people cannot meet the present criteria and so they were not
qualified. They would not get homes. They would be homeless. The growth. . . the
general plan that we're discussing here today, much more needs to go into the planning.
As it is right now I know it's politically and probably technically an inconvenience but
we need to really slow down with this growth, with the mapping. We need to really look
at why do we want to remove these areas from the protected sites because there's a
reason they're there. Okay. I'm sorry. I totally went left and right. Mahalo.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, Mr. Ampong, thank you.
MR. AMPONG: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Members any questions for our testifier? Seeing none; Mr. Ampong, thank
you.
MR. AMPONG: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Members and the public, we are going to take a brief recess. We'll be back as
close as 11 as we can. The meeting is now in recess. . . (gavel) . . .
RECESS: 10:48 a.m.
RECONVENE: 11:08 a.m.
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CHAIR BAISA: . . . (gavel) . . . Will the meeting please come back to order. Our next testifier
will be Julie Cachola, and Ms. Cachola will be followed by Anne Jenny.
MS. CACHOLA: Aloha, Chair Baisa, Members of the Committee. My name is Julie-Ann
Cachola. I'm a Planner with Hawaiian Home Lands. Darrell explained our general
planning system and I just wanted to just bring some information to light regarding our
specific goals and what we're doing at Pulehunui. Our goal at Pulehunui is to fulfill the
overall purpose of the trust, that is, to provide homestead opportunities for our
beneficiaries. We have nearly a thousand residential units on island, but we've got 300
people waiting for their homes to be constructed. We've got 4,500 applicants on the
waiting list for residential homestead awards on this island, and we have 3,600 applicants
waiting for agricultural homestead awards for this island. While our island plan studies
indicated that our lands at Pulehunui are not appropriate for residential homestead
development, it is appropriate for agricultural homesteading. So to achieve the goal of
providing agricultural homesteads, the Department has been assisting in the appropriate
development of the entire Puunene region. As we do in other regions, the Department
looks around for development partnership opportunities. There's no pocket deep enough
for what we may have to do so we look for partnerships. In this region, it was very clear
the partnership opportunity where all public agencies strapped under directives to provide
more with less. We also noted that we were all facing the same two obstacles
development, and that was a wastewater treatment plant and potable water source. So we
immediately began to cite wastewater treatment plant on industrial lands. We wanted to
cite the use away from our commercial lands as far away as possible and to locate it
adjacent to our agricultural lands. We saw the opportunity to use reclaimed treated
wastewater for non-potable irrigation purposes which would free up potable water for
other uses in the region. As with any Hawaiian Home Lands development, we involve
our beneficiaries as early in the process as possible. So we began meeting with our Maui
beneficiaries to let them know that we're engaging in this inter-agency working group
and developing this critical urban note. Our first consultation meeting was held on
August 4 th with about 150 beneficiaries in attendance. Our second consultation meeting
was held on November 28th with about 50 beneficiaries in attendance. In both meetings,
beneficiaries raised concerns; they raised their questions, and offered ideas and visions
for consideration. In both meetings, we received the support of our beneficiaries to
continue in our inter-agency planning work. So our inter-agency working group has been
meeting for over a year now. Your Planning Director, Dave Yamashita, also a long range
planner were present at several of our meetings. We had a formal meeting with the
Mayor at which all of the agency directors were present. And the inter-agency working
group is important because it provides the framework for joint financing of public
infrastructure. This is how we can do more with less. We understand your concerns
about urban sprawl along Mokulele Highway and the inter-agency working group as
public agencies is equally concerned for the potential of unsightly urban sprawl. So we
will continue working at the inter-agency level and look forward to the time where we
can present our master plan to the committee.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, questions for Ms. Cachola? Seeing none;
thank you very much for being here. Our next testifier is Anne Jenny, and she will be
followed by. . . I'm going to mess this up - David Slicker. Chair would like to let the
Members as well as the audience know because I know all of you are trying to plan your
lives as well as, you know, when am I going to get back to my office. We are going to
take a noon break at noon. We will return at 1:30 and I would hope to complete all
testimony today. I don't know how long that will take. We have a pretty big stack of
people but I do want to get through all the testimony today. So next break will be at noon
in case you need to go do something you know you need to come back at 1:30 we'll
resume. So, please, if you would proceed.
MS. JENNY: Thank you, Madam Chair. Aloha ka kou. My name is Anne Jenny. I'm formerly
an economist for the United States Treasury, and I currently have the privilege of
teaching economics at UH Maui College. I've also spent 20 years as a public mediator
particularly around land issues and water rights in the Southwest. Economists look at
systems of how we allocate and use our resources. And one of the particular issues is the
carrying capacity of the system. I have two primary concerns about this plan. First of all,
we have a significant new number of new residential units that will be built but there
doesn't seem to be any consideration made about the current and future carrying capacity
of the resources required to support each one of those new residents. Yes, we're talking
about land, we're talking about water, we're talking about roads or infrastructure, energy,
trash collection, food production. We are already dependent on outside resources just to
survive day-to-day here on this island for most of that stuff. Increasing that is going to,
increasing the number of residents on this island will also significantly decrease our
carrying capacity. All right. I live on Baldwin Avenue. I had not lived there for five
months when the first person died in front of my house because of the poor quality of that
road. I have 911 on my speed dial. I have a crash kit by the front door because once or
twice a month somebody is going to run off the side of the road and I'm gonna have to
deal with somebody else in crisis. That's not the way I should be living in my property.
Now, I've been really impressed by the speed with which our first responders come but I
mean that shows you that the carrying capacity of that particular road is inadequate for
what it carries at this point. In addition, much of these changes we're talking about is
requiring subdivision of agricultural land. We already don't produce enough food for
ourselves. Subdividing that land will also exacerbate the current issues. I would request
that the plan include specific planning for public transportation, adequate transit
corridors, adequate traffic corridors, water reservoirs, food production, and power
generation. I read over the plan, I've read quite a bit and I really don't see specific
guidelines for those areas. Maybe I'm misreading it. Second of all, who are these
proposed single family housing units being built for? Currently, the average housing
price on Maui is $614,000 for a single family home. At 5 percent, a house payment on
that house is $38,000 a year. The minimum income for a house would actually be about
$120,000. To me, minimum standard for a bank loan. The average wage here on Maui is
under $30,000 a year. The University pays me the magnificent sum of $18,000 a year.
There's no way on God's earth that I can afford a house here. I'm concerned about the
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increasing level of offshore ownership for both assets and resources on this island.
Remember, for each dollar of economic production created by locally-owned businesses
and resources, we generate $1.74 worth of gross semester production. Offshore
ownership actually costs us $.30 for each dollar generated. Thank you.
CHAIR. BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, questions for our testifier? Seeing none;
thank you for being here. Our next testifier is David and I'm going to let you tell us your
last name so I don't mess it up. And he'll be followed by Michael Duberstein. Good
afternoon . . . you can tell I've had a bad morning. It's still morning. A long morning.
MR. SCHLICHER: Thank you, Madam Chair. My name is David Schlicher. Easy to
pronounce. Took me to third grade to learn how to spell it.
CHAIR BAISA: I don't feel so bad then. Thank you.
MR. SCHLICHER: At all.
CHAIR BAISA: Please proceed.
MR. SCHLICHER: Good morning and thank you for the opportunity to testify. Though there
are much to be commendable in the general plan I come today with two primary
concerns. The Plan rightly mentions the need for higher density housing in the
Upcountry area. Having sprawl increases the cost of infrastructure for providing County
services, especially public transit and on the whole increases our dependency upon the
automobile. It is clear that the price of gasoline is on an upward trend and that is in
availability in coming years will be increasingly problematic. The general plan needs to
reduce our dependence on the automobile to encourage higher density housing and by
providing alternatives such as pedestrian and bike trails. The general plan also correctly
notes that we need to encourage productive agriculture. It's been estimated that our
islands have only about a weeks' worth of fresh food available at any given time. Any
disruption of trade for any reason at all could have serious consequences and immediate
consequences for the islands. Land rezoned into typically suburban density effectively
removes arrowable and useable land out of production. I ask you to keep these needs in
mind as we move forward with the general plan for the Upcountry area, and thank you
for your time this morning.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, any questions for our testifier? Seeing none;
thank you. Our next testifier is Michael Duberstein, and he'll be followed by Caroline
Killhour. Good morning.
MR. DUBERSTE1N: Good morning. Aloha ka kou. I'm Michael Duberstein. I live in Kihei.
And I, too, am an economist and with Professor Mayer here we have three economists.
And you know if you get three economists together, they're not going to lie down straight
in a new straight line. Well, mahalo, for what I consider very wise decisions last week,
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and I look forward to equal kokua as you finish South Maui's deliberations. Now, I've
driven extensively in our new Prius throughout Kihei this week and I'm impressed with
all of the available land that could be developed as infill. Now, I'm talking about marsh
lands or other ecological treasuries, and those that are already marked as blue on your
maps coming from the Planning office or the gulches. And I'd like to stress the need we
have to protect the gulches. All you gotta do is take any street off of South Kihei Road
and explore its curly-qs and branches. Look to makai of Piilani Highway and there's
ample room for development in areas already served by existing infrastructure. Now,
what's clearly lacking is adequate multi-family and affordable housing. And if that's
seen as a priority by planners and certainly what I hope you have, then the next step is to
create even better incentives so that the builders would rather construct that sort of
housing rather than dumping so-called developments on prime Ag properties and then
have their family members hurl nasty invective at anyone who sees things differently
than they do. Finally, I wonder if the Council members have received updates on the
conditions placed on such entitlements such as Wailea 670 and Makena properties, and if
so, are those updates available to us, the public? And finally, it's not in my written
statement I sort of resent people who come before the Council and threaten to sue you or
to sue the County if they don't get what they want in the plan. I mean, you know, I don't
know what everybody else's view is but holding this big stick approach it doesn't feel
very good to me. So, mahalo, malama pono.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Duberstein. Any questions for our testifier?
Seeing none; thank you. Our next testifier is Caroline Killhour, and she'll be followed by
Kaimi Konaaihele.
MS. K1LLHOUR: Good morning, Madam Chair My name is Caroline Killhour. I'm from the
Hui Noeau Visual Arts Center, and I'm here to request that the 14 acres identified as
D-056 on Exhibit C be included in the Rural Growth Boundaries. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, any questions for our testifier? Seeing none;
thank you. Next testifier is Kaimi Konaaihele, and he'll be followed by Janet Six.
MR. KONAMTIELE: Good morning. My name is Kaimi Konaaihele. I'm a resident, I'm an
employee and I'm also representative of Ulupalakua Ranch. And if you ask me what my
address is, I can't tell you what it is because we don't have a physical address, which is
part of the reason why I'm here. We want to include Ulupalakua Ranch as part of the
Rural Growth Boundary. Right now, Ulupalakua is more or less a gray area. We don't
have any kind of a label at all. You might know that Ulupalakua Ranch is we're 18,000
acres. We're comprised of 123 TMK parcels. We have 28 water meters and 72 building
structures. That's including 29 houses that our current employees live in, our retirees live
in. Some of those houses are 80 years old. One of those is maki mill; she used to be a
house until lately. It's a little dilapidated and it's no longer livable. We have four
commercial interests. We have South Pacific lumber, Tedeschi Winery, Ulupalakua
Ranch and Store. As I was saying, we don't have a physical address but we do have a
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large piece of land that it's hard to really say what it is but the problem is, is that, if we
were trying to get any building permit for any of these houses and say, we need to
remodel or restructure or rebuild, we wouldn't go do that. We don't have water meter
designations per parcel like you would need to get a permit. Here's a good example.
Whenever we have a new employee come to the Ranch, a Ranch has to write a letter to
the electric company, to the cable service, and to the phone company so that they can get
services to their houses because there is no physical address. This is . They
don't understand. Why don't you have a physical address? It's because many of these
houses exist on one TMK, and that TMK was first granted in the Mahele in 1848 to
Linton Torbert, that's Grant 120. There's been a commercial entity there when Torbert
started a store there back in the same time. So about 160 years now, there's a history of a
commercial interest there in Ulupalakua. The reason why we want to include Ulupalakua
Ranch in the Rural Growth Boundary is because we have the same interest as what is in
the purpose of the boundary issue itself. Of those 18,000 acres, 61 percent of that is in
Agricultural/Conservation. That's 11,000 acres. That's the biggest in Hawaii and it's the
biggest voluntary agricultural conservation you'll find. This is pretty indicative of where
the Ranch stands. We don't plan to build any developments. We're not into subdividing
to creating housing. We are here to focus on agricultural interests, agricultural diversity,
and open space and the lifestyle that we create there, and preserve there. In my short
history of living on the Ranch, I know of two fires. The McKee house or the Rose Ranch
house which was the current owner's house - Pardee Erdman, burned to the ground in the
'70s. In early '90s, my stepfather's house burnt to the ground as well. If there was a fire
in Ulupalakua right now, we probably wouldn't be able to rebuild any of those structures.
So that's why we would like to have ourselves included in that, that Rural Growth
Boundary. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, any questions for our testifier? Seeing none;
thank you very much for coming Our next testifier is Janet Six, and she'll be followed
by Mike Foley. Good morning.
MS. SIX: Good morning, Chair Balsa and County Council and General Plan Committee
Members. My name is Dr. Janet Six and I'm a lecturer in anthropology at UH Maui
College. I'm a licensed archaeologist in the State of Hawaii. I'm asking this body to
follow the numerous policies in the Maui Island Plan that speak to the identification and
protection of lands with important heritage resources, both cultural and biological. Please
correctly identify two areas on Map S-2. Map S-2 includes lands of Palauea and
Keauhou, also known as the lands of the Wailea Gold golf course, Wailea 670 or One
Palauea Bay. They are part of a relatively young lava flow. These flows in Maui are
relatively uncommon and are rich in cultural and biological resources. Near the ocean
floor in Palauea is an ancient Hawaiian ceremonial complex. Over 400 cultural sites
were identified in 2003 by University of Hawaii-Manoa under the direction of Theresa
Dunham who is now the State Archaeologist. In personal conversations, she estimates
another couple hundred sites will be discovered as we clear the land. It is protected as a
22-acre cultural preserve. As an archaeology instructor at UHMC, I've been working
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with my students and other students from Kamehameha Schools and other groups in the
22-acre Palauea Cultural preserve for a number of years. I was active with the
Chancellor on his attempts to convey it. It is a protected area in the Kihei-Makena
Community Plan and by deed restriction. It should be shown on the Map S-2 as a green
area to indicate that it is legally a preserve. I'm happy to answer specific questions you
may have about it. One mile mauka from the Palauea Cultural preserve the same flow
continues, and provides a place for Maui's rarest native ecosystem to survive. Over two
thousand native wiliwili trees thrive on a 130-acre section of lava flow -- the same lava
flow recommended by federal wildlife scientist as a vital habitat area to be protected.
Several dozen other native plants, some rare enough to be considered for endangered
status are part of the same flow. An endangered native moth still survives among the
plants. In short, this is a very rare and unique ecosystem within an Urban Growth
Boundary. We know from our kupuna that Hawaiians lived where they needed the
resources, and over 100 ancient cultural features have been documented by archaeologists
and citizens on the same 130 acre flow. You have a protection category called "sensitive
lands" defined as: Lands that contain development constraints including steep slopes
(<20%), floodplains, significant drainage features, and ancient intact forest areas. I have
personally visited the upper part of Palauea on a SHPD visit a couple of years ago, and
saw numerous archaeological features that were not documented in previous studies. I
offered to help Aki Sonoto and other people helped document them using students, I
didn't receive any calls back. The lands of Palauea and neighboring Keauhou include
rugged drainage channels which slope from 800 foot elevation to 400 foot elevation, and
the areas of dry land forest areas found nowhere else in Wailea and Kihei. They are good
fit for "sensitive lands" designation. Please request Planning staff to designate these 130
acres as "sensitive lands". They are described in your 2008 Wailea 670 condition of
rezoning approval as: "the portion of the property south latitude of 20 degrees 40
minutes and 15 seconds north." Here are petitions signed by over 150 residents and
visitors who are asking you to protect and care for our heritage resources in Palauea and
Keauhou. Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. Six. Ms. Six, is your testimony written?
MS. SIX: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: I'm sorry but you know we're receiving a lot of this right now and I guess I
know where lunch hour is going; we're going to be looking at testimony. But I wanted to
make sure that we had it. Members, any questions? Seeing none; thank you very much.
MS. SIX: Thank you much.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Foley is next and he'll be followed by Rick Hanson. Good morning.
MR. FOLEY: Good morning, Chair Baisa and Members of the County Council. I'm speaking
today as the Vice President of the Makawao Community Association. I handed out
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copies of our recommendations to you and I'm going to address some of these. I
probably don't have time to go through all of them. First of all, and I'm not going to read
them in order. So if you're reading our handout, I'm starting with the Board's
recommendation against changing any existing Upcountry Ag Subdivisions to Rural in
the Maui Island Plan because of the risk that Rural properties could potentially be
rezoned to one-half acre lots resulting in significant infrastructure impacts and additional
costs to taxpayers. The Community Association is also concerned that it could establish
a precedent for other Ag subdivisions to seek Rural designations to the detriment of the
County. Number 2, regarding the Pukalani Triangle, the Makawao Board supports
commercial 200 feet deep opposite Pukalani Superette, and extending up to the current
Wai Ulu Farms location. The remainder of the land from the fire station, I'm sorry, from
there to the fire station, and from the fire station to Haleakala Highway should be Open
Space or greenway in compliance with the Upcountry Greenway Master Plan.
Continuation of the theme of the Open Space shown lower along Haleakala Highway on
the Pukalani side (below Makani Road), should continue all the way along Haleakala
Highway boundary to the Pukalani triangle to the top at the signal light. The remaining
small triangular portion of the Pukalani Triangle should meet community housing needs,
including senior housing. Piiholo South -- the Makawao Board supports a housing
project on this 59 acres that is 100 percent for seniors over the age of 60. A minimum of
40 percent of the units for seniors should qualify as affordable. We recommend 150 foot
open space green buffer along Piiholo Road again in compliance with the Upcountry
greenway master plan. That's only half of our recommendations. But you'll have the
rest of them in writing. I'll mention just very quickly the road between Baldwin Avenue
and Haleakala Highway is shown on the bottom of Makawao on the Upcountry
Community Plan and should also be shown on the Maui Island Plan. With respect to
Country Town vs. Small Town, the favorite bumper sticker says "Keep Upcountry
Country". It doesn't say, "Keep Upcountry Small".
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Foley. Members, questions for Mr. Foley? Seeing none;
thank you very much. And thank you for your written comments. Mr. Hanson, Rick
Hanson will be followed by Shelley Maddigan.
MR. HANSON: Good morning. My name is Rick Hanson. I'm a member of the Board for the
Makawao Community Association. And I would like to say that primarily our main
concern in that organization and when we look at the development in Upcountry is the
change in regard to. . . from Agricultural to the Rural designation. We all are aware that
we need to preserve those agricultural areas and capacity for self-reliance here as
much as possible. I can see where in the future there's such a change could, in fact,
rather than preserve those areas, diminish them. So what we do not really require or
prefer urban sprawl one of the things I would caution with this move would be suburban
sprawl. So I know that it would create a considerable impact, economically for and
regard to our infrastructure. If we just think of the increased density it's going to have a
serious impact on roads, it's going to have a serious impact on our infrastructure as a
whole -- our water supply, our schools -- all of those things will come into play. So these
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may be unintended consequences of what the service looks like on a very well thought
out move. I really just want to reinforce our position and reinforce that train of thought.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Hanson. Members, any questions for our testifier?
Seeing none; thank you. Our next testifier - Shelley Maddigan, and she will be followed
by Lucienne de Naie.
MS. MADDIGAN: Good morning, Council. Thank you for being here listening to all of our
concerns. I'm Shelley Maddigan representing the Kula Community Association. We
completely support Makawao's stand on the issue of the agricultural subdivisions. Some
of our concerns are the rural properties could potentially be subdivided into smaller lots,
half acres, two acres, resulting in significant infrastructure impacts and additional costs to
existing taxpayers. Kula Association is also concerned that it could establish a precedent
for other agricultural subdivisions to seek Rural designation. Finally, given the water
shortages in the Upcountry district, this could create many problems for existing residents
and the County. The second concern is the Upcountry greenway master plan which we
really haven't gotten a lot of information on. It's been around but we haven't done a
great deal on it. We do support creating a substantial greenways plan for Upcountry to
help eliminate accidents that happen on our bikes and the congestion created by lack of
alternate transportation routes. The Pukalani Triangle is a huge concern for all of our
associations. Upcountry because it is where you enter Upcountry. It's the first impact
that people going up to our mountain and our forests it's your first indication of
Upcountry. So we would like to support that the 200 foot wide space be allowed. We
also support the recommendations of the Makawao Association regarding setback and
greenway. And we would like more concrete assurances that the housing that would be
put in there would be senior housing and not just condos for everyone. The impact on the
triangle would significantly impact everyone coming and going from all the directions of
our upcoming communities, Upcountry, excuse me. We have more on our list and we
share with Piiholo South, we share with Makawao also that it's something that we need
and it's along with their presentation of their plan, we do support it. Thank you very
much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, questions for Ms. Maddigan? Seeing none;
thank you very much. Our next testifier is Lucienne de Naie, and she'll be followed by
Grant Chun.
MS. de NAIE: Aloha, Chair Baisa and nice to see a full Committee here today. My name is
Lucienne de Naie. I'm testifying about Kihei today and talking about a few things that
have already been mentioned. You were asked to reconsider a vote taken the other day
on the 390 acres. All that's proposed to be added for the first time into an Urban Growth
Boundary. It's not being put back in. Everyone voted on it, everyone left it out - the
GPAC, the Planning Commission, and evidently the former Planning Directors did not
see a need for this 390 acres to be urbanized. And if Makena Resort wanted it urbanized,
they should have included it in their rezoning process which took them ten years. They
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had a chance It does not have zoning. Mr. Couch is right. It's Ag zoning, it's Ag State
Land designation, and I think we need to call things as they are. Let Makena Resort have
the 3,000 units that they have yet to build and do a good job. Otherwise, are we doing
things for their investors or are we doing things for the people here and their needs? I
also want to mention that the Kihei-Makena Community Plan it is one level of zoning
and it's an important level of designating land. But things change in this plan. As Ms.
Bowie pointed out, in the 1980s when all of what is now Makena State Park, Big Beach
was in that Plan, it was shown as Park. But on the back of my testimony if you find a
little green sheet, you'll see the original map from the 1970s from the Civic Plan all of
that was residential. And the 99 acres you're being asked to consider as Preserve this
time was residential as well. Now, Ms. Bowie was not aware but that land that was
transferred from Residential to Park in 1980s thanks to the courage of the County Council
at that time had complete zoning. It had Rural State zoning and it had R-3 County
zoning. And those folks, may I say, Councilmembers Abe Aiona, Tosh Anzai, Allen
Barr, Goro Hokama, Howard Kihune, Linda Lingle, Rick Medina, Bob Nakasone, and
Wayne Nishiki made that decision. And they made the right decision. And you have that
opportunity today to make that same right decision. Maui has grown. The pressure is on
Makena State Beach have grown and you have a chance to add a component to it. That's
a very poor place for development. Do any of you really think that, that long narrow 99
acres of land is entitled for 440 homes? Now that's a little narrow road. There's no
water service down there. The sewage plant is at the other end of Makena Resort. Does
anyone really think that, that is not sprawl to make that little tail of land that has Ag on
one side, Rural and a State Park and Preserve on the other Urban, that's good planning?
You know, it doesn't really make any sense. So we urge you, it's time to re-evaluate the
decisions that were made in the 1970s that may have been perfect for the 1970s but in the
1970s we had no idea what this land was really about. That's why all the State Park land
was put in Residential. Folks just didn't realize that it was going to be more important
for something else, and we have a chance to look at the community plans. And as a local
attorney said to me, he said, the community plan updates gives us a chance to look at the
outstanding, undeveloped parcels and if they no longer fit with the community's intent,
that can be addressed. So we believe that this is the community's intent. We heard many
people on GPAC support ending Makena Resort at the golf course and letting the rest of
it be preserved. Maybe there would be a transfer of development rights, maybe there
would be other discussions. Just remember, it took 14 years for that courageous decision
in 1980 to make those lands that were completely entitled along what is now Oneloa
Beach, it took 14 years to make that a park. It didn't like get on the community plan in
1980 and became a park overnight. So, let's invest in our future; otherwise, we're only
investing in the New York partners' profits of Mr. Can's investors and forgetting the
needs of our residents and businesses and our visitors. So, thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Members, any questions for our testifier? Seeing none; thank you
very much.
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MS. de NAIE: Thank you. I invite you all to watch my show tomorrow night between 9 and 7
on Channel 53 if you want to see what our folks running for Congress have to say -- 2nd
District seat there's going to be a debate. So I have to put in a little plug here. I don't
think that's the only time we're going to get at least three of the four on Maui debating so
you might want to tune in. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: It's only because we love you we let you do that. Thank you, Lucienne.
MS. de NAIE: It's free.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Our next testifier is Grant Chun, and he'll be followed by Francis
Ballard. Good morning, Mr. Chun.
MR. CHUN: Good morning, Chair Baisa. Good morning and aloha, Chair Baisa and Members
of the General Plan Committee. My name is Grant Chun and I'm Vice-President of A&B
Properties. Thank you all very much for the work that you are doing in your review of
the Maui Island Plan. I'd like to respectfully request your consideration of our request
for the expansion of the Small Town Boundary surrounding Haliimaile on Map Ul,
Matrix Item D-057 of Chapter 8 of the Maui Island Plan by an additional 80 acres. This
area is adjacent to the existing zoned and urbanized Haliimaile residential subdivision,
which is intended for the local single family market. The subdivision will require the
provision of sewer treatment facilities, a water source development, and a 10-acre park
area. By providing the potential for future expansion of this neighborhood, infrastructure
cost can be spread amongst more lots thus allowing unit pricing to be kept to as low as
possible. The Haliimaile area is a self-contained neighborhood which is physically
separated from both Makawao and Pukalani. The proposal will maintain this sense of
place. It does not extend mauka of Haliimaile Road towards Makawao. It is on the
makai side of the road. The availability of opportunities for local families to live in the
Upcountry area is extremely limited. This proposal, we feel, is a logical and consistent
expansion of an existing neighborhood with the goal of providing good viable living
considerations for our residents. So I would thank you very much for your consideration
of this request.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Chun. Members, questions for our testifier? Seeing none;
Grant, thank you very much. Our next testifier is Francis Ballard and he'll be followed
by Brendan Balthazar. Good morning.
MR. B ALLARD: Good morning, Chair and Members.
CHAIR BAISA: You can pull up the microphone.
MR. B ALLARD: Thank you so much.
CHAIR BAISA: Much more comfortable.
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MR. BALLARD: My name is Francis Ballard. Just a private citizen - 27 year resident here on
the island. I'm actually here on behalf of Mary Traynor. She apologies that she's offisland right now. But she did want me to offer her testimony so I'll do as follows. I'd
like to thank you and the General Plan Committee for standing behind your vote to adopt
tight Urban Growth Boundaries in Puunene Industrial. Please stand strong in your
message to the State that Maui County and its community members want to be included
in discussions on the Puunene Master Plan and any development the State is proposing in
Puunene. Thank you for not supporting no new growth in areas in Makena Beach. I
advocate for protecting the natural and archaeological resources and the pristine beauty of
the lands mauka of Makena Park and the natural area preserve. The 99 acres on the
southern tail portion, which we have just heard, that Makena Resort spends a number of
ahupua'a borders three main heaiu and has numerous cultural sites. It is close to Ahihi
Kinau, natural area reserve, which is habitat to numerous rare and endangered species. I
employ the General Plan Committee to limit development impacts on this area, and keep
this environmentally and culturally sensitive area in Preservation. It is vital to protect our
Ag lands, to ensure a more sustainable future. I am concerned about Ag land conversion
to Rural and the potential risk it creates for higher density growth. The Planning
Director's 2012 proposed revisions state that it is not intent of Rural Growth Boundaries
in Ag Subdivisions to rezone lands to higher densities. But how is this really going to
play out? Currently, control these kinds of requests. The Planning Department
is notorious for granting approvals to developers. What's to stop the Planning
Department from demanding a request for higher density use? Without thought out
guidelines on what justifies an approval or denial of a request for higher use. There is no
assurance the. . . (inaudible) . . . won't be rezoned to half acre or one acre lots. It will
probably be another decade before the community plan is in place. And it is not realistic
to wait until then to determine the appropriate use of our Ag lands. Once Rural Growth
Boundaries are placed around Ag lands, there is going to be a slew of requests for
community plan amendments that ask for higher density land and water availability
surrounding uses impact on the new plan, and other environmental concerns. These
factors need to be taken into account. I implore the Committee, please do not put
Upcountry at risk of high density growth without a process of due diligence in place to
protect it from such. I urge the Committee to ask themselves, what is the reason for
placing Ag lands in Rural Growth Boundaries? Please do not use Rural Growth
Boundaries to try and solve the Ag tax rate problem. That is not the purpose of growth
boundaries. It has the dire consequence of putting our rural farms at risk of development.
It's more appropriate to tighten the real property tax laws instead. Please fix the
application of tax codes and consider establishing a graduated tax rate structure for
different kind of odd uses such as crops, diversified farming, small scale farming,
and small home gardeners. I urge the General Plan Committee to listen to what the
Upcountry community is asking for. Taking heed of the conditions made by the Kula
Community Association and the Makawao Community Association. As an Upcountry
resident, I do not want the I live on to be amidst of proliferation of half acre
and one acre rural lots. Please support keeping our Upcountry land Ag in Ag. Please
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keep Upcountry country. And I agree with these remarks and these concerns. Please
represent these concerns in our Plan. It affects all of us. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Ballard. Members, any questions for our testifier?
Seeing none; thank you very much. Our next testifier is Brendan Balthazar and Mr.
Balthazar will be followed by Thomas Cook.
MR. BALTHAZAR: Well, I want to say good morning but it's not a good morning. I had to
give up work to come here again. Second time. I wanted to say hello to my classmate
Darrell. I used to copy his homework. That's the only way I got through. Sometime I
had to buy him lunch though. Anyway, I'm here because I testified the first time at a
Planning Commission meeting about 2010 in Pukalani at Hannibal Tavares Center. And
that was concerning that Makawao Urban sprawl. And after the meeting, I got a call and
said, the property that I owned, that was my grandpa's in mauka of Kee Road, was
included in that. For some reason, somebody drew a line around it. Well, when my
grandpa had the property it was Ag. Then it was zoned Urban Interim. So our taxes went
up. So my dad being a postmaster, he says, you know what we'll dedicate it to Ag for ten
years. He did so with my grandpa's and my Uncle Antone's, which was right across. In
between our properties, everybody knows where the former Mayor Linda Lingle had that
subdivision made -- some kind of problem there. So, when I went to the Planning
Commission, that meeting, they said, well, it's a no brainer. We'll keep everything from
Kee Road up part of the Makawao Urban sprawl. I got one call the other day and at that
time of the meeting I might bring up that when from Ag to Urban Interim, we were not
notified. When they went from Urban Interim to Ag, I was not notified. And then I got
the map of that property and that whole Makawao area from Kee Road a lot of you guys
seen 'ern, this is my property here. And I don't know . . . I see the map now that
somebody, and I realize now that these guys are part of the Planning Commission,
Planning Department, somebody I don't know who, let's call 'ern the guy with the happy
pencil, he decides to make lines like this instead of using regular boundaries. Now, I
don't know this guy with the happy pencil gets in that position. Maybe they gotta take
one test, you know, with all the square blocks, round holes and if they no pass, I'll make
you one planner. I mean, this is kind of how this thing goes. And looking at this yellow
line, I kind of got surprised. I see by St. Joseph Church that the graveyard is part of the
Urban sprawl. I mean, those residents might want to build some day. And you know, I
have a great grandfather that was a carpenter and he's buried there. He might be the
general contractor. I mean, if you're going to make lines, let's take a circle and say,
okay, everything here will be Urban sprawl and make a square. I mean, go from the
graveyard and go right across or something but Jimmy Christmas, I mean, the guy with
the happy pencil I'd like to know who he is or who they are because there might be some
kind of closet jigsaw puzzle makers. So I'm kind of concerned that this thing was passed
by the Planning Commission, approved, and now somebody changes it. I've got nothing
else to say but hopefully you guys can come help me finish my fences.
CHAIR BAISA: Any questions for our testifier? Mr. Couch?
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Balthazar for being here. I see you looked
at the Planning Commission map and your area was inside the, if you will, the Country
Town . . . it appears that your area was in the Country Town border. And then the
Planning Director from 2010 changed your area or at least brought the Country Town
border inside and made Rural outside.
MR. BALTHAZAR: Everything from Kee Road up. And at first, Mr. Couch, I was thinking
well, maybe because my place was actually changed to Ag and so was my cousin's, but
then I realized that Anthony Tam's is all Ag and right across the road when you go
through Baldwin Avenue that whole piece from Maui Pine is Ag too. So that has nothing
to do with the fact that it's Ag. It's just using a natural boundary right along Kee Road,
and the Planning Commission says it's a no brainer. Everything from Kee Road up, all
the way up there is part of the Urban sprawl. Well, something with the happy pencil
decides to kind of draw, I don't know what they drank that morning but why? And that
was part of the Planning Commission's approval.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So I guess my question is, you're okay with the Planning
Commission's approval?
MR. BALTHAZAR: Hell yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: To make it Urban.
MR. BALTHAZAR: Yeah, but you know, why kind of dance around?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Well, they kind of making it Rural. They're trying to make, the
previous Planning Director and the current one concurs that they want to make it a Rural
boundary.
MR. BALTHAZAR: See the thing is we was in Ag then Urban Interim and then now we go
back to Ag and then now we get taken out of this whole yellow line. I mean, shouldn't
we be notified, the landowners when you're going to make a change? I think somebody
should say, hey, we're going to change your place, you know, to whatever it is so we
should be notified. Not just find out when your taxes went up or your taxes went
whatever. And I think the notification part would give us little bit. . . like that poor guy
got found out Friday night. I just found out last night. So, you know, and I found out
through a friend of a friend. So it's just kind of. . . I mean, in 2010 everything was fine.
I felt, okay, leave it alone. But now all of a sudden I find out somebody with the happy
pencil changed me out again.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. B ALTHAZAR: So that's my . . .
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CHAIR BAISA: Further questions for the testifier? Mr. Balthazar, I'm kind of confused. I want
to be very clear because you know this is my home town. And I don't want the people
that I have to see every day to be angry with me. I want to clearly understand what you
want. Where. . . try again, go back and say what you want in Ag . . .
MR. BALTHAZAR: Everything from Kee Road up was included as part of that Makawao
Urban sprawl. Everything.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
MR. BALTHAZAR: So whatever the designation is from Anthony Tam's and Iokea's and
Linda Lingle's and everything should just be the same from Kee Road up Like you, I
was born, raised and grew up in Makawao town. Lot of people moved in, living there 3,
4, 5, 10, 15 years, great. But I was born there like you. I mean, we grew up there and I
see the growth. I see all of these changes. I just don't like being dicked around in
changing back and forth. And everything was done at that Planning Commission
meeting, and as I said, it was included from everything from Kee Road. Kee Road was
used as a boundary, a natural boundary. And then all of a sudden it got taken out.
CHAIR BAISA: So, essentially you're saying -- leave it alone.
MR. BALTHAZAR: Leave it alone.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
MR. BALTHAZAR: Yeah. I mean, you know . . .
CHAIR BAISA: That's the message.
MR. BALTHAZAR: Yeah, I just wanted to find out if. . . I'm sure the person who did this had
a reason for excluding me. So I'd like to meet 'em, talk to 'ern. It's the same reason why
you see, you know, I mean, that's the same reason why you see two dogs that don't know
one another. As soon as they meet, they smell one another's butt. That's why God gave
`me one cold nose. I mean, I don't know what the heck is going on. Why the change? If
they can tell me this is my reason for changing, maybe it's a good reason. But everything
from Kee Road up should stay as the Planning Commission wanted it to stay.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, I'm clear. Further questions? Seeing none; thank you, Mr. Balthazar.
We're going to take Mr. Cook and after that we'll take our lunch break. Mr. Cook? Go
right ahead.
MR. COOK: Thank you, Madam Chairman, Council. My name is Thomas Cook. I'm here
today . . . I was on the GPAC and I just wanted to sort of weigh in. I haven't been
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participating in the last few months. I've been busy taking care of trying to keep my
construction business and family and what not. Also, I kind of got burned out through
the process. I'm very supportive, I'm very thankful for all the effort from all the people
that went into it. But I kind of wanted to weigh in and give a different perspective maybe
than what's been represented previously about the GPAC process. Bill 84, which is the
seed of setting it all up, basically, had the objectives to be transparent and have all the
stakeholders participate, to be able to have it measureable, that measureable was going to
be with budgets, was going to be able to have it with maps so that people could have
something to work with as a tool. And the process, I don't think that we were successful
of that. I think what you're experiencing either at this date shows that the community is
scared, divided, confused, concerned. As I get older, I'm striving to be more analytical
and less judgmental, and another thing is like a lot of big problems aren't solved.
They're kind of outgrown, and so I encourage you to be . . . take the time that it takes and
the process that it takes and so that some of this fear and controversy mellows out
because it be really probably long-term dysfunctional to pass something of this
magnitude and have the potential litigation. We're balancing people's freedoms and then
the rightfulness of being able to manage our communities. So, the GPAC process was
very sterile. Thirty percent of it was talking about getting educated about the Sunshine
Law. It was extremely limited and how we could meet and communicate and the
dialogues. I think the Planning Department worked really hard on it. I don't have any
criticism. I may disagree with some of the aspects but I think the Planning Department
they put in a lot of hours on this. They really, really care. A lot of people on both sides
wherever it is really, really care. We do have a lot in common. So, I just want to say that
it wasn't some super cohesive thing and what you got from the GPAC was a package.
We never finished. It was rushed in the end. The budgets weren't done. The maps
weren't done. There was a lot of undone business. It was just sort of like times up; you
had a year and a half extension. Planning Department . . . the public will be able to
participate through the Planning Department's review, through the County Council's
review. It is. . . we were an advisory committee. I think in hindsight where the previous
Planning Director kind of failed and dropped the ball was giving the GPAC a really clear
directive of what our duties and responsibilities and authority was. Too many people
thought that we were "planners" writing the plan. We were supposed to be reviewing the
plan and facilitating public input. So the final thing I want to say because I see the red
light blink, blink is there was a tremendous amount of public testimony through the
process both the Planning Department everybody strove to really give people the
opportunity to come, went out in the communities, night meetings, weekend meetings,
everything it could, and a lot of people did participate. As a GPAC member, I don't
really see or I didn't see the sort of digesting and implementation of that. There was no
real methodology for the public testimony to be -- it was minutes, we could see what it
was, everybody heard what it was, people kind of heard on it. So people complained
maybe the GPAC was too big. I think the agenda was too big, the mandate to do this
type of planning Thank you very much for your time. I just wanted to let you know that
a lot of people worked really hard and it's a work in progress. It's not this real crisp
thing, baton passed, here you go, now it's your turn. Thank you.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Cook, for your insights. I think we're well aware
that this is the first time we're going to have a document like this. Obviously, there's
never going to be enough time for us to discuss it no matter how much we sit here and
talk and talk and talk. There's just never enough time. And we're trying to do the best
we can to be very accommodating, to listen and to pay attention to what we're hearing
from the folks. And we'll do our very best as a committee to make the best decisions.
Any further questions? Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair And thank you, Mr. Cook, for being here
and thank you for being on the GPAC committee. Question for you -- you went I think it
was almost three years.
MR. COOK: Three and a half years.
COUNC1LMEMBER COUCH: Do you know how many meetings you guys attended?
MR. COOK: No. I know I missed five. I went to tons of meetings but I know how many I
missed which was five.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Do you know how many meetings you guys worked on the maps? You
mentioned that they were rushed. How many meetings did you guys work on the maps?
MR. COOK: I would say probably a third of the time that was allocated that we had hoped for.
You know, the maps were kind of portrayed as being a real function, this new age high
tech tool we were all going to be able to have. I also wanted to see and I'm hoping that
you could see, if you could ask the Planning Department for it, a layer of transparencies
where you would have all of the island with existing parcels and then land use because
there's all of these layers of land entitlement. And when we hear about there's so much
existing property that's available for development, there's a lot of that. If you did that
analysis so you could see on transparencies where they overlap and the dysfunction was
with color, you didn't really have to read it, you just graphically see it, there's I believe a
major percentage of the properties that are "infill" or available to develop that was a
block that was added to the increased block that would give us our development needs for
the next 15 years, you can't build on it. There's issues with so many different piece of
property. We never got to there. So, that's it. The maps were never really forthcoming
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So when you say a third of the time, and you had three years so you
worked a year on the maps?
MR. COOK: No, no, no. I'd say that when we were supposed to get the maps. . . part of the
challenge was when we received something a lot of times that would become a trigger,
that a timeline would start. So we wouldn't get something because they didn't want that
trigger to start with our review process. So that's what I mean. It was like, oh, you're
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going to get 'ern, you're going to get 'ern, and when we finally got it, it was really late in
the process. There was a lot of things happening. There's no budget for anything. This
is all pie in the sky. It is not budgeted. That's a big factor -- Bill 84. It was suppose to
not be something that was not achievable.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Further questions, for Mr. Cook? Seeing none; Mr. Cook, thank you very
much for coming
MR. COOK: Thank you very much for your work all.
CHAIR BAISA: And Members and audience, we are going to take our noon break and we'll try
to be back here at 1:30 p.m. The meeting is now in recess.. . . (gavel). .
RECESS: 12:08 p.m.
RECONVENE: 1:33 p.m. (Present: gb, re, ec, dc, my, and mw)
CHAIR BAISA: . . . (gavel). . .The Chair would like to note the presence of Member Victorino.
Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: Good afternoon, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: I think I'll just tell everybody who's here at the moment. It's myself, Mr.
Carroll, Ms. Cochran, Mr. Couch, and Mr. Victorino and Mr. White. Thank you very
much, Members, for coming back on time. We would like to complete our testimony
which we had to interrupt this morning. Our first testifier this afternoon will be Blossom
Feiteira, and she'll be followed by Gene Weaver. Blossom?
MS. FEITE1RA: Good afternoon, Madam Chair and Members of the Committee. My name is
Blossom Feiteira for the record. I am the President of the Association of Hawaiians for
Homestead Lands. We actually. . . I am representative of a Statewide organization that
actually represents over 26,000 people that are currently on the waitlist for Hawaiian
Home Lands. For the island of Maui, we look at representing about 9,000 of them.
About 4,000 on the residential side, about 3,500 on the Ag side, and then the rest are in
pastoral applications. I came here last week. I testified requesting that this Committee
amend the Urban District Boundary to include lands that belong to both DLNR and
DHHL, and the Urban Growth Boundaries for the Puunene area. I was saddened and
disappointed to hear that this Committee in fact not only opted not to include those lands
but to further exclude an additional 185 acres that are currently with DHHL. So from a
beneficiary perspective, I can tell you that those lands under DHHL actually when we
look at those lands from a beneficiary side, we look at those lands to be able to generate
potential revenue to build more homes and open up more opportunities for homesteading
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for the County of Maui not just for the Island of Maui. Right now, there are over a
thousand residential homesteads in existence right now. There's also 66 farm lots and
about a 105 pastoral lots located in Kahikinui So let me explain to you what can happen
for Hawaiian Homes should these lands be put back into the boundary area. We're
looking at about from again the beneficiary perspective about 200 Ag lots being opened
on a 500 acre, on a 646 acre parcel. The last time Maui saw any awards of Ag lots was in
1985. Those lots were just recently opened up for development in the year 2000 when
the Department raised sufficient revenue to put in the necessary infrastructure so those
families could move onto their lots. But on the other side of it, we also look at how we
can work for the future. We are in desperate need of revenue at the Department of
Hawaiian Home Lands. They, for the last ten years, the Department had received zero
dollars from the State of Hawaii. And it's incumbent upon them to be able to generate
their own revenue to open up those lands for beneficiaries like me. I was on the list for
19 years and six months; I finally got my lease in December of last year all because the
Department did not have sufficient revenue to put me on the land faster. On the other
side though, when we talk about DLNR lands I also want to bring to you that there's
another purpose for the ceded lands trust and the public land trust and one of which is to
better the conditions of native Hawaiians as defined by the Hawaiian Homes Commission
Act. From a beneficiary perspective, let me tell you what money they generate can do for
us. It keeps our trails open so that we can continue to access resources to practice our
culture. It is the management and maintenance of all of our coastal shorelines. It is the
management and maintenance and enforcement of conservation laws. When we talk
about conservation of culturally sensitive areas, this is where DLNR raises the money.
This is where their revenue goes. For the past 20 years, the Department has experienced
revenue from Ag leases and as the company takes lands out of agricultural development,
the revenue decreases. We are in need for this community to put these lands back into
the Urban Growth Boundary not because they can do whatever they want. But they can
do what is necessary to serve the beneficiaries as well as the community in general.
Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Questions? Mr. Victorino?
COUNC1LMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. Thank you, Blossom. The question we had
and many of the people that were afraid to allow this to go on was because the Strategic
Plan or a lack of a Strategic Plan was available to us for us to better understand. You
know I supported it. I tried to put a number of amendments and others did and it just
never went through. But I guess the key here is, Blossom, do you think if we allow this
to go on that they would be amenable to listen to many of these concerns like building
right along the highways, setbacks, Ag, it's Ag in perpetuity. A whole. . . sorry, I had
gum. . . I had work done today, a whole list of things of concerns that we brought forth,
would they be amenable to listening to us and the community at large because I think
that's what angered or bothered a lot of the people.
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MS. FEITEIRA: I can say in our discussion the beneficiaries with DHHL that they are
absolutely amenable to working with the County to address your concerns. I have to say
that in my past experience with the Department has been that they essentially come in as
a State agency, put a plan together and then develop it, and then we're all good. This is
an opportunity that the County is presenting to both of these agencies to be able to
actually come in work with the counties, find out what your needs are compared to their
needs, and come up with an equitable and amicable plan that can serve everybody
concerned. I think that, you know, again, I'm not saying that the inclusion into the
boundary is going to allow them to do whatever they like but it's about including them so
they can do what they need to do in order to serve our best interest. And I'm not just
talking about Hawaiians, I'm talking about the community in general because like you
said at the last meeting they govern a. . . they're responsible for a public trust and it's in
the public's best interest that their lands be included in this so that they can do what they
need to do to be able to meet the needs of our community.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, we'll see what we come with later today but, thank
you, Ms. Feiteira, for your testimony and clarification. I think that's important. Thank
you.
MS. FEITEIRA: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further questions for our testifier? Seeing none; thank you very much,
Blossom.
MS. FEITEIRA: You're welcome.
CHAIR BAISA: The next testifier will be Gene Weaver, and Mr. Weaver will be followed by
Bobbie Patnode.
(Note: Councilmember Mateo arrived at 1:40 p.m.)

MR. WEAVER: Aloha, Chairman and Council. Thanks for hearing from me today about my
concerns. I'm here in support of the testimony that the KCA community association has
made about the General Plan, and also to represent my own voice in that concern. You
have their testimony and I want to bring you to the No. 5 on their list - substantial green
belt needed between existing Maui Meadows and the new town of Wailea 670 for
preservation of beach community's unique identity and character. I do believe that
there's not a clear plan for the buffer zone in between our subdivisions and I'm seeing a
real concern for myself and others. The developer, actually if you look back at this issue,
I think it should be really in the General Plan for all the buffers between communities
because these are areas that a lot can be done if they're planned well, such as our food
resources for the people who are living in these areas as well as just having a sense of
place. Now, my particular home was planned with our own subdivision in mind so most
of the residents, homes on my street are toward the boundary of the next subdivision. I'm
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back on the edge. And so whatever happens there is very close to my home. Charlie
Jencks actually representing the buffer zone, he's made many changes in the years and
representing his 150 feet. He actually includes the setback from the wall of my house as
his buffer in describing it. So I don't think it's been really looked at in a very clear way
what our buffer is. He's also included a roadway in his buffer zone. Now as I was
talking about the houses being back toward the land line there that means this roadway is
going to be impacting all of us. Well, if you look right on the other side, we have a
roadway impacting us in our own subdivision. So these issues are very important for us
as we all need a place in our homes that is quiet. And there's a hill there so the cars come
up very quickly up these hills and with a lot of impact. Also, there's things like the
Wailea 670 is planning their density, they're more dense areas right next to our living
situation. I think these areas should be setback and single family dwellings should be put
next to the single family dwellings that exist in our subdivision. In fact, I don't have the
date here for you but the Urban Design and Review Board did recommend that only
single family dwellings would go on the edge of this subdivision so I'd like you to take a
note of that and maybe look at what the Urban County Review Board [sic] has said about
protecting our living situation in Maui Meadows and making a decent offer for us. Thank
you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Weaver. Members, questions for our testifier? Seeing none;
thank you very much.
MR. WEAVER: Thank you all.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier will be Bobbie Patnode and Ms. Patnode will be followed by
Bruce U'u. Good afternoon.
MS.PATNODE: Good afternoon, Council and Chairman Baisa. Thank you for having us here
today. I am Bobbie Patnode. I'm Vice-President of the Kula Community Association.
And I just want to finish up the last four points that the KCA has regarding the plan
today. We brought our testimony in on a green piece of paper -CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
MS. PATNODE: --if that helps you. No. 4 is that we support the Planning Director's
recommendation regarding Piiholo South - the 59 acre housing project be included within
the Makawao Small Town Boundary line. So we support that. And I'm just going to
skip down to No. 6, which is also something we support. KCA supports the Planning
Director's May 2012 recommendation that the existing store, winery, ranch employee
housing be enclosed with a Rural Growth Boundary, so we are in support of that. No. 5
is about Makawao town traffic and we are in support of our sister Makawao Town
Community Association and asking that a comprehensive traffic study be done with the
area. And there's a couple of suggestions we might have. They might want to look at a
new road between Baldwin Avenue near the Veterans Cemetery to the Pukalani bypass.
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And then also possibly above Makawao Town a new road through the abovementioned
Piiholo South Project. And then the last point we have is around housing unit counts.
We had a really great meeting with Makawao Community Association and Kula
Community Association Board members with Mr. Spence. And we all learned a lot. But
one thing that we think is probably not factored in as well as it could be is that once the
water meter list goes away, there's going to be a lot of houses to get built Upcountry.
And so we would like to see a good understanding of how many new houses are going to
get built when that water meter list goes away, included in the planning thinking for this
area. That's all.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, questions for our testifier? Seeing none;
thank you.
MS. PATNODE: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier of course is Bruce U'u, and Mr. Usti will be followed by
Leslie Ann Bruce.
MR. U'U: Good morning, Council Chair and Council Members. I walked by today earlier and
heard some testimony about the General Plan. And I was on the Planning Commission
when it came before us. And had Mr. Balthazar testifying that how we kind of changed
the process without him knowing and also not notifying the landowners of the process, of
the potential process for the changes that might occur to their property. I was there at that
meeting and thought about what he said but that's one example of many examples that
people did come in to testify and wanted to know what's happening to their parcel or
their property. We had assurances. I can speak on behalf of the Commission. I had
assurances that people were going to be notified. And having been told that by the Long
Range Planning, that's how I voted on some of these measures. It was by saying that
they will be notified of the changes, the potential changes and effects that they're going
to have on their property, and it's not being done. I wanted to take away my vote, and
you know, we, us, the people who live here our whole life going to face that in Longs, in
Foodland, at the football game. And at the time, the Planning Director, who I said when
a person testified that he had no idea what's happening to his property, and I went to the.
. . I asked the Director, could you answer him? He's asking you a question. And he said,
at the appropriate time. Well, for him, the appropriate time was when the gallery was
empty, and he stated this, by law, I don't have to tell him anything. That was stated by
the Planning Director -- not this Planning Director and not Mike Foley so you guys piece
'em in however you guys want to. I'm not calling anybody out on it. But that was told.
That's irresponsible for anyone to do that. Then we went up to Pukalani and Mr.
Balthazar testified. How come I wasn't notified? I pointed out to the director, he's the
guy. That's the guy you talk to if you want to know. And that's how we voted or I voted
on the Commission not to have one impact. And I told this to the Planning Director at
that time. You can leave tomorrow but I not. I'm here for life, and he's gone. He left.
We had a transient director who didn't make this place home and we're going to suffer or
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the people who's not understanding what the process is, is going to be affected. And I
don't want my vote to be on the paper. We should have people involved in the process
who have long-term life with grandkids with great grandparents that was here as part of
the process and no offense to no one but we need that so you get the inside feeling of how
important this community is and not, oh, I got a job offer; I'm out of here. It doesn't
work for people like me. I get stuck with the guys in Longs and Foodland, and you guys
going get 'em too. And I thank you guys, and I know you guys all working hard. I
commend you guys. I haven't been around for a long time and that's great news for me.
I know you guys working hard, you know. I know the Long Range Plan Staff is working
hard but I was assured that they'll be notified. Thank you guys for my time, you guys
time.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, r. U'u. Members, any questions for our testifier. Mr.
tru, thank you very much. These are the kinds of calls and emails that I'm getting.
People are concerned about notification. Chair is taking that very seriously and we'll try
to do what we can.
MR. U'U: Thank you. Aloha.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Our next testifier is Leslie Ann Bruce, and she'll be followed by
Ernest Rezents. Good afternoon.
MS. BRUCE: Good afternoon, Madam Chair, Council Planning [sic] Committee. My name is
Leslie Ann Bruce. I speak today for myself. To quote a Polynesian saying, the land is
the only living thing Men are mortal; the land is the mother that never dies. I only want
to make three points today. Maui needs to be self-sufficient. No Ag land should be
converted to Rural where the land can be increasingly covered by houses which don't
grow anything instead of orchards, vegetables and food animals. Point two - Maui needs
food independence. We need to grow all our own food when in the future, like we were
in the past cut off and nothing came in for a number of years. As you might recall,
you're old as I am. We had to grow our own food. All the public school children grew
their own food in the backyard of the public school so they had something for lunch. As
I said in the beginning, land is the only living thing On Baldwin Avenue, if you look at
the map. . . U-1, the Maui Island Plan 2012 Director's proposed amendments - Makawao
U-1, where the four pictures are compared to each other, up at the top of the left-hand
corner is where my father's house was. Mr. Baldwin put us in that house on Baldwin
Avenue above Rainbow Park, the second lot, sometime in the '40s. No one in our family
can remember when it was exactly. But World War II was still happening. If your map
looks like mine, it's not legible. You can't read what's happening. But it looks like
everything there has been turned to Rural. We live in a place called Uluwehi. Uluwehi
means grove of trees in some translations. That place was planned in 1931 as an orchard.
For years, maybe 30 to 40 years my mother has lived there since my father died growing
all our own food; when we were children she grew all our own food. The trees are very
productive. We are not a commercial orchard. We give our extra food away. An
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orphanage was nearby, we gave it to the orphanage. We carried it down to Hale Makua,
we give it to neighbors, we give it to people on the beach, especially during Thanksgiving
we take it down to the homeless, Micronesians who are on the beach. If this is made into
Rural, you could put I believe six dwellings on our two acres. I see my time is up.
Please don't let it happen.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Ms. Bruce. Members, any questions for our testifier?
Seeing none; thank you. Mr. Rezents is our next testifier, and the Chair will give one
more opportunity if Mr. James Hirano is in the audience, you're next. Mr. Rezents?
MR. REZENTS: Good afternoon, Madam Chairman. Thank you very much for coming after
lunch, otherwise, I wouldn't have made it. I forgot about the date. Very important date.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
MR. REZENTS: I was born on Maui and I've lived here almost my entire life. And I live in
Makawao almost 50 years at the same place. Congestion of traffic has been just awful.
And when I hear about Piiholo being proposed to be subdivided and developed, and when
I hear about the Olinda water meter list which is extensive, all I can think of, and also the
Seabury Hall project, all I can think of is cars, cars, and more cars. And right now, we
cannot have any more cars on Makawao Avenue or Kealaloha. If Piiholo wants to be
developed and they probably will say we'll put another road from Piiholo Subdivision to
Haleakala Highway but if they had any way of getting to Makawao Avenue, they're
going to take that route. So you cannot say that they're not going to be part of the
Makawao Avenue crowd. If they only have one way in and out, it's through Haleakala
Highway directly, okay, it will not add congestion to Makawao Avenue. Getting back to
the Seabury Hall project - that project is really a no, no in my book because we have
Makawao Elementary School, Kalama Intermediate School, Seabury Hall and Kekaulike
Now all of these schools lots of people either drive their kids to school or they take the
cars and drive themselves. Seabury Hall is expanding. They have more students there.
They have more buildings, congestion on Kealaloha is just awful. And that road you
cannot have sidewalks and kids have to walk to school to Kalama Intermediate. So it's a
safety issue. And if you look like and you can check with the Police Department,
Kealaloha and Makawao Avenue we have a lot of rear-enders because it's a stop sign
there and there's people traveling at great speeds. It's very unsafe. So these two Seabury Hall and Piiholo you have to look very carefully, especially Seabury Hall
because if they have to go to Haleakala Highway they have to use I think Hanamu and
there's a little curvaceous road down the gulch there and coming up and it's not a very
good road. It's not up to standards and it's kind of a liability if you're going to have a lot
of traffic. So invariably they're going to go down Kealaloha. I walked up Kealaloha the
other day and I went to see some of the side streets with single family homes. Okay, you
might say five people in one house. No more. You have extended families, they have
ohanas, they have extended the houses and they have four and five cars per house, and
some of these are great big trucks so they all take more space. You gotta think of people
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who live in these little communities. You just cannot have more development because
infrastructure cannot be put in. I don't think you can put in all the infrastructure required
and just think about Olinda water meter list, Makawao Avenue congestion, accidents, and
safety of our community My time is up but I feel very strongly about those two
subdivisions that really no, no because I have lived there for about 50 years and I am a
Maui boy and I've seen how Maui has grown tremendously. They're very unsafe
conditions. Thank you very much for your time.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Rezents. Members, questions for our testifier?
Seeing none; thank you. One last chance for Mr. James Hirano. Are you in the
audience? Seeing nobody, the Chair will move on. Our next testifier is Lloyd Haraguchi,
and Mr. Haraguchi is with the Public Lands Development Corporation. Good afternoon,
and thank you for coming
MR. HARAGUCHI: Thank you, Madam Chair and Members of the Council. I'm here today to
answer any questions that you may have regarding the Public Land Development
Corporation.
CHAIR BAISA: Would you like to make any introductory remarks?
MR. HARAGUCHI: Sure.
CHAIR BAISA: The Chair will give you a little bit more leeway with time because we wanted
you to come and we're very grateful that you were able to get here today. So if you want
to make some remarks, that's fine.
MR. HARAGUCHI: Okay. Some short remarks. In regards to Public Land Development
Corporation, as you know, this was enacted in last year's session - 2011, and we've gone
through the past legislative session and made some amendments to the law and more so
got some funding for personnel. Right now, I'm the only one on board. I have a
volunteer who's been me for a couple of months right now. And we expect to, I expect to
have two employees hopefully within the next few months. And quickly, Public Land
Development Corporation I shouldn't say to put it simply but we were enacted to come
and look at all of the State lands, and to look at those lands that are under-utilized. As
I've heard, the County of Maui, and obviously the other counties as well as Oahu, there's
a shortage of revenues and we have been brought in to look at those lands owned by the
State and by County to see what we can do to these lands and to create jobs and to bring
in revenue. Revenues that will be, I'll give you an example, if it's DLNR land, for
example, and we take a look and then there's an under-utilized piece of property that we
bring in a developer to do some development, revenues gained from the development will
go back to the Department of Land and Natural Resources so the regulator can use the
funds for whatever needs they fall short on. And a portion of that, I'd say 15 cents out of
every dollar will come back to the Public Land Development Corporation for our
operating cost. So that's basically it in a nutshell. It's of course much deeper than that.
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And as all of you know, we do have exemptions that whatever were given to us stayed,
land use exemptions as well as exemptions beyond that. But let me just assure you, you
know, I've been in the development field for a number of years and on the private side as
well as for the State. In fact, when it was Hawaii Housing Authority a lot of you know
that - Kapaa Meadows I go back during those days but let me be really clear to all of you,
anything that we do that involves the County, you know, we have exemptions as you well
know. And anything we do needs to be discussed with the County. I mean, I know that
for sure. There's sewer connections and hook ups, people that go out and inspect the
finished development, I mean, those are things that will continue to need with the County
so it will be a collaborative effort. There's no way that I can see that this will not be
done, and I'll end at that and I'm open for questions that you may have.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Haraguchi. Members, questions? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Haraguchi for being here.
You heard me speak earlier to Blossom Feiteira; I hope you were here earlier.
MR. HARAGUCHI: Yes, I was.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. And you understand the many concerns the
Members had as far as not only the exemptions but sometimes the State's lack of
willingness to work with us, the County. So that's where we're at with this, you know,
plus you folks haven't brought anything forward to say, this is what we have. You don't
have a plan yet. Am I correct in saying that between the two departments?
MR. HARAGUCHI: The two departments. . . Public Land?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, no, not so much you. DHHL -MR. HARAGUCHI: Oh, I see.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --and DLNR they don't have any real definitive plans. We
want to do this, we want to do that but that's about all we've gotten from them so far.
Am I correct?
MR. HARAGUCHI: Yes, that's my understanding. And I believe you're in the General Plan
stage?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes.
MR. HARAGUCHI: And you know looking at that, at this stage I believe it's a broad brush,
planning At this point in time, you know, I think having the State and County work
together in a collaborative manner to discuss the issues on a master plan, I think that's all
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we can ask for. You know, as I said, it's a first step to a long, long journey but having
the stakeholders involved in planning, I believe is very important and a good start.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: Yeah. Well, I thank you for that and I think the other
concern we had was the exemptions for which you guys have which kind of, for some of
us, kind of concerns us because it exempts you from a lot of different things that others,
including developers have to come to us for.
MR. HARAGUCHI: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: So, again, I understand your willingness to work with us
and I thank you for that. The concern in the back of my mind and many others is, today
you're here tomorrow somebody else walks in and it's a whole different ball game. No
offense to you, sir, please. And it's even for us too because if I'm not here whoever sits
in this chair ain't going to think the way I think. So that's true on both ways. But I think
more so on this side of the fence we're concerned because we've seen what's happened
in my own community, Waiehu Kou all that build-out there without any roadways
expansion, without other amenities and other issues that now my communities in Waihee
and Waiehu are grappling with. That was just homes. And so now you're talking
commercial, you're talking farming, we want that. I want to see the income coming for
me, the citizenry but on top of that I feel like until we can see something definitive, it's
really going to be hard for us to support this without some . . . what's the word I'm
looking for. . . I don't want to use the word guarantee but some assurances is I guess is
the word I want to use. So, I support what you guys are trying to do, I really did. And
we tried all what we could but unless you get the votes in this Chamber, it may end up the
same way. But we will try and we will look more favorably. I mean, I will see what we
can do, okay. So that's all I can say to you, sir, right now. And I thank you for coming
I really appreciate you coming from Oahu to spend time with us.
MR. HARAGUCHI: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any further questions? Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair, and thank you, Mr. Haraguchi, for being
here and coming all this way. Can you discuss with us what the purpose of the Public
Land Development Corporation? There's been some talk about, well, it's only for lands,
talking about recreation, and entertainment or recreational and leisure uses. And it's my
understanding that you can also do commercial developments. Is that correct?
MR. HARAGUCHI: Yes, that's correct. What we look at is broad. We will be looking at lands
that could provide a social, environmental things in a development as well as revenue
generating on the commercial side. So, you know, we will be looking at a wide range of
developments as we move along from boat harbors, in fact boat harbors is probably high
in our list. In fact, we are planning to have a public hearing on Maui in regards to our
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rules, but in addition to that we plan to spend a lot of time in regards to the various boat
harbors here on Maui. So it will be a wide range of development opportunities that we
will be reviewing or looking at.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So your exemptions, I mean, it's a long list of exemptions -MR. HARAGUCHI: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --is pretty much any land that you want to develop?
MR. HARAGUCHI: Let's put it this way. Any lands but before we even get to that stage, the
Department whether it's even the County of Maui or the State and City and County of
Honolulu, the department that oversees or has ownership to the land, you know, we'd
have to go to that Department to ask for release. And obviously during that time we'll
have a discussion as to what the potential development would be and, obviously, it would
include some discussion with say the Council Members here as well as the various
departments. That's something that will occur throughout the process itself.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And do you have any lands right now that you, your corporation as
opposed to the Board of Land and Natural Resources?
MR. HARAGUCHI: No, right now we don't have any lands. We, through the past legislative
session and should the Governor signs it, Honokohau Harbor on the Big Island will be
coming over to us. I, as Executive Director, would prefer a lease situation with the
various departments.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And last thing, Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: You go right ahead:
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Have you guys had extensive discussions or any discussions with the
DLNR or has your Board discussed anything with the BLNR at all or are you guys just
kind of operating independently?
MR. HARAGUCHI: Oh, no. We definitely work independently. I've yet to been able to go
before the DLNR which we are scheduling a meeting with them to go over and answer
any questions that they may have, some same issues or concerns or questions that you
may have. But I've been working with the Land Division from Day 1 actually. They've
been really helpful in respect to supporting me PLDC with information and help with
infonnation regarding leases, etc. But to date, they have been like my right-hand
basically providing with information, inventory information also which is real critical in
our situation here.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: But have your Boards talked - your Board and their Board?
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MR. HARAGUCHI: No, we haven't . . . our Board and the BLNR Board didn't talk but
Chairman Aila is on my Board as well as, of course, on the BLNR side with Deputy
Kaulukukui. So there is some cross over or some interaction with Board Members, yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further questions? Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair Mr. Couch mentioned there's a long
list of exemptions that the Public Lands Development Corporation enjoys. I think for the
people that are watching on Akaku would be helpful if you could just give us the main
exemptions that Public Lands is able to take advantage of.
MR. HARAGUCHI: Okay. We're exempt from on the State side the State Land Use, which is
obviously a major approval that developers seek or the land developer's seek and then
that's one general exemption. On the County side, we have the various exemptions, the
land use exemptions, subdivisions - SMA, building, the list is recorded on the law exempt
us from County approvals. We can go on and on. There's a whole list, as you
mentioned, but those are the exemptions. But let me say, more importantly, I would say,
yeah, we're exempt from most of the laws but what we're not exempt from maybe that's
a better way to go is Chapter 343 which is the EIS, which is I think a very critical part of
our makeup. And we do not, we are not exempt from Chapter 343.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. If I understand it correctly, then if we were to establish a
roadway setback of say 300 feet or 500 feet on large parcels, is it your understanding that
your corporation would be exempt from following those or would they be expected or
required to follow those kinds of setbacks?
MR. HARAGUCHI: Well, we are exempt from that. But it would not preclude us from
discussing with the various departments overseeing that. And I tend to do that as well as
everyone else that should do that, continue discussions with them with the Department to
see the pros and cons as to why that should or should not be done. I think it just
continues to be a continued discussion that needs to occur between ourselves, the State,
County, or whomever is involved with the developer, etc.
COUNC1LMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, I guess the reason there's concern in this body is that the
neighbor islands we don't necessarily feel like the State listens to us a whole lot. Oahu
doesn't listen to us a whole lot. So when we are faced with an organization that now
doesn't seem to have any need to come to an agreement with the County it's a little
troublesome. Can you make us feel a little bit more comfortable with it?
MR. BARAGUCHI: Sure. I know I lot has been said. You know when we came on board,
PLDC these are sort of the bad guys, you know. They'll do everything. They're going to
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build something on Diamond Head, and I said, gee, you know. Where is this all coming
from? But I think I mentioned earlier, it's so critical that both sides, you know, the State
and City you know work together or developers, you know, we all have to work together.
And definitely, we, at PLDC, I, as Executive Director there know very clearly that any
kind of development here on Maui or as well as the other neighbor islands would need
collaborative discussions and effort with the Council and the Departments. And it's
simply that the County handles sewer, again, all of the essentials that you need for any
kind of development. It's like without water you're not going to have agricultural,
anything that's going to happen with your land. So it has to be, no matter what
exemptions we have, it has to be a collaborative effort between the parties. There's just
no leeway between that.
COUNOLMEMBER WHITE: I guess another question that comes to my mind is, if the State is
in a position to do developments that would then compete with other private
landownership, isn't it appropriate for the State to have to go through all the same hoops
that they expect all the rest to do? And I didn't hear it in your list but like you have to put
up parks assessments, do you have to put up. . . you said you would have to do a traffic
study as part of the EIS. But would you be subject to traffic impact fees if it's a State
highway, for example? I'm just trying to get a sense of how fair this is.
MR. ARAGUCHI: Yeah, you know, going back to why we were established, is to look at
under-utilized land, number one. I know we're talking about maybe the next step of
development of residential units or commercial areas or whatever or other issues but our
goal here is to look at lands that's sitting idle, for example, or lands that are not bringing
in the kind of revenue that they should. And you may have that here. You may have a
State parcel or maybe even a school that was here or on a piece of land that was closed
down and you have the building there sitting and not doing anything These are kind of
projects that we definitely would be looking at the onset. I know I haven't directly
responded to your question about a private developer and us, and who's in line and who
gets service first. Because our exemptions here provides us, yes, with a special. . . I used
the word "special" and maybe the term I used before is like when we're growing up you
know you cut in front of certain people in the lunch line. But it provides us that and
provides us in an expedited manner to move forward with a project versus one that
maybe as you mentioned you know a developer that would be going through the regular
process. I don't know how much more to say to that, that concern that you have or
concern that others may have that you know we have because we're uphill that
we can cut in front of other people. But let me just say this, I've started with the City and
County of Honolulu obviously because we're there and we want to be coming out to
other islands. I sat down with the Director there, I sat down with his department heads
and it's a situation where both sides can help each other. It's not only State lands, I'm
sorry, but it will be also County lands that we can help each other develop if it needs to
and that will bring revenue to both sides whether it's the State or County. And because
of that, it's not a one-sided issue, you know. We're not just going to go in there, do
something and leave. It will be a. . . what we're looking for is maybe "perpetual" is too
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strong a word but continuous source of revenue that we could generate for the State or
County, and specifically for a particular department and that's what we're looking at.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. So I don't know if you've been part of the discussion but
one of the things that we'd come up last week was that you all would be willing to come
back in with a master plan of how the areas would be utilized. Are you aware of that
discussion and would you be agreeable to that?
MR. HARAGUCHI: Yes. I've had some chance to sit down and hear in as far as the master
plan itself and someone had said that maybe we should be a part of it. And I said, we'd
be glad to be a part of the master planning effort and I think that's great for us to listen to
what you have to say, what the community input is, and not just come off fresh off the
streets kind of thing and say, gee, I wasn't here. That's not an excuse. So I think the
time is very appropriate in the general planning stage for us to come on board, if you so
desire, so we can learn and learn from you and share your ideas and see how that effort
will move forward.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Any other questions? Member Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And thank you, Mr. Haraguchi, for
coming this way. And so, I guess you heard all of our concerns -MR. HARAGUCHI Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --and kind of little bit bits and pieces of the discussion we
had. And I believe we felt a little bit more comfortable in our decision because we have
left the door open for this . . . all the people at the table to come together with a master
plan in the end before first reading kind of idea. So are you aware of that and open to
that?
MR. HARAGUCHI: I'm aware and I'm open to that, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And so, a lot of it when I look at these maps of who
owns what property and where, there's really, really large footprint that's going to impact
the existing highway - Mokulele, and I think that's what we were really, really trying to
put the buffer in or down size this sort of boundaries but in the end there were more
questions than answers. And just sort of decided here's the door open for everyone to
come back with something, a little bit more explanation in a sense. Also my question to
you is the original, this current Director's proposal with the Urban Growth Boundary in
Puunene, are you familiar with what was presented by this Department, and if you
agreed, because it took in a little bit of your lands or DLNR's and you know it's trying to
mold it in a more palatable size.
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MR. HARAGUCHI: No, I'm not.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. HARAGUCHI: But Mr. Tsuji here was unsure who is.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, I'm just curious. But I'm happy to hear that you're
willing to be on board and to sort of, you know, make the dialogue happen. And so
personally, I'm looking forward to something to come back to us.
MR. HARAGUCHI: Oh, absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And I guess you heard all of our concerns and hopefully that
can be addressed and we can be a little bit more reassured as to what the idea and vision
is for the area. So, know that I, for me anyway, does the County, you know, willing to
work with obviously. So, just thank you for being here.
MR. H.ARAGUCHI: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Further questions for our testifier? Chair would just like to ask you something
probably that is very elementary. What is the structure under which this comes? You
have a corporation, you have a Board?
MR. HARAGUCHI: Yes, I do. Right now, as I said, I'm the Executive Director. I'll be getting
an assistant and an administrator so there will be three of us, and maybe later, much later
couple more people but I have a five-member Board. I have the Director of DLNR, of
course, William Aila, the Director of Budget and Finance, and the Director of DBED,
Richard Lim. And we have two directors that one is chosen from the Senate side and one
by the House. And that's Bobby Bunda was past President of the Senate, and Duane
Kurisu and. . .(inaudible) . . . So those are the five board members, very broad in their
expertise or knowledge. Not sure if you know about Duane Kurisu, he's a student
entrepreneur. He's in a lot of things on Oahu as well as the State side as well as even in
the Orient. Of course, Bobby Bunda, I think some of you heard the name. But yeah,
wide range of people with various expertise and various knowledge. I think I do have a
great board.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you for sharing that. I think it's important. Any further questions for
Mr. Haraguchi? Otherwise, sir, thank you very much for coming
MR. H.ARAGUCHI: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: All right. Our next testifier will be Mr. Dick Mayer, and Dick is the last person
that has signed, oh, we have one more. Following Mr. Mayer, we have Richard Riegels
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looks like. I'm sorry if I'm pronouncing that wrong. We'll get it straight when it's your
turn. Okay, Mr. Mayer, thank you.
MR. 1VEAYER: Thank you very much, Madam Chair and Council Members. I'd like to run
through a whole series of items very quickly. One with regard to the Makena Resort
which you turned down the mauka area of that, which I think was very appropriate. The
Planning Department gave you a number of 460 units, I think it was, on their maps of
units entitled there. It's actually more like 2,700. The 1,200 they got through their
rezoning and they already had 1,500 entitled. So they have 2,700 and you can get I think
correct numbers from them. Second item, the Kihei Association gave a map today asking
you to approve the R & T Park rather than the Kihei Mauka area. My personal
recommendation is that probably would be more appropriate - will put jobs and housing
close together. With regard to the item you just heard about the Puunene area, I would
like you to keep in mind that there are really give industrial areas down in that central
area. The new one that A & B is building - 179 acres. The large area around the sugar
mill and they have a large quantity of industrial land behind the Sugar Mill towards the
school area; the Puunene baseyard, which A & B has; the Waiko Road Industrial area
which is now being built up. Then also the R & T Park, which the County has given a lot
of support to, and now this project. So all of these, and I think in your deliberations,
would want to decide really do we need all of them, some of them, etc. Now, with regard
to Upcountry, I urge you to keep the separation between Pukalani and Makawao, the
green belt along the highway, particularly on the Makawao side of the highway, which
the Planning Director, not just this Planning Director but the previous Planning Director
also recommended. Senior housing is a real concern. I know Mr. Mateo said he likes
mixed housing. I just want to give a pitch here that we think that each of the Upcountry
communities, Pukalani-Makawao-Kula each should have at least the beginning of senior
housing, which should also, I hope, provide jobs with assisted living. The Pukalani one
would be within the triangle as described on that green sheet here with a buffer towards
the highways and road. And Piiholo South with the condition that they provide us that
was provided to me by them a road from their project over, from Piiholo Road over to
Olinda Road. My recommendation would be that it would come out just above Seabury
Hall. And thirdly, why we didn't put it on our thing was the Kula Hospital would have a
facility on their premises for senior housing and that's already could be done in the
community plan. The big concern that we have is the recommendation by the Director to
transfer all the agricultural subdivisions and many of them into rural growth boundaries.
You heard from several testifiers this morning and I think they presented you the real
reasons why it should not be done. They want to do it so they can subdivide it into small
rural lots. And I think that would be a real danger Upcountry. We have so much
agricultural land in Haiku, Pukalani, Makawao, Kula, etc. that could be subdivided
potentially that way. The Planning Department only put some of the subdivisions in but
it sets a precedent for other ones, and I think that is a real problem. And the Anuhea one
is a perfect example of a subdivision that was intended for agriculture, now they want to
transfer it and get subdivided rural lots. Ulupalakua Ranch, I agree, should be put into
Rural Growth Boundary. It's an oversight that the GPAC and the others made, and I
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think it's appropriate as long as it's really the area around the ranch. The big elephant in
the room is the water meter list and I have here . . . this is the water meter list and,
obviously, you can't see. You'll see it from the Water Director. On that shows all these
pink areas, most of them are outside the growth boundaries. There are roughly 1,500
people on the list, roughly 3,200 meters because many of them can be subdivided and
that is really where the growth is going to take place as soon as water is available. To
add other subdivisions in there, the rural lots we just mentioned, Haliimaile by A & B,
and Maui Land and Pine came this morning, A & B has plenty of land to develop which
they haven't done, and Kahului Town Center. They have the . . . Haliimaile itself they
have 160 lots ever since 1996 that they haven't developed. They don't need the
additional 80 acres to develop. Maui Land & Pine has Pulelehua and Kapalua Mauka two enormous projects which they should be building first for the West side. Pulelehua
needs that housing out there and should be built first. With regard to the water meter list
itself, please evaluate the impacts that, that list will have on development in all the
Upcountry communities. As I said, there are probably 3,000 plus units that are on the
list. Obviously some of them won't be built, but that would more than fulfill the
requirements and also, a lot of it is affordable housing because many of those lots right
now are already owned by somebody with 200,000 - 250,000 they can build a lovely
home on that as soon as they can get water. That would be the affordable housing
supply. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Mayer. Members, any questions for our testifier?
Yes, Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. And thank you, Mr. Mayer, for coming in as I thanked any
other member of the GPAC, thank you for serving on that.
MR. MAYER: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: The question on the changing from Ag to Rural on lots that are
essentially Rural use at the moment, right now, for instance the Anuhea one. If we were
to say, put those in the Rural Growth Boundary but restrict them to an R-5 or possibly an
R-2, is that something you guys . . . if we don't increase the density or don't allow the
density to increase, would that be. . .
MR. MAYER: If you put in specific language. Now in the text of the document, you have
something that the Planning Department has written in there. The intent of this is to not
let these lots be subdivided. I don't think that's strong enough. That's the intention. But
I think if you put into simple language that lots in these subdivisions that are being
transferred into a Rural Growth Boundary cannot be subdivided, that would be a much
stronger . . . otherwise, I would leave them in agriculture. As soon as you put them in
Rural, even if the intention is that way, you know five years, ten years from now you
folks won't be here, different people in the Department, I think we'll see a lot of
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subdivisions opening up and the infrastructure Upcountry just cannot handle it. The
roads cannot handle it, the water system already is inadequate, et cetera.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Any other questions for the testifier?
MR. MAYER: Let me just add to that because there is one relevant comment. In the community
plan Upcountry it says, that agricultural lots should be transferred to Rural. And I was
the Vice-Chair at that time of the Upcountry Advisory Committee for the Upcountry
Plan. The thought was at that time there were a lot of rich people taking advantage of Ag
lots, et cetera, and the idea was it was really for tax purposes. I understand now that the
Tax Department is not taxing differently - Ag and Rural lots. And we told and the
Planning Directors told us that as well. So, if that is the case, I have a concern that, that
part of the plan should not be implemented automatically because it would lead to
subdivisions and no extra tax revenue.
CHAIR BAISA: Any other questions? Seeing none; Mr. Mayer, thank you very much.
MR. MAYER: Thank you and best wishes.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. One last testifier who has signed up, I'm sorry too, we have Mr.
Richard Riegels and he'll be followed by Russell Tsuji. Anybody else, would you please
sign up so that we know we're approaching the end here? Mr. Riegels?
MR. R1EGELS: Madam Chairman, thank you very much. My name is Richard Riegels and I'm
with ATC Makena, as the Project Manager.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
MR. R[EGELS: And I came up just purely to try to add some detail to the entitlements that had
been granted in areas in question. I know there was an issue of a thousand acres entitled
and 4,500 units permitted. We are in the process of spending several million dollars
going through and doing an archaeology flora/fauna throughout the project to try to
understand what the ramifications in the development are and the constraints upon it. I
provided Mr. Summers with our projections as to density, et cetera, specifically less than
2,000 units even for the areas outside of the Urban Growth Boundary, which may be
double the amount that is currently zoned. But with our statement on that and I was
hoping that information was going to be passed on to the Members of the Committee that
there's no way that project will ever be developed to the density you said in earlier
presentations. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Any further questions for our testifier? Seeing none;
thank you.
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CHAIR BAISA: Our last person who has signed up to testify is Russell Tsuji. If there's anyone
else, would you please sign up. Good afternoon, sir.
MR. TSUJI: Good afternoon. Thank you, Chair Baisa and Members of the Committee. I
actually wasn't planning to testify unless there's specific questions from the Council.
And as I sat here, I thought maybe I should come back up and address some questions. I
did. . . first off, I wanted to state that, you know, to answer Councilperson Victorino, we
are planning to come back, well, we have started with trying to work with the County on
a planning for the area and we obviously planned to continue to do so, and we are
planning to come back based on the request of the majority at the last meeting to come
back I guess in August or before the end of the final vote. One item I wanted to hit on
was maybe because I know you guys asked Lloyd about it was the process about lands
between the BLNR, the Board of Land and Natural Resources, and or any government
agency, and the Public Land Development Corp. As far as the Board or DLNR is
concerned, it is controlled by the Board of Land and Natural Resources. At this time, to
this date anyway, it hasn't actually taken any matter to the Board for purposes of
transferring for development purposes to PLDC. Staff, we have been talking about
various parcels around the State but nothing has been brought before the Board. I wanted
to assure you that would require going before the Board of Land and Natural Resources,
which I think I repeated last week that we have currently two Maui Board members that's Jerry Edlao and David Goode, who is part of the current Administration for the
County of Maui. And I can tell you, based on experiences, that they do, the Land Board
Member from the island generally tends to try to support the community concerns or the
needs of the island. . . for that particular island. And that's probably why the Board is
set up in such that each County is represented. Oahu has a Land Board Members, Maui,
in fact has two, actually supposed to be one. David is at-large member. And the
respective counties also have a representative. Same with PLDC, as I understand it, is
also set up with a Board and if any lands was to be received by them again it would have
to go before that that Board and in an open meeting, agendized and discussed, and if there
are any concerns obviously the member would probably come forward. One issue that I
believe Councilman White asked about the exemption process, and I thought I addressed
it last week but I only had three minutes so maybe it wasn't that clear. The Department
of Land and Natural Resources for the type of project that we envision at Pulelehua is
really and an RFP or auction process to a private party. In that kind of scenario, they are
not exempt. They do not have any exempt powers. In fact, they're required by law to
follow whatever the County and State laws are. So whatever it may be whether DOT
requirements or County requirements. There may be, maybe this is why the question was
asked is what happens in a sense when the State develops some kind of public facility
whether for office building, it's own office building or maybe a State park. Now, I
cannot speak on how they handled their development because that certainly wasn't my
division involved with that. We are. . . I am from the Land Division which is involved
with leasing out to private parties to basically for this kind of purpose. And I wanted to
emphasize again because just so that there's no misunderstanding - the revenues that we
- 68 -

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

June 4, 2012

hope to generate from this project would go back to the Department. Going over again I
think I stated last week it's the various programs within the Department but the big ones
that come to mind is like the threatened and endangered species, the invasive species
program and, in fact, I mentioned last week about the wild land fires. And in fact, last
week I think we had three maybe one more over the weekend in Kunia that's going. A
lot of times it involves fire fighters from the County but also the Division of Forestry sent
firefighters out there because it requires dropping water from the helicopter, et cetera, and
somebody has got to pay for the overtime. And I'm often, from my Division, from
leasing revenues the Department often comes to me for our Division for covering that
overtime. And this, in fact, would cover for Statewide while land fire fighting in your
own backyard I'm sure and so even though the projects that are generating revenue.
Right now I don't believe we have, I think this would probably be certainly if not our first
commercial development on Maui but certainly one that -CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Tsuji, can you conclude?
MR. TSUJI: -- is of this scale. Okay. Sorry.
CHAIR BAISA: Hang on. There may be questions. Members, questions for our testifier? Mr.
White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. Thank you for being back again
today. I think you've heard our concerns that the area that you guys have lands in isn't
necessarily an area that we would choose to put commercial or further industrial in. And
so the request is coming to us to help the State to help us, and I understand that. But are
you all willing to come back to us with a master plan showing to what use these areas
will be put and the degree to which you can avoid crowding of the highway? Because
one of the concerns that we have is that you've got Kahului and the Mill on one end of
this nice open drive, and you got Kihei on the other end, and it seems to many of us that
you're taking up, you're asking us to allow a big section of that open drive to be taken up.
And the degree to which you're able to stay away from the road by a certain amount will
help us be a little more comfortable with that. And the sense that this could turn into a
PLDC project isn't terribly comforting. So anything that you can share with us that
provides or I guess if you can share with us what your feeling is on what you feel the
intent of the Department of Land and Natural Resources might be with respect to keeping
it in under your umbrella as opposed to subbing the lands out might be helpful.
MR. TSUJI: First off, on the master plan, that issue, we are planning and we heard what the vote
was last week and what the majority had wanted us to do so we are planning to come
back with a master plan. It's not like we haven't been planning this area. It's just a
matter of getting together more intensely with the County. I know Will has attended
some of our meetings that we've had in Honolulu, not just with DHHL but with the other
agencies affected like the Public Safety Department. On the issue of the setbacks I
believe it is, I think it was brought to my attention that some of you may have asked
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about a 500 foot setback. I'm not sure about that. I'm not sure what it would do with the
lands and what would be left. I think in DHHL's case, there's not going to be much left
after you consider all the setbacks. As far as the PLDC is concerned and our plans, I
cannot make any commitment. Again, it has not been decided on these lands.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: We understand that.
MR. TSUJI: If anything, it's gonna have to go back to the respective Boards of both entities.
And again, that would be discussed that time. Public is free to comment on that stage as
well. And again, I keep emphasizing that we do have two Maui Land Board members
that keeps Maui's sentiment in mind when making decisions, I believe anyway. I don't
know if I addressed all of your questions.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I think you did. I hope you all understand, I hope DHHL
understands that we really want to work with you. But this is, for some of us, this is a
sensitive corridor because it's the last remaining green area. And so we want DHHL and
you all to be able to do what you want to do. It's just that it would be preferable to do it
in a place that has the least impact on that roadway.
MR. TSUJI: And I hear you and maybe again if I may explain, DHHL is very similar to us,
DLNR because they basically come to us for the lands a lot of times. Unfortunately,
DLNR and I really mean this, as far as for commercial income production, we don't have
very much. Oftentimes as you know that the lands in our division actually acts sort of
like a repository. We get requests from all of these government agencies from the
County, Department of Transportation, DOE, all over the place, all of those requests at
some point if we bring it forward to the Board, you know, it gets granted. As far as in the
Urban core, we never have this kind of an amount of acres available for development
except here on Maui. And that's the reality of this situation. And it just so happens that
DHHL is right there as well, and that's sort of like why, and the County is actually their
EO is actually our land EO'd to them so we have this track of land. We don't often have
that certainly in Wailuku or Kahului.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Right. I understand.
MR. TSUJI: Not under our jurisdiction anyway, but maybe under DOT but it's not under us.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I understand that. I think we all appreciate that and I think we
all as well, accept the fact that DLNR is probably one of the least well-funded
departments in the State and I've always felt that was incorrect. Anyway, thank you very
much for the answers. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Any other questions for the testifier? Seeing none; Mr. Tsuji, thank you very
much for being here.
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MR. TSUJI: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Is there anyone else in the gallery who would like to provide testimony? Last
opportunity before the Chair closes testimony for today. Seeing no one rushing up,
Members, without objections the Chair would like to close public testimony for today.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY. . .

CHAIR BAISA: Public testimony is closed. Members, before we get into deliberations, we're
going to take a short afternoon break. We'll give you ten minutes. Please try to get back
on time and then we'll get into deliberations. It's the Chair's intent that we'll go to 4:30
today. We may go a little over it if we're in the middle of something crucial but that is
the plan. So, the meeting is now in recess for ten minutes, please. . . (gavel). . .
RECESS: 2:44 p.m.
RECONVENE: 3:07 p.m. (Present: dm, ec, dc, rh, mw, be, and jp)

CHAIR BAISA: . . . (gavel) . . . The Chair would like to again tell you who's here. We have
Member Mateo who had joined us earlier and Chair forgot to recognize him. Thank you,
Chair. Ms. Cochran, Mr. Couch, Mr. Hokama, Mr. White and Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNOLMEMBER PONTANILLA: Mr. Carroll.
CHAIR BAISA: I'm sorry, Mr. Carroll. You know I'm so used to having you there you moved
and I don't even see you. Sony about that. Thank you for being here everybody. Okay.
We would like to continue with our deliberations where we left off on Friday. And Mr.
Couch, if you could please find our place and take us forward.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. We were on Map S-3. We were having a
lengthy discussion on D-37 through D-44, I believe.
CHAIR BAISA: And let's make sure everybody has that, okay. Can everybody find S-3?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Any chance we can get one of those maps blown up to the area?
CHAIR BAISA: GIS, can you please help us?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Members, this is on the Kihei-Makena packet of stuff. And I believe
that we had some discussion in executive session with Corp. Counsel.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And then we had a, we essentially withdrew all of our motions on D-37
to D-44, and now we're at where D-37 and D-44 is, is there are no motions. And we
have the main motion, I believe, to accept all of the maps - C4 through S3.
CHAIR BAISA: Correct. Okay, Members, that's where we are. Are there any, is there any
motion in regards to these areas that we're looking at?
VICIE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, if we could have the Director, the Planning Director
talk to us again about D-37 through D-44, just kind of go through?
CHAIR BAISA: Planning, if you would please help us. Chair would note the presence of Mr.
Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Will you folks please kind of bring us back to where we were? An intervening
weekend doesn't help. Mr. Summers?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you, Chair. The Members should have an updated Exhibit "B", which
is the chart that includes a description of the proposed changes made by the Planning
Department in 2012. As I recall, the Committee asked the Planning Department, after the
last meeting, to go back and do some additional research on these Preservation areas. Do
the Members have that table?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, we do. It's one that has several pages, folks, it's like three.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Was it handed with the testimony?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, I got it.
CHAIR BAISA: I'm thinking it went out this morning cause I found it on my desk. The date on
it says received by General Plan meeting on 6/4/12 down in the corner over here.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Uh-huh, so is a lot of other papers.
CHAIR BAISA: It would be a good idea if there's extras. I'm sure probably some of the people
in the audience might also want to see this. Everybody set? Sometimes I would like to
estimate how many trees we have killed in this process. I mean, it's just mind boggling.
If you think of all the paper that the GPAC received and the Planning Commission
received, and we received . . . it's just been wonderful. Copy paper company is rich.
Okay? Okay, Mr. Couch. Mr. Summers, you can proceed, I think, we've all got what we
need.
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MR. SUMMERS: Okay, thank you. So, the Department did go back and looked at each of these
proposals. These proposals are essentially to remove certain parcels from the
Preservation area in this part of the plan. The Department also went back and contacted
as per this Committee's request, property owners. So we've been working hard to meet
the Committee's request in this area. As we reiterated at the last meeting, this is one of
those difficult planning challenges that we face. Where in the 1970s it was brought up in
testimony. We had a plan developed for the Kihei area that provided not only planning
but zoning for certain areas. Over time, we've had changes in community values and
additional information. So when we went into this public process as it relates to this
specific area in Kihei-Makena, we hit some head winds related to the public's desire to
see intensive development in this area. So, in response to that, the various committees
that reviewed this area recommended and suggested a Preservation area primarily as
noted for to address environmental concerns, to address the character of the area. As all
the Members know, when you go out to the area the road truncates down to a very narrow
kind of a single lane almost. Everybody has to pull over the side to get by one another,
goes up and down, it's right on the coast next to Ahihi Canal and other environmentally
sensitive areas. So, in response to that, we did designate the area as Preservation zone.
We went back recently to take a second look at the entitlements for the area. In the
context of the larger project happening at Makena Resort, the Department decided to
recommend a handful of parcels come out of the Preservation designation but that one
parcel roughly 62 acres of the Makena project remain in Preservation, that parcel is part
of the larger parcel that includes roughly 935 lots entitled for development. We are
pleased to say that we've got some more specific information on unit counts from ATC
Makena. They've been very cooperative with working with the Department to get
additional information. There's two ways to forecast the build-out for an area. One way
is to essentially take the current entitlements, generate some general assumptions for
dwelling units an acre and determine build-out. The second approach, which tends to be
more accurate, is to work with the property owner to see what their plans are for an area.
Oftentimes the property owners have done more research in terms of some of their
constraints on the property. So in doing that under what we call sort of the planned
projects or known projects approach just to give the context for what can occur in the
Makena area. Those areas within the UGB, which if you look at your map, S-3 on the
left of your screen these areas right through here are entitled for and planned for roughly
935 units of development. This area here (pointed out on map) which is the subject
parcel that we were talking about in the previous meeting, less the two removal pieces is
just about 60 acres. And with the pieces I know the landowners talked about
roughly 165 units proposed for that area. We do have Google earth with us so we can
kind of walk the Members through the area if the Members would like to see more
specifically some of the lands that we're going to be discussing. If the Members have
specific questions . . .
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch?

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

June 4, 2012

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. And I notice that in this area here you have
what it appears to be no development going on right now. Do you know why they're not
in Preservation when something up here would be and also down in here? You have a
couple pukas in there where no Preservation is requested.
MR. SUMMERS: Typically when there were areas that were left out, and I'm just speaking in
generalities, I'm not speaking specifically to any individual parcel, it was because there
was either a structure on the property or there was a situation where entitlements lined up.
There was something that would . . . we felt uncomfortable including it within a
Preservation area.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Then Madam Chair, that leads me to ask another question about
back in Makena State Park now that is now Makena State Park that used to be apparently
fully entitled as residential in the 80s, is that correct? Was it fully entitled? We have a
testifier that said it was who was probably involved in that whole situation.
MR. SUMMERS: I mean, it's our understanding that it was entitled as R-3.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Including State land use as well?
MR. SUMMERS: Yeah. R-3/Rural.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And this Council at that time back then pulled it out of all that and said
we're going to make it a park?
MR. SUMMERS: That's our understanding.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I guess the question to Corp. Counsel is, is this situation less stringent
than that situation? That situation seems like they were fully entitled and the Council
said, that's too bad, we're going to pull it out. These lands so far right in here are not
fully entitled because they're still State Land Use Ag. So, Mr. Corp. Counsel, would that
be less of a burden on the County than the 1980 situation was?
CHAIR BAISA: Corp. Counsel?
MR. GIROUX: As far as the history of those other parcels without having the full picture I think
it's really hard to say whether it's less or greater. I think what you're, the questions
you're asking are very valid as what level of entitlement are they? And that's where the
analysis is really critical is what are all three levels of entitlements, and are they
consistent right now? And if they are, has the developer started his activities? So I think
that's what we need to know about these parcels. If you're going to give it a designation
that at the end of the day would not allow them to build any dwellings, then we have to
look at the parcel and ask ourselves and get the answers of what are the, what's the State
designation, what's the zoning, and what's the community plan designation? And if all
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three of those are consistent, then that's when you can start thinking that, that property
would be headed down the road of being fully entitled because you also would have one
other layer of discretionary permitting which would be your Special Management Area
Permit.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch, in order that we kind of orderly move through this, the Chair is
wondering if we shouldn't start with a first month fully discuss it and then go to the next
one so that we're just not talking around and around. Each one of them obviously is
unique.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes, Madam Chair, and I do understand that. We have one that is not
even on this list. It's the 68 acre one so I'm trying to figure out what our liabilities are
and I was thinking that we could find out the history and then go through each one. But I
have just one more question on the history.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, just one more and then we're going down the row cause I want to try to
get this moving, and we can't move it if we keep on going round and round.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Sure.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: On the 1980 parcels, did Mr. Summers or whomever was here at the
time, did the County purchase that land or the State purchase that land? If this Council
made it a park, I'm assuming that they then purchased the land. And Madam Chair, I
believe this is relevant because if we decide to leave this all in Preservation and take
away some entitlements, we may have to purchase the land.
CHAIR BAISA: Absolutely.
MR. SPENCE: I guess I'm not understanding the question.
CHAIR BAISA: Try again, Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: The Makena Beach land that was zoned and fully entitled for R-3 that
the Council said, no, we're going to make it a Park, did some government entity then buy
that land? And if so, who?
MR. SPENCE: Okay. It's owned by the State.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So then apparently it's State . . .
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MR. SPENCE: I'm not sure how the transfer of ownership took place. I do know that they're,
you know, at least they report to us when dealing with one of the properties further south,
the State was finish purchasing properties at least for now.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Now, we have a whole list of pieces that are recommended.
COUNOLMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chairman?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. I like the idea that we work one at a time.
And when I took a look at the list, D037 is like a no brainer that we can take care right
now.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNC1LMEMBER PONTANILLA: And then move on to the next.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. That's what the Chair would like to do. Okay, Mr. Couch, let's
start with D037 (Eliminate the "Makena Preservation Removal 4" Area from the
Protected Area).

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, in that case, in D037 I cannot move to accept the
Director's recommendation so I will move to deny the Director's recommendation on
D037.
CHAIR BAISA: Is there a second?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a second by Mr. Victorino, motion by Mr. Couch. Now, let's have a
discussion and we can decide.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And Madam Chair, the discussion comes from last meeting where that
is a State piece of land.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So it's State Ag, might as well be in Preservation.
CHAIR BAISA: Any comments by Planning'?
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MR. SUMMERS: Peter, can we zoom in on that particular parcel. That's the parcel with the
small And I know there's a question of why have you folks included State property?
Why are you removing State property from this Preservation area? That was one of your
questions. We did identify a small structure on the property when we did our research so
that was the basis for it. It's used for research purposes. But it is very small It's old.
You can see it on the map a little bit.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And Madam Chair, we can certainly change a little bit of the wording
on Preservation because we're going to have to deal with that on another parcel further
down the line to allow little things like that, like a research laboratory or cultural-type
buildings. So, I stand by my motion.
CHAIR BAISA: Further discussion of the motion?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Just some clarification on all these parcels. I thank the
Department for getting more information but were each parcel called or asked and said
the reasons for us sort of paying a little bit closer attention, saying, hey, we were looking
at removing you from Preservation but are you folks wanting to stay in Preservation?
Was that being asked of the different entities?
MS. BOSCOE: Yes. Thank you, Member Cochran. I, personally, reached out to almost every
owner except for the two parcels, two identifying reference numbers owned by the State.
There's two that I was unable to contact but we did make contact with all the other
owners, yes.
COUNOLMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. But it's not stated in here what they preferred?
MS. BOSCOE: I can speak to each case when we get there.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, please. Thank you.
COUNOLMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chairman?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: When I read the remark, it says here, remove from
protected area due to State Land Use, CP, and zoning. And if the Department can explain
to me, you know, these three criteria that are placed on this property, is it State Land Use
- what is the use of that particular area, in the community plan what it is, and the zoning?
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CHAIR BAISA: Planning?
MS. BOSCOE: Okay, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: . . . (inaudible) . . . read it like they all match.
MS. BOSCOE: Thank you. Member Pontanilla, the primary goal when we went through these
protected areas was to eliminate properties that had entitlements that could essentially
grant an owner the ability to develop their land to some level. So while there, you know,
each entitlement there doesn't necessarily strictly conform. You could construe the
entitlement to be consistent with some kind of development. So we erred on the side of
being conservative and removed those parcels where there could be that conflict.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, fine. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So, Madam Chair . . .
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch, one second, please.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chairman, if we ask Mr. Couch, what was just explained
to me, I cannot support the motion.
CHAIR BAISA: You cannot support the motion? Okay. Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: As it was explained to you, what was the explanation? I'm just curious
because I may not be able to support the motion either. I don't know, if he got some
information that nobody else did.
CHAIR BAISA: Hang on. Mr. Pontanilla, anything you want to share with us?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Maybe . . .
MS. BOSCOE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: You can -MS. BOSCOE: Shall I elaborate?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --reiterate, please?
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CHAIR BAISA: Would you please? Would you, Simone, please?
MS. BOSCOE: Absolutely. So in the case, for example, of D037 because the property is
improved with something you can construe that as well. They have something there, we
wouldn't want to necessarily limit their ability to put more there, the entitlements are
community plan Rural, State Ag zoning is R-3. So, essentially what they do have on the
parcel is permitted there with those entitlements, again, we erred conservatively and
removed that particular parcel for that reason. Does that help explain it?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That explains it but that doesn't change my mind at all. I mean, this
looks like a research shack of some sort. It even says that in your comments, small
shack, maybe a research building but we can change the Preservation to allow for that
because we're going to have to do that for another bigger parcel later. So I wouldn't
want to see more. We're trying to protect areas as opposed to allow growth there. So I
stand by my motion.
CHAIR BAISA: Further comments?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you. And just for Simone, 38 and 39 then, these two
parcels already have entitlements. Is that what you're referencing with your reference to
potential conflicts?
MS. BOSCOE: Member Mateo, D038 and D039, the entitlements are listed right there in the
table and it is Rural, Community Plan Rural, State Ag in zoning, and R-3 for those two
pieces as well. We did speak to the owner at length. He came into our office and
explained exactly what their intentions were for this property, and we felt very strongly
that the elimination would be appropriate in that case. There's been quite a lot of work
done already on this property but there originally appeared to be archaeological resources
on those two parcels as well. Indeed, there are resources, however, the owner has done
archaeological surveys and there are already requirements placed upon him to protect
certain sites.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BATS A: Okay. Everybody . . .
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And Madam Chair, right now we're discussing -CHAIR BAISA: On D037.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --the motion is on 037. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR. BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I have a question for Department, I think. Mr. Couch's
comment about changing the definition or permitted uses in Preservation. Is that true? Is
that a true statement, Department, or what's your thoughts or comments on that?
MR. SUMMERS: As I recall from the previous meeting, there had been conversation about
amending the Preservation definition in Table 8-2 to make sure that certain types of uses
like restrooms, and in this case it would be a small research shack. It could be structures
related to cultural resource management to make sure that type of activity and type of
structure would be permitted.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I just asked the Department that when we come up toward the final,
final reading to remind us about that one. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: They're very good at keeping markers for us. Anything else that we want to
talk about? Okay. You've heard the motion and the motion is, Mr. Couch, repeat?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: To deny the Planning Department's, the Director's request to remove
that area - D037, from the protection area, Preservation area.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Just want to make sure we all know what we're voting on. We talk so
much after a while you get lost in it. All those in favor, please say "aye"?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no"?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: No.
CHAIR BAISA: The Chair needs a roll call, please.
MS. HAMMAN: Council Chair Mateo?
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: No.
MS. HAMMAN: Councilmember Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aye.
MS. HAMMAN: Councilmember Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Aye.
MS. HAMMAN: Councilmember Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Aye.
MS. HAMMAN: Councilmember Victorino?
COUNCIL1VIEMBER VICTORINO: No.
MS. HAMMAN: Councilmember White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No.
MS. HAMMAN: Councilmember Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: No.
MS. HAMMAN: And Committee Chair Balsa?
CHAIR BAISA: No.
MS. HAMMAN: Madam Chair, that's five noes and three ayes. So the motion fails.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, next.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, that still leaves us with, there's nothing there, I mean, it
doesn't mean that puts it in. Right now, the map as being. . . the main motion on the
map is to accept Map -CHAIR BAISA: Correct.
VIC-CHAIR COUCH: --S-3 as it is in 2010.
CHAIR BAISA: Correct.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Which doesn't include any of these so that is still not in -COUNOLMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chairman?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --out of the Preservation area.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I'll make the motion to include D037 as proposed by the
Planning Department.
COUNOLMEMBER MATEO: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Mateo. Mr.
Pontanilla, anything you want to say?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: No more discussion.
CHAIR BAISA: No more discussion. All those in favor say "aye"?
COUNOLMEMBER PONTANILLA: Aye.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no"?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No.
COUNOLMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, roll call again.
MS. HAMMAN: Council Chair Mateo?
COUNClLMEMBER MATEO: Aye.
MS. HAMMAN: Councilmember Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
MS. HAMMAN: Councilmember Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No.
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MS. HAMMAN: Councilmember Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: No.
MS. HAMMAN: Councilmember Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aye.
MS. HAMMAN: Councilmember White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Aye.
MS. HAMMAN: Councilmember Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Aye.
MS. HAMMAN: And Committee Chair Baisa?
CHAIR BAISA: Aye.
MS. HAMMAN: So that's five ayes and three noes.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, motion carries. That takes care of D037.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino,
and White.
NOES: Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran, and Vice-Chair Couch.
ABSTAIN: NONE.
ABSENT: NONE.
EXC.: Excused Councilmember Hokama.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: INCLUDE D037 AS PROPOSED BY THE PLANNING
DEPARTMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Next is D038 (Eliminate the "Makena Preservation Removal 3" Area from the
Protected Area). If we could please put that area up and have a little bit of explanation
by Planning'? Okay, Planning.
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MS. BOSCOE: Okay. Members, I'll go ahead and direct your attention to, let'see, the first one
which is D038. This is the access to the parcel right here from old Makena Road, and
then the actual parcel is shaped kind of like an upside down booth. And currently the
owner has done quite a bit of work to look into subdividing this parcel into four lots.
There are constraints on bringing the water to the lot because there are substandard lines
running along Makena Road. He will still need to make substantial investments into
bringing water to the lots in order to subdivide. However, he's had the entire lot
surveyed for archaeological resources. There are a couple areas here and there are couple
few areas that are currently required to be protected which he will be, he has agreed to
protect. Other than that, I think the primary concern that the Department would have is if
this area is developed and fill is brought in, which I believe he's intending to do to fill up
some of these low lying areas. There will need to be some consideration towards
protecting the ocean environment. We did ask the owner, could you please be aware if
this is one of our concerns? This is a very, very pure resource. This is, I think, called
Turtle town. There's a lot of snorkeling in the area, and then a little bit further down the
road of course you have the preserve - the Ahihi Kinau Preserve. Kind of summarizes it
but we did err on the side of caution in removing this, proposing to remove this again
because of the line up of the State/County and community plan designations and zoning
and State Land Use. So. . . do the Members have any questions?
COUNC1LMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chairman?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. So in the case of this one particular parcel,
if and when the developer wants to develop there are conditions that would be placed on
to protect the environment?
MS. BOSCOE: That is a good question. I don't want to immediately answer that. I would say
in terms of if there's any ambient dust in the area that goes into the ocean, I'm not sure
how much the County can minimize that effect on the ocean. Are there any restrictions
placed on the property to protect the archaeology so, yes, that's true there. Because it's a
four-lot subdivision, there would be a requirement for some kind of an SMA initial
review. I believe four lots. . . you want to speak to that?
MR. SPENCE: Without knowing exactly where the SMA line goes, there . . . I assume. . . it's
pretty close to the shoreline. I assume it covers it or at least partially covers that area.
There's going to have to be additional, they're going to have to find consistency with the
State, with the County, and with the community plan. And right now there is not a
consistency. So, basically, the property owner right now could come in for a farm
dwelling because of the underlying State district but also if he did want to proceed to do
four lots, he'd have to come before this body, Planning Commission and this body in
order to get a zoning change. If not zoning change, it's going to have to amend the
community plan. So, there's additional or actually come before this body, yes, to get the
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State Land Use District change in order to get the four lots. Somehow we need to line
them all up.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. And that's, I guess that's my concern is you're saying if
it's State Land Use, I thought that's just Planning Commission for District Boundary
Amendment. We would have to do the District Boundary Amendment?
MR. SPENCE: It's a legislative act.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So that's the only because they already have the zoning for R-3. They
have community plan Rural which would that allow for the same thing as R-3 zoning or
does that have to go to . . .
MR. SPENCE: No, it would not. They'd have to go to Urban. And as the Members are
probably really aware of the last action in this area was to change an R-3, I think it was
an R-3 property to Rural to match the community plan and underlining I forget what
happened with underlining State District. But ultimately it was a Rural change in zoning,
not an R-3.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And Madam Chair, that's my biggest concern. I mean, that area right
there that's a great area for snorkeling and a lot of people go there all the time. To have
the ability to subdivide that into four lots and have four more houses and have very little,
what appears, very little protection, you know, ambient dust and, yes, we can say you
can't do runoff but whenever it rains, when it seldom rains over there and they miss it, we
mess up the reef for a long time. I'm very concerned about that being out of protection
area and I'm not sure what. . . you know, there's State Land Use Ag, Community Plan
Rural, zoning R-3, it's all over the place. And in order for them to line it all up, I would
say, I would err on the side of putting it in Preservation until they can come in and make
their plans. The other question I have to the Department, you said they're already
working on making, subdividing that? What kind of work is that? Is it unpermitted
work? Is it just the pre-planning work?
MR. SPENCE: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Go ahead, Mr. Spence.
MR. SPENCE: Let me correct myself. This was. . . I'm sorry, I wasn't aware that this was nine
acres. They would be able to do an agricultural subdivision like two acre lots . . . but
that's studying the issues more closely, let me say that. So there is some development
that could take place. All the mix-match entitlements could possibly be an issue.
Certainly there would be some very valid concerns during the processing of an SMA
permit.
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MS. BOSCOE: Members, I want to also remind you all, if I may just briefly, the Preservation
area does not cover the entire parcel. Generally speaking, here we are, it's shown here as
bisecting . . . this part of the parcel is out. And actually this part is in (pointed out on
map). So, just so you all know it's not the entire parcel but it is the makai portion.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair I have two questions. One is, what
was the rationale for putting just that one portion in? And then, if I'm not mistaken, the
abutting parcel is part of the 63 acre larger parcel that's not on the list. So my question
is, why just the portion of the nine-acre parcel and how does the State Land Use, the
zoning and the community plan designations line up on the 63-acre parcel?
MR. SUMMERS: I think the idea was on the makai side of that parcel, the portion of the parcel
that's closest to the shoreline, to keep that in Preservation but allow the development
further mauka, on the mauka portion of the parcel. So development could occur on this
parcel but occur in a portion that would perhaps have less of an impact on the shoreline.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And my second question was, how does the State Land Use,
community plan designation and zoning line up on this parcel here compared to this one?
MR. SUMMERS: For the adjacent parcel, the Community Plan is Single Family, it's R-3
zoning, and State Ag.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: So the zoning is actually a higher level of zoning than the parcel
that we're talking about here, right? I guess my question is, if we're preserving this,
what's the difference between the distance between from the shoreline here and the top of
the property versus the shoreline here and the top of this property? And why the
diagonal? If we're preserving, why aren't we preserving that lot and this lot, this area
here? Why aren't we preserving some of the lots that are further up here that are in
between some of these Rural lots?
MR. SUMMERS: I think the idea was particularly with the larger parcels that we're looking at a
parcel by virtue of its size could be developed at a much higher intensity over a longer
period of coastline or a longer portion of coastline. And in the context of that, we felt
that parcel should be protected. As it relates to this D039 parcel . . . excuse me, D038,
we thought that we could still achieve the overall objective of the Preservation area with
just the makai portion protected. I'm talking about with the December 2010 draft that
was the idea. And the development could occur perhaps more responsibly on the mauka
portion of the parcel.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: But if that was the thought, then what about the mauka portion
of this here? (pointed out on map)
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MR. SUMMERS: You know, I think that can be. . . certainly could be considered. Again, the
overall goal was to push the maximum extent possible development away from that very
sensitive shoreline.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, I guess my concern is we're treating different parcels
differently. That's my concern. I think you addressed it. Thank you, Madam Chair
CHAIR BAISA: Further discussion on this area? Mr. Vic. . . I'm sorry, we'll let Simone talk
and then you, Mr. Victorino.
MS. BOSCOE: Very briefly. I wanted to answer Member Couch's question. The work that's
been done on D038 is preliminary, site planning for the four-lot subdivision. Okay. You
had asked that.
CHAIR BAISA: John, and then Mr. Victorino, please.
MR. SUMMERS: And I would say for D038 there's been a fair amount of investment in terms
of some of the research and some of the work on that parcel. So, that's I think another
distinction between, could be a distinction between some of the other parcels.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, Mr. Victorino and then Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Can you move the map up just a little bit. Okay. So the
area that we're talking about. . . so I fully understand, this is the area that they're talking
about Preservation? Is that all we're talking about?
MS. BOSCOE: Member Victorino, let me draw your attention to this exhibit over here. It's this
parcel we're in discussion about right now, which is mauka of old Makena Road. So it's
over here.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINTO: Yeah, so this whole parcel here is what we're talking
about?
MS. BOSCOE: Not the entire parcel. Only six acres of a nine-acre parcel.
CHAIR BAISA: Could we, that guy with the numbers on it, can we make it a little bigger so we
can read the number? It might help.
MS. BOSCOE: A little bit more maybe.
CHAIR BAISA: Kupuna font. A little bigger.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, so you're kind of talking of cutting an angle right
across here.
MS. BOSCOE: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And that would be okay, and then this would all be in
Preservation down below here?
MS. BOSCOE: Correct. It's roughly from this corner of the parcel at a diagonal angle down to
this where my light is shining down here.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MS. BOSCOE: So what you have is this section
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MS. BOSCOE: And then a small, kind of almost like an easement area. It's not easement but
it's a driveway, access way to the parcel.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And what about this property? That's another one.
MS. BOSCOE: Pardon me?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's another piece of property.
MS. BOSCOE: This is another piece of property which we're discussing next.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, okay. Okay. I was so confused.
CHAIR BAISA: So when you look at the one with the numbers, you get a better idea of the
relationship - 38, 39, 40. 38 and 39 are related, obviously. Same owners.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Are they?
MR. SUMMERS: Yes.
MS. BOSCOE: Can you repeat your question? I'm sorry.
CHAIR BAISA: Is that the same owners - 38 and 39?
MS. BOSCOE: Yes, it is.
CHAIR BAISA: Same as 40?
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MS. BOSCOE: Yes, it is. Same . . . 38, 39 and 40 are all owned by the same owner.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Okay, further discussion? Mr. Pontanilla, you were trying to say
something
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yes. Any part of the parcel is in wetland?
MS. BOSCOE: I don't believe so. No.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Maybe question for Corporation Counsel since . .
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, sure, go right ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Actually we're going to discuss 38, 39 and 40, and I
probably would say that the people that own the properties maybe had done a lot of work
on it, and if they did invest a lot of money what would happen if we say put it into
Preservation?
CHAIR BAISA: Guess.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: We buy the land from the guy?
MS. BOSCOE: Okay, may I take this opportunity?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
MS. BOSCOE: I know that site plan that he's considering would be in conflict with what we
have, and so therefore, I think it would be a problem. I think he wanted to voice his
concern over this and support our recommendation to remove it from Preservation.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Any further discussion of 38? We don't have a motion one way or
another. Do we want to accept the recommendation?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chairman, I . . .
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA Go ahead.
-

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair I have a problem with how it's divided. I
have a problem with dividing any lot in this manner. Then I would move to accept the
Planning Department's recommendation.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I second.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla. Any further
discussion. Seeing none; all those in favor say "aye"?
COUNC1LMEMBER PONTANILLA Aye.
-

CHAIR BAISA: Opposed no?
COUNCILMEMBER Victorino: No.
CHAIR BAISA: We need to hear a. . . roll call, please.
MS. HAMMAN: Council Chair Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Aye.
MS. H.AMMAN: Councilmember Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
MS. HAMMAN: Councilmember Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No.
MS. HAMMAN: Councilmember Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Aye.
MS. HAMMAN: Councilmember Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
MS. HAMMAN: I'm sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
MS. HAMMAN: Councilmember White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Aye.
MS. HAMMAN: Councilmember Pontanilla?

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

June 4, 2012

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Aye.
MS. HAMMAN: And Committee Chair Baisa?
CHAIR BAISA: Aye.
MS. HAMMAN: Madam Chair, that's 5 ayes and 3 noes. The motion passes.
CHAIR BAISA: The recommendation of the Planning Department stands.
MS. HAMMAN: That's correct.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers Carroll, Mateo, Pontanilla, and
White.
NOES: Councilmembers Cochran, Victorino, and Vice-Chair Couch.
ABSTAIN: NONE.
ABSENT: NONE.
EXC.: Councilmember Hokama.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: ACCEPT PLANNING DEPARTMENT'S RECOMMENDATION
FOR D038.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, next. The next item is D039.
MS. BOSCOE: Okay, Member, should I continue?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
MS. BOSCOE: Thank you. The next parcel is right next to the one we just discussed. It's this
piece here. Originally, we suspected there would be a tremendous amount of
archaeological resources. You can see remnants of enclosures and so forth. In discussion
with the owner, he has put a lot of work into having this area surveyed. There is a small
platform right here which I'm circling. It's called the resting place. That's required to
stay but actually protected pursuant to State Historic Preservation Division requirements.
And I believe there's . . . I think that's the only thing that's being required to be
protected. And so, in essence, with the exception of this little area here, we felt that it
was appropriate to remove this from Preservation since there's already been a lot of
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extensive research on the property and investments made to finding out what could be
done with it by the owner.
CHAIR BAISA: Further discussion? Mr. Victorino?
COUNOLMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes, the question
to that. Now, this particular part
has what you call remnants and archaeological sites, not like the other area where there
wasn't much increase of that. Is that correct?
MS. BOSCOE: Pursuant to the survey, the only thing that's supposed to be protected and
preserved is that small platform that's considered a resting place. I can't speak to what
else is on the property without actually reading the archaeological report. I can tell you
that. A lot of times you'll read these reports and you'll learn a lot, and I don't have this
report. I didn't, I wasn't, I didn't enjoy the time to be able to do that depth of research
but I can say that he has received documentation from State Historic Preservation
Division and we could provide that if the Members so desire.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, Madam Chair, I think something like that is
important because if there is a lot then we need to consider that. I mean, I don't know. I
hate when you said you haven't had the time, and I guess we have nothing but time too,
Madam Chair, but it's important for you guys to tell us what's happening in this
particular parcels because we're going to affect somebody. And if the somebody is
affected wrongly then they'll have a lot more to come back at us than if we know, yeah,
there's a lot of archaeological whatever. I'm sorry, Madam Chair. You understand what
I'm trying to get to is we're at a point where this information is so important like
anything else.
CHAIR BAISA: I think Mr. Spence is trying to address that. Mr. Spence?
MR. SPENCE: Thank you, Madam Chair. The proposal is to take this property out of the
Preservation designation. There are going to be other mechanisms, there are quite a few
other mechanisms in place already to protect the archaeological resources, including that
the property owner is going to have to come in for an SMA Permit. Generally, when
properties with these kind of resources come on them, there's conditions placed on the,
well, there are any number of conditions placed on because of the SMA Permit.
Preservation of archaeological resources is one, and if there are undiscovered resources,
the construction has to stop and you call an archaeologist and . . . so there's other
mechanisms in place other than the Maui Island Plan. So, this is supposed to be a
General Plan and just a ton of other laws that fill in the pukas.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORlNO: I agree, Mr. Spence, but sometimes if we know enough,
we can make the decision now and at least prevent from us from moving forward in the
wrong direction. I agree. I mean, it's not an end all. This is not the end all. But this is
just something we rather do it right, if we can, as many times as we can.
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MS. BOSCO: I need to make a correction to my earlier statement. There is a wall enclosure
here that is also required to be protected. So it's this enclosure, and he is actually
planning to build. . . okay, I'm sorry, apparently this is an old image and there already is
work that's been done in this area to build. It's built basically access way to the property.
So, again, this enclosure here, this portion of it and the resting place platform is required
to be protected by SHPD. That's it.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Further discussion of this property? Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Simone, so actually what the property
owner is doing is part of the recommendation made by the SHPD?
MS. BOSCOE: Yeah, my understanding at least from him is he's working with the requirements
already imposed.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, fine. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: If there's no more discussion, Chair needs to have a motion whether we
support the Planning Department's recommendation or not.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Chair, I still have questions.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Simone. . . Ms. Boscoe, I'm sorry, this is the full parcel is that not
correct? Or was that two separate parcels there?
MS. BOSCOE: That's correct. Thank you for pointing it out.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So you have one half already out?
MS. BOSCOE: That's correct.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: You're asking to take the other half out?
MS. BOSCOE: That's correct.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And we already took out 38.
CHAIR BAISA: Right.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: At this point.
MS. BOSCOE: That's correct.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chair, if you're looking for a motion, I move that we
accept the recommendation of the Planning Department.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Carroll to
accept the Planning Department's recommendation which is to remove it from the
Preservation area. Any more discussion? Seeing none; all those in favor say "aye"?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Aye.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no"?
CHAIR BAISA: Motion carried. The Chair will mark it 8 ayes and 1 member excused Member Hokama.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Carroll,
Cochran, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: NONE.
ABSTAIN: NONE.
ABSENT: NONE.
EXC.: Councilmember Hokama.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: ACCEPT PLANNING DEPARTMENT'S RECOMMENDATION
FOR D039.
CHAIR BAISA: Moving on.
MS. BOSCOE: Okay, thank you. Members, the next parcel is owned by the same owner. And
it's essentially the protection area that's proposed to be eliminated is the furthest most
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makai portion of what you see here which is basically a gravel platform that is built up on
all sides with a rock wall. To your left, if you can take a fast look at the actual parcel
over here, my laser pointer is showing the portion that's proposed to be removed from the
protected area. The parcel is essentially already disturbed when the enormous amount of
fill placed here and there are some structures back here, couple of Matson storage
containers and a house. But essentially this whole entire parcel is covered by this gravel
composite. That's basically it.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. It says here that structures are not
permitted. Was the gravel fill permitted?
MS. BOSCOE: My understanding is he did obtain a grading permit. I haven't verified that he
alleges so I'm not quite sure but that's what he told us.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further questions? Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILNIEMBER PONTANILLA: Again, for the Planning Department, so if anything is
built or is in consideration to be built then he needs to go through the SMA process?
MS. BOSCOE: For that particular piece, there would be most likely an exemption issue because
. . . well, right? This is a two-acre piece of land, right? So, essentially, you could build a
house. And if it's in the SMA, which I believe it is, there would be an SMA review and
they're usually an exemption for your first dwelling
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So minor permit is less than 500,000?
MR. SPENCE: Mr. Pontanilla, single family residences by State law are exempt, and there's no
dollar value put on that unless it can be shown that there are ecological or cultural, some
kind of impact. So if there is, you couldn't bulldoze a heiau to build a single-family
residence because there's an impact. But your average home, you know, even very large
lovely home is an exempt action no matter the price value.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chaiiman.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair Ms. Boscoe, is this the full parcel all the
way back here where these two dwellings are?
MS. BOSCOE: Yes, it is.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Are these the permitted or not permitted structures?
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MS. BOSCOE: These are a combination of the structure in Matson containers, and yes, the
structure is non-permitted, this right here.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So they have a non-permitted structure but they can still build a house
without an SMA? With an SMA exemption because it's a State law, even if they have a
non-permitted structure on there?
MS. BOSCOE: This is a separate issue entirely which we just discovered? So, I wouldn't
necessarily link the two actions as okay. But I think we would take a close look at the
property. I think because of its proximity to the ocean and potential effects we might
want to take a closer look at any proposal on this land.
CHAIR BAISA: Further discussion, Members? If we want to accept the Planning Department's
recommendation or not accept it, the Chair needs a motion.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANLLA: Mr. Chair, I move that we accept the Planning
Department's recommendation.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: Motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Carroll. Further discussion,
Members? Seeing none; all those in favor say "aye"?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed no? Motion carries. Chair marks it 8 ayes and 1 Member excused Member Hokama.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Carroll,
Cochran, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: NONE.
ABSTAIN: NONE.
ABSENT: NONE.
EXC.: Councilmember Hokama.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: ACCEPT PLANNING DEPARTMENT'S RECOMMENDATION
FOR D040.
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CHAIR BAISA: Next item - D041.
MS. BOSCOE: Thank you. D041 - this parcel is fairly large and it's a portion of a larger 490
acre parcel owned by Makena Resort or Makena Golf LLC, I should say. And the
entitlement here is Community Plan Ag, State Ag, and zoning Ag. So it's triple Ag.
Once again we erred on the side of caution to step back and remove the parcel because of
the potential of this conflict with the entitlements. Essentially, when you look at this
area, it's vacant, it's unimproved. . . that's all I can say about that.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. This is what confuses the heck out of me.
You have this big parcel you're saying is part of the same parcel or no?
MS. BOSCOE: Yes, it is.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I thought this was the 68-acre parcel that is in Preservation and there's
no recommendation to move it out? Can we pull out that parcel so we have a bigger
picture.
CHAIR BAISA: Absolutely.
MS. BOSCOE: Okay, I stand corrected. This is not a portion of the 490-acre parcel. It is?
Hold on, please. I'm sorry.
CHAIR BAISA: Let's get the right parcel up there, guys.
MS. BOSCOE: Okay, I was right.
CHAIR BAISA: D041.
MS. BOSCOE: Sorry about that.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So that green that you had there, that's the whole parcel?
MS. BOSCOE: Yes. 490 acres.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So what's the 68 . . .
MS. BOSCOE: This is the tail. The 68 acres is the tail of that very large 490 acres.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Oh, so that UGB, Urban Growth Boundary, line is not on our TMK
line?
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MS. BOSCOE: No.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So then that even makes it even more confusing but so you're
not recommending taking this out of Preservation, the 68 acres -MS. BOSCOE: The tail, yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --okay, but you are recommending taking out the 18-acre parcel?
MS. BOSCOE: Yes, we are.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Why?
MS. BOSCOE: I'm going to hand that over to John Summers to answer.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Summers, you're on the hot seat.
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. Again, we're looking at achieving, finding a way to achieve the
overall preservation objective in doing so in a manner that would still provide property
owners with opportunities to use their property. So, again, in this particular case, that
parcel is a little further mauka than the other parcel. As you've noticed from the review,
we've tried to keep the more makai lands to the extent possible preserved. We've done
that with several parcels, and in this case, we've got the what we're calling the tail
portion of that land to the makai side of this particular land area in discussion. So, again,
we're just doing what we can to push development back to the extent possible.
CHAIR BAISA: Further discussion anybody? If not, Chair will entertain a motion to accept or
not accept the Department's recommendation.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I move that we accept the Planning Department's
recommendation for D041.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Carroll. Any further
discussion? Seeing none; all those in favor say "aye"?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Aye.
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COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No.
CHAIR BAISA: Need roll call.
MS. HAMMAN: Council Chair Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Aye.
MS. HAMMAN: Councilmember Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
MS. HAMMAN: Councilmember Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No.
MS. HAMMAN: Councilmember Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Aye.
MS. HAMMAN: Councilmember Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aye.
MS. HAN/EVIAN: Councilmember White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Aye.
MS. H,kMMAN: Councilmember Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Aye.
MS. H,kMMAN: And Committee Chair Baisa?
CHAIR BAISA: Aye.
MS. HAMMAN: That's 6 ayes and 2 noes.
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CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries. And that would be to accept Planning Department's
recommendation.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers Carroll, Mateo, Pontanilla,
Victorino, and White.
NOES: Councilmember Cochran and Vice-Chair Couch.
ABSTAIN: NONE.
ABSENT: NONE.
EXC.: Councilmember Hokama.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: ACCEPT PLANNING DEPARTMENT'S RECOMMENDATION
FOR D041.
CHAIR BAISA: Next - D042.
MS. BOSCOE: Thank you. Members, now this is a very funny shaped parcel . . . area. It
basically is. . . I'm going to magnify it for you, a very thin, long parcel and it goes a little
bit mauka and then it comes down to the road and then there's an area all the way along
the road, which is adjacent to the road and I believe, well, this is owned by the State. We
weren't able to contact the State about this particular parcel but because of the
entitlements again we're wanting to be more conservative in removing it.
CHAIR BAISA: Further discussion? Questions? Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I just want to make sure that what they have on the paper is correct. It
is zoned R-3, State Ag, community plan Rural. So none of the three match, right?
MS. BOSCOE: This is for D042?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
MS. BOSCOE: It's actually community plan Rural -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I'm sorry, community plan Rural.
MS. BOSCOE: --State Ag, zoning is R-3.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right. So none of them match pretty much.

-
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MS. BOSCOE: Well, there's two tests. There's the conformity test and there's consistency test.
It is not conforming strictly but depending on what the proposed use would be you would
need to examine that closer and see if there is consistency with the proposed use.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And this is State land so we're trying to make it a buffer between the
road and other parcels?
MS. BOSCOE: It's not clear what the purpose of the State was in drawing that line but clearly
it's running along the road. I don't know. . . pardon me,. . . also GIS has just informed
me that the parcel line could be different too because sometimes parcel lines don't match
absolutely with the GIS lines. But that's the shape of the GIS parcel.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So it's this piece right here? (pointed out on map)
MS. BOSCOE: Yes, that's correct.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It's there.
MS. BOSCOE: That's correct.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Somebody has built their driveway obviously there.
MS. BOSCOE: Exactly, correct. They've built their driveway.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: With or without permit?
MS. BOSCOE: Well, I would hope they did it with a permit. I'd have to do that research to see.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And this is the shoreline right here.
MS. BOSCOE: That's the shoreline, yes. It's very, very close. This is the section of the road
where you can literally just walk off the road and into the ocean.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We have a State representative here, the Land representative here. Is it
possible to talk to him about that or . . .
CHAIR BAISA: Of course it's possible. If you'd like that, I can ask the Members and if he's
willing Mr. Ornellas is willing Members, any objections?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No objections.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No objections.
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CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Ornellas, please. The recommendation of course of Planning is to remove
this from the Preservation area. Mr. Omellas?
MR. ORNELLAS: Any questions?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes. First of all, did they get a permit to put that . . .
MR. ORNELLAS: They do have a 20-foot easement for access and utility; however, they did
build the driveway bigger than 20 feet. So there are some. . . on both ends needs to be
looked at.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And you are working on that because you're pretty diligent on getting
all that.
MR. ORNELLAS: It's one of the many that we need to . . . yeah. But yeah they did build
outside of their permitted area.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: What's the State's plans? I mean, that seems to be a perfect area to be
protected. Do you have any objections to keeping that in the protection area?
MR. ORNELLAS: If that would limit what we've been thinking about using that area for, which
is it's the gateway to the natural area reserve.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right.
MR. ORNELLA: And we have a high rate of tourists that really don't know what that place is
all about. So that would be an ideal location. It's like a choke point for an education
center, signage, things of that nature to better inform people about what the natural area
reserve area is all about.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. And Madam Chair, again, that's something we're talking about
putting into Preservation area something like that. If that kind of thing were allowed in
the Preservation area would you mind that being kept in Preservation?
MR. ORNELLAS: Yeah, because that's the long term use of that area is to better facilitate the
NAR Program, the Natural Area Reserve Program.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right. So you want to preserve, I mean, you're calling it a
Preservation anyway.
MR. ORNELLAS: Right. Education is a big part of preservation. So if that area can, there
would be some development to accommodate parking, a little kiosk, signage.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right. Those are things that we're going to allow in the Preservation
area.
CHAIR BAISA: That's the kind of thing, Mr. Omellas, we were wanting to include in
Preservation.
MR. ORNELLAS: Excellent.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And I'm glad to hear that. Is there any plans
in this area and further down because you own this land between the houses and this area
especially to widen the road a little in that area? Is there any plans in that respect?
MR. ORNELLAS: Right. That road is substandard. It does not meet County standards, and as
you can see from some of the aerial photos a lot of the utilities are just laying on the side
of the road. So, yeah, I would believe that we need to accommodate some sort of rightof-way expansion to put that stuff underground where it belongs and creating two-way
traffic that is more reasonable. Because right around that turn is really tight. It's almost
one lane.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, it is one lane. I never considered that two lanes.
MR. ORNELLAS: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: So all these pipes and other things that are laying on the
surface, if that was to come to fruition you would ask them to put in an underground
culvert so that you can get all of that off the street?
MR. ORNELLAS: Right. Easements would need to be created because that is not County
waterline. That's all private.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Private, yeah.
MR. ORNELLAS: Yeah, so easements would need to be set aside and disposed and then put
underground per County standard.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Do those people have permits, permission to use that area?
MR. ORNELLAS: It was one of those things that evolved over the last fifty hundred years and,
no, they do not have permits for those waterlines.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I don't think it was 50 hundred. I think it was more like
1520 but who's counting, right. Thank you, Mr. Omellas, and I'm glad to see that you're
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doing your due diligence and I think DLNR, you know, I give you guys that kudos. You
guys have really started to make things right for the people.
MR. ORNELLAS: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you very much.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chairman? May I ask a question?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Pontanilla, sure.
COUNC1LMEMBER PONTANILLA: So what I'm hearing, Mr. Ornellas, is that the State of
Hawaii, DLNR, would consider in putting some of the utilities into underground and
improving part of the road?
MR. ORNELLAS: We're recommending that the County work with the State to expand the
right-of-way to allow for these improvements.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Fast question for Planning. In regards to the
preservation of that one particular area, can the County and the State work in partnership
to disturb that piece of land?
MS. BOSCOE: This particular piece?
COUNCELMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah. To do road improvements, putting utilities
underground?
MS. BOSCOE: I think the intent of Preservation is, as much as possible, to preserve that land,
and as long as the work is not going to significantly degrade the environment I think it
would be appropriate. However, I think it's hard to not, it's hard to answer that question
without further details.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Further comments? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTAN1LLA: Chairman?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNC1LMEMBER PONTANILLA: The Planning Department will want to answer. See the
thing is, I don't want to tie up our hands if we need to improve that particular roadway.
And what Mr. Omellas is saying that part of the utility should go underground. So if we
preserve it, you know, what is. . . how do we improve that particular area?
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MR. SI'ENCE: Yeah. Madam Chair, I think it goes along to the discussion of what the effect of
these Preservation areas. I think we do need to take into account the infrastructure, the
ability of the County to, and the State, to install infrastructure for its residents. Even the
State Conservation District, you know, you have the wind farm up above Maalaea. It
goes with a pennit but you should have that ability to say something can be built there
perhaps with a permit or whatever. It's still in the SMA. There will be some kind of a
review of it but we need that ability within those Preservation areas to do this kind of
thing. We can look at that definition and make recommendation to the Committee.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. That will be good.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I also want to ask both the County and the State, who
owns the road?
MR. ORNELLAS: The State's position is that the County owns the road.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And I believe if you talk to Public Works their position is that the State
owns the road. So when you talked about expanding the right-of-way, you're saying
County expand the right-of-way, their right-of-way so the County can put the utilities
underground.
MR. ORNELLAS: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So you're not saying that the State is willing to put the utilities
underground?
MR. ORNELLAS: No.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. ORNELLAS: We support it but it is a County responsibility.
CHAIR BAISA: We're very good at this game, aren't we? It's called pick a number.
MR. ORNELLAS: And we should be reminded that the County does allow for the growth and
development and subdivision of these parcels, which increase the demand for
infrastructure, which increase the complex nature of these areas. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, Members, we have a proposal from the Planning Department before us.
Do we have a motion? Mr. Ornellas, thank you.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Madam Chair, after hearing all that, you know, I would
move that we accept the Department's recommendation in regards to D043.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Member Carroll. Further
discussion?
MS. HAMMAN: Sorry. Just to clarify - was that for D042?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA Oh, I'm sorry, D-042.
.

CHAIR BAISA: 42 - zero four two, yes. We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr.
Carroll to accept the Department's recommendation. Further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chairman?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: After hearing from the Planning Department and from
Mr. Omellas by doing this we wouldn't tie up our hand. We still need to go through the
SMA permit process so there's a lot of things that we need to do should we improve that
road. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Further discussion? Seeing none; all those in favor
say "aye"?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no"?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No.
CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries. Chair marks it 7 ayes and 1 no, and Mr. Hokama excused.

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

June 4, 2012

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran, Mateo,
Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: Vice-Chair Couch.
ABSTAIN: NONE.
ABSENT: NONE.
EXC.: Councilmember Hokama.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: ACCEPT PLANNING DEPARTMENT'S RECOMMENDATION
FOR D042.

CHAIR BAISA: Okay, D043. Guys, we have two more if you want to get through with this
thing today, otherwise, shall we? Shall we go for it?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Two more.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, two more. Okay, D043.
MS. BOSCOE: Okay, thank you, Members. D043 is an approximately ten acre protected area
proposed to be removed. It runs very close to, well, along the edge of the golf course.
Over here on the left (pointed out on map) it's this piece. . . right up the furthermost tip
of the proposed Urban Growth Boundary. I might note that we did go out there on a site
inspection, and we did note that there were areas taped off indicating that there
archaeological resources in the area. And I know that there was an extensive survey done
of the Makena Resort land, and I know that it was incomplete because the property was
lost due to the foreclosure that took place. So there has been a lot of surveying done in
the area and findings, however, because the reports were not completed that information
is . . . I'm not sure where it's at to be quite frank. But this particular area because it is
Community Plan Ag, State Ag, Zoning Ag we did opt to eliminate it from the protected
areas as well.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Can you kind of point it out in this picture? I'm assuming it's right
here. (pointed out with pointer)
MS. BOSCOE: Okay. It looks like it's a -- it's shaped like an upside down cat ear or something
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, yeah.
MS. BOSCOE: It's like right there and then . . . I think it's toward this end and it comes to about
right here and then goes down, back up, across, and then back up just about where that
trail is or whatever you can see. So I can't really comment on what the findings were
archaeologically speaking I know the area did have findings; however, we were
proposing it to be eliminated because of the triple Ag.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chairman?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNC1LMEMBER PONTANILLA: Can we have a representative of the property owner?
CHAIR BAISA: Absolutely. If the property owner is here, if he could join us? Members, no
objections?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No objections.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Carr, if you can help us?
MR. CARR: Madam Chair, Members of the Planning Committee [sic], I'm Stanford Can here
representing ATC Makena Holdings.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. My question for you, Mr. Carr . . .
MR. CARR: For the record, here's Mr. Richard Riegels who will hold up a map for us.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, hold it up.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Like we can see it.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Pontanilla, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTAN1LLA: My question is, like what Ms. Boscoe had said, the
findings in that particular area, archaeological findings, hasn't been completed.
MR. CARR: Correct.
COUNC1LMEMBER PONTANILLA: So, is your development company, I don't know what
kind of conditions we have, Simone, on this one particular property because it went into
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foreclosure and now it had been bought out by Stanford Can and his partners. In regards
to the conditions, does it need to be fulfilled?
MS. BOSCOE: That would be a good idea. I can't say precisely what the requirements are now
for completing the survey but I would think they need to complete that.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA Mr. Carr?
.

MR. CARR: May I address that? For the last year and a half, we have four different
archaeological companies collaborating because of the size of Makena Resort. It's 1,800
acres. We hired four different firms to perfoun archaeological inventory surveys of all of
the lands that are part of the master plan before we even start designing. We want to
identify what features will have to be preserved in place so that we don't waste time and
energy designing something that may not be achievable based on archaeological sites. So
we've spent the last year and a half and about almost a million and a half already, it'll
probably be two million dollars when it's all said and done with before we even start
master planning the resort. And this is consistent with the other lands I spoke of earlier
with respect to the northeast boundary on the motion that did not past last week with
respect to the 390 acres. I'm a little confused of the motions with respect to the actions
on items number 41 and 43 because as you heard my testimony earlier this morning as
well as Tom Leuteneker's testimony and written testimony of last week, the parcel that's
been a subject of discussion was 99 acres identified in our maps as S-6. Our map here
comprises of these two other sub-parcels, one of which is 16 acres that's Ag, and another
parcel that is 14 acres which is Ag. I'm presuming that the motion that carried the floor
just previously on item D041 pertains to the 16 acre Ag site that's situated on this map
but the acres identified on the motion of item 41 states 18 acres. So, there's some bit of
inconsistencies and confusion. The matter before us now with respect to 14 acres, but
your map identifies the acreage of D043 as 12 acres, as I recall.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Ten.
MR. CARR: Ten acres. So there's some inconsistencies there but, more importantly, we have
another 60 acres here that is zoned R-3 Community Plan Residential, Single Family that
is part of the Kihei-Makena Community Plan but State Land Use Agriculture, not Urban.
But we have zoning and we have community plan and that's not addressed in any of your
schedules.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA Mr. Carr, thank you for that information but we're
taking action on this particular one.
-

MR. CARR: Sony. So, yes, we are commissioned, doing all of the archaeological studies
following all of the conditions of zoning as well as the State Land Use docket Decision
and Order.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. And this is either for Mr. Carr or the Department. When
we talked about this last week, you know, I asked the question a couple of times that the
big Makena rezoning project that Mr. Carr bought, I was told that this is the end of that
right there. But you're telling me now that this is a piece of land that is continued on up
until the golf course. Was this piece of land involved in that Makena rezoning? This
right here, all of this. (pointed out on map) Either Mr. Can or Mr. Summers.
MR. CARR: I believe not. That has already been zoned years ago as R-3 Community Plan, as
adopted in the 1998 Kihei-Makena Community Plan. And actually, all of these lands
were designated back to the Kihei Civic Plan of the '60s.
MS. BOSCOE: Members, just for clarification. The acreage that we have on our table is
approximate. And because it's in GIS acres, oftentimes we round up or round down
because we don't exactly know the precise acreage so, thank you, Mr. Carr, for pointing
that out.
MR. CARR: Sure.
MS. BOSCOE: We're aware of that.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further questions for Mr. Carr, Members? Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: How about the intent on that 12 acres? Was is the intention?
MR. CARR: We were approaching all these lands as first commissioning all of the
archaeological studies, and then start looking at the land planning Our conversations
with the Planning Department was to keep this in Residential, Single Family but in Rural
in nature. Our intent is to keep that rustic look that you see in Makena and maintain that
characteristic Rural, and not to create an Urban neighborhood environment but to
preserve what you see out there and perpetuate that.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you.
MR. CARR: My pleasure.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further questions for Mr. Carr? Seeing none; the Chair needs a motion to
either accept the Department's recommendation or not. Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Mr. Chair, I move that we approve D043 as
proposed by the Planning Department.
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COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: There's a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Carroll. Any further
discussion? Seeing none; all those in favor say "aye"?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no"?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No.
CHAIR BAISA: Chair hears 6 ayes, 2 noes, and one Member, of course, is excused, Member
Hokama. Any objections to that or am I right? Okay. The noes are Mr. Couch and
Ms. Cochran. Okay. Motion carries.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers Carroll, Mateo, Pontanilla,
Victorino, and White.
NOES: Councilmember Cochran and Vice-Chair Couch.
ABSTAIN: NONE.
ABSENT: NONE.
EXC.: Councilmember Hokama.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: ACCEPT PLANNING DEPARTMENT'S RECOMMENDATION
FOR D043.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, next one.
MS. BOSCOE: Thank you, Members. The next item D044 is owned by Ulupalakua Ranch. I
did speak with the owner of that land and the owner is okay with us, with our
recommendation to eliminate this protected area. The reason why we're eliminating it is
it's currently triple Ag, State Land Use, Community Plan and Zoning Ag. It is part of
another larger area which is a little bit lower which is being magnified right now, and that
property is being kept in protection because it's Community Plan Park. And this is part
of the whole complex of very fragile resources along the coast here. But above this area,
let's see, it's right here, actually D044 that's triple Ag so we wanted to be conservative.
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Down below it's Park and then further down towards the coastline it becomes
Community Plan Park and Conservation land. Okay, went a little further than I needed to
but . . .
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: What's its current use?
MS. BOSCOE: It's currently vacant. It's I think the State is working closely with the owner to
create hunting areas. I know there is some planning being done for this region, and
they're working cooperatively possibly to expand hunting areas to probably include this
area. I'm not quite sure what it's currently used for but it is triple Ag.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Can hunting be done in Preservation -MS. BOSCOE: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --area?
MR. SPENCE: It would certainly hope so.
CHAIR BAISA: Me too.
MR. SPENCE: Yeah, it could.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I guess I still. . . Just because it all winds up in Ag, why would we go
out of Preservation?
MR. SPENCE: The issue is if -- ongoing discussion from last week. If you say that a property is
Preservation and you don't even have a right to build a house on it anymore, then you
start running into legal issues and saying perhaps the County would want to purchase
that. I can't even imagine that the Ranch would envision building a house on that but at
the same time, we are erring on the side of caution that we're not going to be running into
taking issues with it.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And again, Madam Chair, that goes back to that 68 acres. I mean, the
argument don't match on either side so I'm just confused.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Further discussion on this area? Seeing none; the Chair will entertain a
motion to either accept the Department's recommendation or not.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I move to accept the Department's recommendation on D044.
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COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Second.
CHAIR. BAISA: I have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. Carroll. Further discussion?
All those in favor, say "aye"?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no"? Motion carries. Chair marks it 8 ayes, 1 member excused Member Hokama.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Carroll,
Couch, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: NONE.
ABSTAIN: NONE.
ABSENT: NONE.
EXC.: Councilmember Hokama.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: ACCEPT PLANNING DEPARTMENT'S RECOMMENDATION
FOR D044.

CHAIR BAISA: Members, we have essentially gotten through the Exhibit "B" before us and we
have lots more work to do. But we can resume that in the morning.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: The last few maps that we had we essentially said, okay, this is it.
Now any other comments or amendments then after that we have all of the maps that we
need to approve the main motion, as amended.
CHAIR BAISA: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: You want to finish that tonight or . . .
CHAIR BAISA: No. Unless you really want to.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: This is the last map.
CHAIR BAISA: Is this all done? Okay, we're all done. All right then let's go. We have a main
motion, right?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further discussion on the main motion? Seeing none; all those in favor
say
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Wait, wait . . .
CHAIR BAISA: Main motion was to approve all the maps with the amendments.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: C4, C5, Si, S2, and S3.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Short recess.
CHAIR BAISA: Surely; not a problem. Chair will call for a short recess. . . . (gavel) . . .

RECESS: 4:39 p.m.
RECONVENE: 4:40 p.m.
CHAIR BAISA: . . . (gavel) . . . on voting on all the maps until tomorrow morning. We have
completed the work that we're going to do today. The Chair will call this meeting to
recess shortly, and tomorrow morning we will continue work on the Kihei-Makena Plan
maps. We will finish that and we will finish the text. The Chair is also considering
postponing any further work on the Upcountry area until our next meeting at which time
we will have, we want to complete the Kihei-Makena area and then go to Upcountry for
several reasons. One is that the Chair is learning as we go and I found out that having
two areas on one agenda is not a good idea. It confuses us and I think it brings too many
people here. They'd have to wait all day to be heard and I don't want to do that to
anybody cause if I were you I wouldn't want to sit out there all day and not have the
opportunity to settle my business. The other thing is, I have heard many requests from
the Upcountry people and you heard several of them this morning who felt that they
didn't have adequate time to peruse the documents that were put out and they want more
time to formulate testimony by postponing the discussion of Upcountry to our next
meeting, next agendized meeting where we will discuss only the Upcountry area. It will
give us more time and it will give them more time to take a look at things, ask questions
and come more prepared to give further testimony. So the Chair's intent is to recess this
meeting, complete Kihei-Makena tomorrow, and then for our next meeting we'll
agendize Upcountry. I want everybody to be clear so that you know when you need to be
here. Members, are we okay? I just want to make sure. Public, are you clear?
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Everybody understand? Okay. Therefore, the Chair would like to, once again, like to
thank everybody. I apologize for any confusion there's been. We're learning as we go.
We went through Wailuku and Kahului rather rapidly. We're running here. We're
realizing we may have to slow down a little bit and get everybody here in time with the
right information so that you have time to prepare to come and also that we're prepared.
So we're learning as we go. I thank you very much for your patience and your input.
Members, thank you very much for a very hard day. I know we're all working really
hard to stay with this and we are going to get to the finish line. I promise you we're
going to get it done and we'll do the best we can and we'll try to pay attention and give
everybody an opportunity for input and we'll try to honor your participation. So, with
that, thank you, Staff, thank you all the resource people and everybody and we'll see you
guys. This meeting will be in recess until 9 o'clock tomorrow morning. Meeting is now
in recess. . . . (gavel) . . .

RECESS: 4:43 p.m.
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